

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

Strategies Software Company Sales Managers Implemented to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover

Pete Taylor
Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the <u>Business Administration</u>, <u>Management</u>, and <u>Operations Commons</u>, and the <u>Management Sciences and Quantitative Methods Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Pete Taylor

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Denise Land, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Susan Fan, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Charles Needham, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

Strategies Software Company Sales Managers Implemented to Reduce Voluntary

Employee Turnover

by

Peter Oates Taylor, Jr.

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2005

BA, University of Phoenix, 1998

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

August 2016

Abstract

The high rates of voluntary employee turnover in software sales organizations have forced business leaders to search for strategies that reduce voluntary employee turnover. The purpose of this multiple case study was to explore the strategies of a small group of sales managers who had demonstrated reduced voluntary employee turnover in their software manufacturing companies. Ten managers from 5 software manufacturing companies who had a minimum of 5 years of management experience were recruited and participated in semistructured, face-to-face interviews. The conceptual framework included Herzberg's 2-factor theory for exploring the relationship between job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. Open and frequent communications, constant performance feedback, and transparency align appropriately with the tenets of Herzberg's 2-factor theory. The Yin method for analyzing data through the process of data grouping, scrubbing, and organizing resulted in the emergence of themes including communications, recognition, and the work environment. All 10 sales managers spoke extensively about the importance of these themes in reducing voluntary employee turnover. These managers "noticed the little things," they gladly celebrated team successes, and they visibly supported their teams through actions. Findings from this study will provide a positive influence on social change through productivity improvements resulting in lower cost products and services, improving community prosperity. Additionally, consumers may benefit from these successful managers, as they facilitate a more expedited process of new products and services to the market.

Strategies Software Company Sales Managers Implemented to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover

by

Peter Oates Taylor, Jr.

MBA, University of Phoenix, 2005 BA, University of Phoenix, 1998

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

August 2016

Dedication

I would like to dedicate this doctoral study to my wife, Susan Taylor. Throughout this entire process, you carried the load, allowing me to focus on studies. I thank you sincerely for your prayers and for never complaining throughout the past 5 years. No matter how difficult or challenging the curve balls life threw at us, you never complained, and you never gave up. You worked tirelessly to support our family and keep things going, so that I could achieve academic aspirations. I would also like to dedicate this doctoral study to my mother-in-law, Sally Lindberg, who continuously encouraged and inspired me to go after my dreams. Please know how special both of you are to me, and how much I love and appreciate you.

Acknowledgments

I thank God for watching over my family and allowing me to complete this incredible journey. I would like to acknowledge Dr. Denise Land, my committee chair, for possessing wonderful patience and perseverance in supporting me throughout the doctoral process. Dr. Land, you provided the wisdom, leadership, inspiration, and guidance, challenging me to be the best that I could. You have been a wonderful mentor and motivator to me throughout the doctoral research process. I would like to acknowledge my second committee member, Dr. Susan Fan, and my university reviewer, Dr. Charles Needham, for your leadership and professionalism throughout the doctoral process. Special thanks and sincere gratitude go out to Dr. Freda Turner and Dr. Gene Fusch for your wonderful guidance throughout this research process. Dr. Fusch, please know how much your encouraging phone calls with sincere words of wisdom and inspiration meant to me. You are an amazing person, and Walden University is so lucky to have you and Dr. Land. Special thanks to some of my fellow students: Bill, Melanie, Bruce, Will, Mike, Marc, and Jason, for your words of encouragement and support. Finally, thank you Walden University for providing a wonderful and rewarding education, enabling me to achieve life-long goals and dreams.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	V
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	8
Limitations	9
Delimitations	10
Significance of the Study	10
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	12
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	12
Financial Impact	15
Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory	19
Job Satisfaction	20
Recruitment and Retention	26

Leadership	37
The Workplace	42
HRM Practice Systems	46
Transition	53
Section 2: The Project	56
Purpose Statement	56
Role of the Researcher	57
Participants	61
Research Method and Design	63
Research Method	63
Research Design	65
Population and Sampling	70
Participant Selection	72
Interview Setting	73
Ethical Research	73
Data Collection Instruments	76
Description of Instrumentation	76
Data Collection Instrument Use and Technique	78
Reliability and Validity	80
Data Collection Technique	82
Data Organization Technique	86
Data Analysis	88

	Reliability and Validity	92
	Reliability	93
	Validity	94
	Transition and Summary	97
Se	ction 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	98
	Introduction	98
	Presentation of the Findings	99
	Theme 1: Career Growth Opportunities are Essential	101
	Theme 2: It All Begins with Communications	105
	Theme 3: Compensation Plans are Still Relevant	109
	Theme 4: Leadership Qualities Can Be the Difference in Retention	112
	Theme 5: Leadership Training is Critical to Developing Great Managers	115
	Theme 6: Performance Appraisals Matter	118
	Theme 7: Recognizing and Rewarding Performance	121
	Theme 8: Retention Metrics Highlight Turnover Trends	124
	Theme 9: Social Connection is Critical to Increasing Employee Tenure	126
	Theme 10: Work Environment Based on Honesty and Fairness is Critical	129
	Theme 11: Purposeful Work is Critical for Employee Retention	132
	Applications to Professional Practice	134
	Implications for Social Change	146
	Recommendations for Action	147
	Recommendations for Further Research	152

Reflections	154
Conclusion	155
References	157
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	182
Appendix B: Information Session	186
Appendix C: Letter of Cooperation Example	187
Appendix D: Interview Session Confirmation E-mail	188

List of Tables

Table 1. Literature Review Sources	13
Table 2. Career Growth Strategies	102
Table 3. Communication Strategies	106
Table 4. Compensation Strategies	110
Table 5. Leadership Qualities	113
Table 6. Leadership Training	116
Table 7. Performance Appraisals	119
Table 8. Recognition Strategies	122
Table 9. Retention Metrics	124
Table 10. Social Connection	127
Table 11. Work Environment	130
Table 12. Work Value	133

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

United States business leaders spend billions of dollars annually on employee training and development (Salas, Tannenbaum, Kraiger, & Smith-Jentsch, 2012). Employee turnover, whether voluntary or involuntary, represents a costly event for companies and human resource management (HRM) organizations to overcome (Salas et al., 2012). Extensive research has documented the impact of turnover at the executive management level, but very little research existed for employee turnover (Choudhury & McIntosh, 2013; Hancock, Allen, Bosco, McDaniel, & Pierce, 2013). Furthermore, researchers have produced extensive literature documenting the effects of job satisfaction and commitment to employees on corporate financial success (Choudhury & McIntosh, 2013; Fortado & Fadil, 2014; Hancock et al., 2013). Voluntary turnover rates within information technology increased significantly since 2003 (Uruthirapathy & Grant, 2014; Von Hagel & Miller, 2011). HRM practice systems designed to manage relationships at all levels within the organization reduced voluntary turnover rates (Von Hagel & Miller, 2011). Employing a qualitative multiple case study research method, I explored the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates.

Background of the Problem

The purpose of this study was to explore the strategies sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover within sales divisions of software manufacturing companies. Financial and organizational performance resulting from employee turnover diminished with the time and expense needed for adaptation and team integration (Tariq, Ramzan, &

Riaz, 2013). HRM development of improved practice systems begins with developing an understanding of why employees voluntarily quit their jobs (James & Mathew, 2012).

High employee turnover rates within companies could negatively affect profitability through increased costs of employee recruitment, selection, and training (Rockstuhl, Dulebohn, Ang, & Shore, 2012). Companies with high employee turnover rates experienced decreased productivity, diminished morale, and loss of top talent (Tariq et al., 2013). The direct costs of recruitment, training, and overtime exacerbate the impact of lost productivity and revenue within technology organizations (James & Mathew, 2012; Kim, 2012). Sales managers who rely on a highly skilled and talented technology sales organization cannot afford to lose top performers (James & Mathew, 2012). Fortado and Fadil (2014) determined that while organizational culture changes may lead to increased sales, unintended consequences included increased employee turnover, damaged competitiveness, and destruction of core values once respected by all stakeholders. Minimizing voluntary turnover of top performing sales associates requires causal identification and change initiatives leading to increased job satisfaction (Boles, Dudley, Onyemah, Rouziès, & Weeks, 2012).

Problem Statement

Employee turnover negatively affected financial and organizational performance within professional businesses requiring critical knowledge and learned skills (Hancock et al., 2013). Voluntary employee turnover represented approximately 50% of total turnover in the professional and business industries in the United States for 2013 (U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics [BLS], 2013). The general business

problem is the cost of high voluntary turnover rates and leadership's lack of understanding as to the turnover causes directly affecting organizational performance.

The specific business problem is that some software manufacturing sales managers lack strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The research population consisted of sales managers selected from five software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States. Findings from this study might make a positive impact on social change by increasing awareness of employee retention strategies. Findings of this study may empower corporate sales managers to develop strategies that minimize employee turnover. Positive work environments lead to improved organizational performance, revenue growth, profitability, and decreased workplace stress (Fortado & Fadil, 2014; James & Mathew, 2012; Salas et al., 2012).

Nature of the Study

This research followed a qualitative methodology rather than quantitative or mixed methods. Qualitative research allows the researcher to explore and identify questions for social issues business leaders seek to understand (Yin, 2012). Qualitative studies involve individuals or groups of people and their experiences, social or human (Yin, 2012). Qualitative research requires the development of an in-depth narration based on a relatively small sample within a particular setting (Venkatesh, Brown, & Bala,

2013). Qualitative research methods include processes for understanding and personalizing data while quantitative research constitutes the examination and explanation of data in an impersonal way (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). The quantitative research constitutes linear attributes, measurements, testing a theory, and statistical analysis to define exactly how things work (Stake, 1995). Because of its exploratory nature and hypotheses development based on research variables, the quantitative research methodology was not appropriate for this study (Stake, 1995). Mixed methods incorporate a combined qualitative and quantitative approach, requiring additional effort and time to complete the process (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013).

Qualitative research design includes case study, ethnographic, narrative, and phenomenological methodologies (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012, 2014). Case studies involve the research of a particular case or set of instances based on a set of parameters or boundaries (Miles & Huberman, 1994). Stake (1995) and Yin (2012) described the case study research from constructivists' paradigm in that employee perception sometimes conflicts with reality or intention. Using case study design, the researcher explores specific details of problems that occurred in a particular setting, capturing all details and contextual material (Boblin, Ireland, Kirkpatrick, & Robertson, 2013; Cronin, 2014; Miles & Huberman, 1994; Yin, 2014). Case study research enables the development of in-depth knowledge of the organization, event, or person, providing an opportunity for others to learn and benefit from the research (Boblin et al., 2013; Cronin, 2014; Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012).

Ethnographic research is useful for exploring cultural issues representative of a particular culture-sharing group and involves immersion, allowing for observation (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Multicultural groups within the case organizations prevented utilizing ethnography. Narrative research includes both interviews and review of existing documentation used for data analysis in developing a narrative story about an individual's chronological life (Yin, 2012). This study did not include research of an individual; therefore, the narrative design was not appropriate. Phenomenological research includes people's lived experiences for a particular event that happened to them, and their perceptions of understanding and interpreting the phenomenon (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Company internal policies and business practices vary, preventing the use of phenomenological research. Case study research allowed me to explore the strategies software manufacturing sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates.

Research Question

This qualitative multiple case study research involved the development of questions for use during semistructured face-to-face interviews. The primary research question was as follows: What strategies did software manufacturing sales managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates?

Interview Questions

A comprehensive literature review highlighted particular areas of focus leading to the development of eight questions supporting exploration of the primary research question, concluding with a final open-ended question. The interview questions for participants in the study included the following:

- 1. What strategies do you use to retain sales associates?
- 2. What do you consider as the critical success factors to retain sales associates?
- 3. How do you establish retention objectives for sales associates?
- 4. How do you measure performance in meeting employee retention objectives?
- 5. What training programs designed to reduce voluntary employee turnover have you participated in during the past 3 years?
- 6. Finally, what additional information would you like to add that I did not ask?

Conceptual Framework

For the purposes of my research, I selected Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory as the conceptual framework. I used Herzberg's two-factor theory to guide research exploring the relationship between employee motivation and job satisfaction with voluntary turnover. Herzberg was a renowned psychologist known for his research on the correlation between workplace motivation and employee satisfaction. Herzberg's two-factor theory included the characteristics of organizational behavior affecting job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. Herzberg, Mausner, and Snyderman (1959) identified two primary factors that affected job satisfaction: hygiene and motivation. Hygiene is indicative of the traditional drivers of employment: pay, benefits, work environment, leadership quality, job security, and company reputation. Motivation included recognition and reward systems, growth opportunities, training and development, and career opportunities (Herzberg et al., 1959). While some turnover is

necessary and expected, control of this process is important in minimizing loss of top talent (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959). These factors provided a foundation for this study as the underlying variables affecting workplace motivation and voluntary employee turnover. I selected Herzberg's two-factor theory as a framework to explore leadership's effect on workplace motivation influencing voluntary employee turnover.

Operational Definitions

Behavior engineering model (BEM): Gilbert (1978) developed BEM to enable organizations to identify individual and environmental performance barriers and deficiencies. Graves (2015) discussed BEM in the context of employee incentives affecting employee performance.

Behavioral integrity (BI): BI considers the alignment of honesty, trust, and leadership actions with words and behaviors (Leroy, Palanski, & Simons, 2012). BI can be catastrophic to the company, its employees and shareholders, and all stakeholders when actions and behaviors do not align (Leroy et al., 2012; Prottas, 2013).

Customer orientation (CO): Zablah, Franke, Brown, and Bartholomew (2012) defined CO as a psychological or behavioral phenomenon existing between employees and direct interactions with customers.

High-performance work systems (HPWSs): HPWSs constitute self-empowered employees combined with improved training and development HRM practices (Patel, Messersmith, & Lepak, 2013): HPWSs support employee empowerment and benefits in areas that include compensation and benefits, training and development opportunities,

reward systems, and more control of those decisions affecting them most (Patel et al., 2013).

Human capital: Skilled workers, skilled labor, and employees define human capital (Son & Noja, 2013).

Leader–member exchange (LMX): A positive relationship between manager and employee based on supportive, resourceful, and responsive leadership motivates desired subordinate behavior (Rockstuhl et al., 2012).

Organizational behavior: Organizational behavior is the study of human behavior within organizational settings on such topics as leadership, motivation, social interaction, and job satisfaction (Nahavandi, Denhardt, Denhardt, & Aristigueta, 2014). HRM processes and social and psychological environments developed to establish corporate objectives and strategies in the workplace (French & Holden, 2012).

Organizational commitment: Organizational commitment is a measure of the degree of responsibility an employee feels towards the organization's mission (Jehanzeb, Rasheed, & Rasheed, 2013).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions represent something a researcher has taken for granted or supposed as true (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Qualitative multiple case study research is appropriate for an in-depth investigation of organizations, events, or persons (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Several assumptions guided this study. I considered the information collected as factual even if unverified. I was capable of capturing, analyzing,

and interpreting the responses of the participants. Identification and categorization occurred for patterns and themes emerging from participant responses. I assumed business leader participants proved willing and honest throughout the interview process, including 100% completion rate, and willingness to commit adequate time for the face-to-face interview process. Participants in the research could articulate their experience of the studied phenomena. Open-ended interview questions allowed participants to provide responses that were broader scope, decreasing the potential for bias and minimizing any possible restrictions (Yin, 2014). Finally, the assumption existed that participants would commit adequate time for completing the face-to-face interview process.

Limitations

Limitations represent a restrictive weakness based on limiting conditions (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Limitations of this study included interviewing only leaders to the exclusion of employees, limiting the research breadth. Participation was limited to sales managers selected from five software manufacturing companies performing sales job roles, headquartered in the United States, with offices in the Southeast. The population size was small, and interviews conducted within a single industry (software manufacturing) imply findings may not prove generalizable to a broader population (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Additional limitations included the number of participants, local culture, and employment rates that varied significantly on a per state basis (BLS, n.d.b). Use of a multiple case study design limited the types of insights derived from the study. Finally, limitations of my skills and ability as a researcher limited the depth and richness of the data collected.

Delimitations

Delimitations represented the boundaries or demarcations for this research (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Delimitations of this study included the use of a population located in the southeastern United States. This study limited research to a single industry (software manufacturing). Additionally, interviews excluded the voice of nonmanagement employees. Study participation limited interviews to 10 sales leaders in their current role for at least 6 months. Additionally, candidates possessed 5 years cumulative management experience with current and past employers. Finally, utilization of interviews as the primary instrument for data collection excluded useful information collected through other means.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The results of the study may contribute value to the business and social impact by identifying strategies leaders used to retain employees and prevent voluntary employee turnover. The interview questions that guided this study may contribute to understanding voluntary employee turnover by revealing information to HRM organizations, executive leadership, and professional scholars on the value of investments in workforce management beyond the traditional HRM roles. During the 2007 to 2009 recession, companies reduced expenditures in training and development, compensation, team building exercises, and employee benefits, resulting in decreased job satisfaction (Hashim & Hameed, 2012). These investments can result in the reduction of employee turnover,

higher retention rates, and the attraction of highly talented employees (Hashim & Hameed, 2012).

This study may contribute to the active practice of business by exploring strategies that improve job satisfaction and organizational performance. Mensah (2015) described the relationship between talent management and employee performance. Talent management systems incorporate various mechanisms leading to employee performance and job satisfaction (Mensah, 2015). An opportunity appears for improvement in HRM operations, especially in managing a global workforce (Hashim & Hameed, 2012). Labor costs are a burden to all industries, some more than others (Hashim & Hameed, 2012). Voluntary turnover rates within information technology increased significantly since 2003 (Uruthirapathy & Grant, 2014; Von Hagel & Miller, 2011). HRM practice systems designed to manage relationships at all levels within the organization reduce voluntary turnover rates (Von Hagel & Miller, 2011). Patel et al. (2013) noted that high-performance work systems (HPWSs) improved financial return on investments. HRM is the managerial function establishing professionalism, but not affiliated with strategic leadership, indicating continued strife for HRM (Hashim & Hameed, 2012).

Employee turnover creates additional cost associated with overtime, product and service delays, reduced customer satisfaction, and recruitment and replacement (Jehanzeb et al., 2013; Rockstuhl et al., 2012). Training, team integration, moral deterioration based on business disruption, loss of innovation, and loss of knowledge further exacerbate the problem (Jehanzeb et al., 2013). Knowledge sharing and transfer within technology companies was critical to organizational success (Tong, Tak, & Wong, 2015). Leadership

places responsibility on employees to handle production, service delivery, customer interaction, and technical execution, thereby meeting stakeholder expectations and commitments (Jehanzeb et al., 2013). Despite awareness of the need to improve employee satisfaction, a Society for Human Resource Management (SHRM, 2012) research report indicated job satisfaction declined from 86% to 81% between 2009 and 2012. Recruitment challenges and retention remained a primary focus for the development of a sustainable workforce (James & Mathew, 2012; Wang & Howell, 2012).

Implications for Social Change

This study may contribute to positive social change and improvement of business practices by creating a more positive employee work environment through improved job satisfaction and retention practices. A positive work environment leads to improved organizational performance, revenue growth, profitability, and decreased workplace stress and injuries (Bryant & Allen, 2013; James & Mathew, 2012). Revenue growth and profitability support additional hiring and community growth, which in turn leads to increases in charitable donations and volunteering (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Raising awareness of leadership about the benefits of a motivated workforce can encourage the development of a long-term strategy for sustainability, effecting positive social change (Bryant & Allen, 2013; James & Mathew, 2012).

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

Leadership from software manufacturing companies performing sales management roles headquartered in the southeastern United States represented the

targeted participant group. The primary research question that drove this study addressed strategies software manufacturing sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. A literature review of voluntary and involuntary turnover included the use of ABI/INFORM Complete, Business Source Complete, EBSCO host, Emerald Insight, ProQuest, and SAGE Premier databases via the Walden University Library online services and keyword searches. Primary search terms included *employee turnover*, *employee retention*, *personnel selection*, *organizational development*, *organizational leadership*, *succession planning*, *Herzberg two-factor theory*, *HRM*, and job satisfaction. Secondary search terms were leadership, voluntary turnover, involuntary turnover, culture, career development, leadership development, management development, employee development, human resource management, SHRM, strategic human resource management, financials, sales, and strategic management. This research yielded more than 175 items as presented in Table 1.

Table 1

Literature Review Sources

Source	Sources prior to 2012	Sources 2012 and later	Total
Dissertations	0	14	14
Peer-reviewed articles	6 (4%)	137	143
Seminal books	11	8	19
Government	0	5	5
Total	17 (9%)	164 (91%)	181

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The literature review section includes a summary of the literature used to explore reasons for voluntary employee turnover in developing strategies sales managers might implement to increase retention rates and improve employee job satisfaction and organizational commitment. Two-factor theory included the proposition that leadership behavior and HRM practice systems affect workplace motivation (Herzberg et al., 1959). This two-factor theory explained the relationship between job satisfaction, organizational performance, organizational behavior, and voluntary employee turnover (Herzberg et al., 1959). Comparing and contrasting various points of view within existing research provided scholarly strategies for problem resolution. Research built upon previous research to identify job satisfaction drivers and strategies for reducing voluntary employee turnover. In contrast to previous research on job satisfaction at the macro level, this study explored the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. Through the thematic review, I explored major strategies leaders used to encourage and achieve job satisfaction and organizational commitment.

Specifically, the review included a discussion on three main areas including financial impact, Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory, and HRM strategies. Each of these three main sections was then broken down into smaller subsections. The initial section covered the financial impact of employee turnover on organizational performance. Next, the two-factor theory section included subsections on job satisfaction; organizational

culture and values; retention and recruitment challenges; and strategies, training, development, and leadership. The final section on HRM strategies included implementing an agile framework, CASs, and HPWSs.

Financial Impact

Cost of employee turnover. Employee turnover at all levels throughout the organization is costly (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013). Historical research viewed voluntary turnover according to the impact of executive leadership turnover, ignoring the effect of nonmanagement employee voluntary turnover and retention (Hancock et al., 2013). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory articulated the impact of workplace motivation on job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. Employees deliver products and services with high quality, low cost, and timeliness (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Hur, 2013). The costly occurrence of voluntary employee turnover is preventable (Maertz, Boyar, & Pearson, 2012). Human capital turnover has a negative impact on the return on investments made throughout an employee's tenure (Kehoe & Wright, 2013; Maertz et al., 2012). Employee turnover has a substantial and meaningful impact on revenue and profitability (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Hancock et al., 2013; Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013).

Diminished job satisfaction affects voluntary employee turnover and organizational performance (Bandura & Lyons, 2014; Fortado & Fadil, 2014; James & Mathew, 2012). Employee turnover damages organizational performance as measured by profits, revenue, market share, employee satisfaction, and customer satisfaction (Hancock et al., 2013; Vinit & Patel, 2013). Organizational culture, company policies, job fairness,

trust, respect, and supportive management affect job satisfaction (Bandura & Lyons, 2014). A highly skilled and knowledgeable workforce is core to creating and sustaining a competitive advantage (Nag & Gioia, 2012). Mensah (2015) described the relationship between talent management and employee performance. Talent management systems incorporate various mechanisms leading to employee performance and job satisfaction (Mensah, 2015). HRM organizations perform exit interviews for determining why an employee decides to leave (George, 2015). George (2015) surmised that understanding why employees stay with a company is equally important.

Unemployment rates among those who were seeking either full-time or part-time work rose from 13.6% in 2008 to a high of 17.1% in 2009 before settling at 15.2% in 2011 (BLS, n.d.a). Individuals that had given up looking for work increased steadily from 2008 to 2011, rising from 80 million in 2008 to nearly 87 million in 2011 (BLS, n.d.a). Unemployment rates were high during this period of global economic collapse, and yet the number of workers voluntarily leaving the workforce continued to grow (James & Mathew, 2012). Research suggested that job satisfaction was a primary determinant of voluntary employee turnover leading to a shrinking pool of skilled workers (Choudhury & McIntosh, 2013; James & Mathew, 2012).

Employee turnover affects revenue, profit, job satisfaction, customer satisfaction, and organizational performance (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Hancock et al., 2013; Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Furthermore, knowledge as a competitive differentiator and the loss of skilled workers can prove costly to the organization (Hancock et al., 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). The loss of talented employees with

unique skill sets increases the risk of proprietary information transferring to competitors resulting in lost revenue and market share (Hancock et al., 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Furthermore, companies make considerable investments in training and developing employees that, when combined with experience, results in increased recruitment and replacement costs (Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013).

Employee replacement costs range between 50% and 200% of an employee's annual wages (Berry, Lelchook, & Clark, 2012). The negative consequences of employee turnover can be more costly to certain groups including leadership, technical and engineering organizations, sales, and marketing (Hancock et al., 2013). Voluntary employee turnover within the sales organizations results in lost revenue (Hancock et al., 2013). Key customer relationships acquired through recruitment of top sales and leadership resources impact revenue and market share (Hancock et al., 2013). Organizational behavior, poor direction, and human resources (HR) practices lead to the voluntary turnover of key sales and management employees (Hancock et al., 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013; Maertz et al., 2012). For example, turnover within the sales organization leaves opportunity pipelines unmanaged for an extended period leading to lost revenue and market share (Hancock et al., 2013). Often top salespeople's customer relationships are unknown to the organization and leave with the employee (Hancock et al., 2013). The process of recruiting and training replacement salespeople represented an extended period where the sales territory received no coverage, resulting in exposure to the competition (Hancock et al., 2013).

Strategic human resource management. Strategic HRM practice systems combined with leadership training and development improved job satisfaction, resulting in reduced voluntary turnover costs (Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Research validated the positive impact of strategic HRM high-performance practices on financial performance (Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Hygiene and motivation, as described by Herzberg et al. (1959), articulated two primary factors affecting job satisfaction. Employee perception of high-performance HR practices affect job satisfaction and voluntary turnover (Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Performance and commitment practices positively affect the organizational effectiveness and financial performance through increased job satisfaction (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Hancock et al., 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Kehoe and Wright (2013) suggested HR practices positively affected job satisfaction so long as the employee perceived the practices as HR designed them. Successful HR practices require effective communications of value and purpose aligning perception and reality (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Voluntary turnover and loss of top talent continued as a significant financial concern for leadership (Hancock et al., 2013; Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013).

Organizational performance. Hancock et al. (2013) analyzed the relationship between employee turnover and organizational performance. In their research, Hancock et al. analyzed the results of 48 previous studies meeting specific criteria including reporting of voluntary and total turnover rates. The total sample size included 24,943 and 134 relationships associated with turnover rates and organizational performance (Hancock et al., 2013). Furthermore, Hancock et al. performed an analysis at the group or

industry level, including manufacturing, transportation, financial, technology, retail, and food services. Analysis indicated the more a group relied on talent, skills, and knowledge, the greater negative impact on financial and organizational performance turnover had (Hancock et al., 2013). Manufacturing and transportation industries yielded the highest negative impact on financial performance followed by finance and technology, groups requiring special skills, knowledge, and experience (Hancock et al., 2013). Retail and food service industries yielded minimal financial impact and required minimal skills (Hancock et al., 2013). A lack of internal job satisfaction practices led to turnover of top talent (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Hancock et al., 2013; Hur, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013).

Herzberg's Two-Factor Theory

Herzberg (1959) developed the two-factor theory to explore the characteristics of organizational behavior affecting job satisfaction. Herzberg et al. (1959) identified two primary factors that affected job satisfaction: hygiene and motivation. Hygiene is indicative of the traditional drivers of employment: pay, benefits, work environment, leadership quality, job security, and company reputation. Motivation includes recognition and reward systems, growth opportunities, training and development, and career opportunities (Herzberg et al., 1959). Additionally, useful feedback motivating targeted behaviors results in positive development choices and increased organizational performance (Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012).

Herzberg et al. (1959) studied the need satisfactions of 200 accountants and engineers. During two separate interview sessions, participants described a time when

they felt wonderful about their job, and a time when they hated their job (Herzberg et al., 1959). Results and analysis of these interview sessions led Herzberg et al. to conclude people had two specific needs. The two specific needs included an avoidance of pain and a need for psychological growth and stimulation (Herzberg et al., 1959). Herzberg et al. concluded that job satisfaction consisted of two dimensions. The first dimension classified job satisfaction based on intrinsic factors such as a need for self-actualization and self-realization (Herzberg et al., 1959). Examples of intrinsic factors included a sense of achievement, public recognition, responsibility, advancement opportunities, and the work itself (Herzberg et al., 1959). Job dissatisfaction factors included ineffective or inefficient policies, incompetent management, salary, benefits, and interpersonal relationships (Herzberg et al., 1959). Furthermore, Herzberg et al. suggested intrinsic job satisfaction factors motivated employees, while job dissatisfaction factors did not. These factors provided a foundation for this study as the underlying variables affecting job satisfaction, voluntary turnover, and recruitment and retention strategies. According to Herzberg et al., highly motivated employees in a high hygiene environment had the greatest potential to drive positive job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results. Furthermore, little motivation in a low hygiene situation had a negative impact on job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results (Herzberg et al., 1959).

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction is a crucial indicator of employee turnover (Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014; Lee, 2012; Siddiqui, Syed, & Hassan, 2012). Compensation and benefits, job security, training and development, and work-life balance are job

satisfaction drivers (Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012; Siddiqui et al., 2012). Advancement opportunities, recognition and rewards, work environment, leadership and management, and organizational culture, highlight additional job satisfaction drivers (Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012; Siddiqui et al., 2012). Commission rates and earnings potential typically motivate sales associates (Batt & Colvin, 2011). A report by the SHRM (2012) found job satisfaction declined from 86% to 81% between 2009 and 2012. The top five, job satisfaction areas included (a) work that incorporated existing skills and abilities, (b) job security, (c) pay and benefits, (d) communications between leadership and employees, and (e) relationship between manager and employee (SHRM, 2012). Job satisfaction based on skills and abilities increased from 55% to 63% between 2009 and 2012 while job security declined from 63% to 61% during this same period (SHRM, 2012). Traditional drivers of employment include pay, benefits, work environment, leadership quality, job security, and company reputation. Modern drivers include recognition and reward systems, growth opportunities, training and development, and career opportunities (Herzberg et al., 1959). Traditional drivers remain relevant to the recruitment and retention process (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959). Pay and benefits were core components of HRM systems (Olafsen, Halvari, Forest, & Deci, 2015). Motivation is becoming increasingly more essential to reducing voluntary turnover and improving job satisfaction (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959). Recognition typically occurred as a non-controlled event leading to increased motivation and a positive experience of individual achievement (Cerasoli, Nicklin, & Ford, 2014; Olafsen et al.,

2015). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory highlighted the relationship and worth between workplace motivation and leadership behavior.

Organizational culture and values. Organizational behavior and commitment require HRM leadership (Jehanzeb et al., 2013). Gilbert's (1978) behavior engineering model (BEM) considered the work environment and employee in determining organizational performance. Gilbert focused on the work environment including the physical workspace, working relationship between employee and management, and availability of appropriate tools and resources required to support desired performance. BEM considered the frequency of performance feedback, clear expectations and guidance reinforced through monetary and non-monetary incentives, career development, advancement opportunities, and consequences for poor performance (Gilbert, 1978). Additionally, Gilbert used the BEM to focus on recruitment processes, and training alignment of job requirements, motivation, and job satisfaction in delivering desired organizational performance. Gilbert's (1978) BEM model enables organizations to identify performance barriers and interventions required to resolve obstacles in attaining desired group results through a high performing workforce.

People represent the most valuable assets of an organization. Replacing employees is costly and challenging, especially highly motivated and productive workers (Barr, 2015; James & Mathew, 2012). National Instruments (NI), a 7,000-employee company growing 7% annually, measured success by employee satisfaction (Pollitt, 2014). National Instrument received global recognition as one of the best companies to work for every year from 2000 through 2014 resulting from intentional job satisfaction

initiatives (Pollitt, 2014). Pollitt (2014) explained NI's focus on job satisfaction through encouraging inspiration, originality, recognition programs, training, development, career growth opportunities, and a work environment supported by trust and openness. Focusing on these elements resulted in turnover rates 47% lower than the U.S. industry average (Pollitt, 2014).

Organizational culture and values directly affect employee commitment to the organization (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Employee commitment begins with a belief in the goals and objectives of leadership, motivating the employee to work harder and desire linkage with the organization (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). An employee must believe in the products, services, and long-term goals of the company strongly enough in compelling them to work harder than expected, to establish an active connection (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Fortado and Fadil (2014) explored the introduction of a sales culture within one of the 10 largest U.S. banks. Increased revenues offset by unanticipated problems with disgruntled employees and unhappy customers highlighted significant flaws in the strategy (Fortado & Fadil, 2014). Forcing employees to sell additional products and services through pre-defined processes without the opportunity to discuss or challenge negatively influenced employee and customer satisfaction measured by increased turnover rates (Fortado & Fadil, 2014). The organizational commitment provides a competitive advantage for increased productivity, quality, innovation, and reduced costs (James & Mathew, 2012). HRM recruitment strategies are critical to the development of employee and organizational commitment, and hiring individuals who

exhibit the appropriate characteristics up front (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Engaging employees with social initiatives increased organizational commitment and emotional attachment (Bode, Singh, & Rogan, 2015). Management recruitment strategies represent an important component in this process (Prottas, 2013).

Business ethics. Business ethics affects employee commitment, voluntary turnover, and retention (Prottas, 2013). The period between the 1980 and 2008 included several financial disasters triggering severe consequences for stakeholders (Prottas, 2013). These failures included 1980s savings and loan scandals, the 1990s dot-com collapse, and a massive financial collapse driven by the mortgage crisis of 2008 (Prottas, 2013). Employees lost their jobs, and retirement accounts evaporated, directly resulting from poor ethical behavior by management and corporate leadership (Prottas, 2013). Global Crossing, Enron, and WorldCom are examples of poor business ethics and organizational behavior destroying stockholder investments and confidence (Prottas, 2013). These massive corporate failures led to increased regulations intended to deter bad corporate behavior (Prottas, 2013). These tremendous lapses in judgment and BI carried a high financial cost that undermined revenue, profitability, job growth, and innovation (Prottas, 2013). Employees who had viewed themselves as good, honest, hardworking individuals quickly learned to distrust their leadership because of BI actions (Prottas, 2013). This distrust diminished job satisfaction and employee commitment resulting in the voluntary turnover and retention issues (Prottas, 2013). Ethical conflicts cause emotional distress, which causes problems with job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover, at a significant cost to the business (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012).

BI. BI issues increased focus on corporate social responsibility, not just financially, but to all stakeholders and local communities (Leroy et al., 2012). Development of the social exchange theory resulted in a framework researchers used to explore the impact of employee relationships with managers, organizations, or both, in defining commitment as a determinant of turnover intention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Employment relationship represented a major variable in turnover intentions (Avanzi, Fraccaroli, Sarchielli, Ullrich, & van Dick, 2014). Employee perception of leadership and the organization, risk compromise based on a lack of support and poor ethical behavior observed or perceived (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Job satisfaction peaks when a substantial connection exists between the employee and his or her manager and the organization (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). This connection leads to improved commitment, performance, and reduced voluntary employee turnover (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Fairness and trust in organizational interactions, processes, and procedures was critical to social exchange (Osman, Noordin, Daud, & Othman, 2016). Disconnects between management and organizational values create conflict for employees (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012).

Environmental sustainability. Eco-innovation and environmental awareness serve as economic drivers enabling innovation and employee loyalty resulting from self-pride in working for an organization committed to a greener, healthier environment (Doran & Ryan, 2012). Eco-innovation has a positive impact on organizational growth and development (Doran & Ryan, 2012). The Stockholm Conference of 1972 created the initial platform to draw attention to the environment, followed by the United Nations

resolution establishing the World Commission on Environment and Development in 1983 (Babonea & Joia, 2012).

Recruitment and Retention

Recruitment challenges and retention remain a primary focus for the development of a sustainable workforce (James & Mathew, 2012; Wang & Howell, 2012). Replacing pension plans with a 401K vesting in 4 years leads to increased turnover rates (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts, Kyndt, Dochy, & Baert, 2011; Wang & Howell, 2012). Furthermore, self-invention, personal skills development, and increased entrepreneurship increased turnover rates (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; Wang & Howell, 2012). Employee turnover hurts business operations through increased safety risks, reduced productivity, customer satisfaction, and profitability, especially when turnover is unplanned or unexpected (Samson, 2013).

Technology solution sales represented some of the highest compensated employees driven by increased demands for qualified top talent (Hancock et al., 2013; Vinit & Patel, 2013). Retention of technology solutions sales employees represented a major concern for organizations in managing costs and increasing market share (Hancock et al., 2013; Vinit & Patel, 2013). Technology companies placed significant value on sales organizations for financial contributions, customer relationships, and their role in obtaining strategic competitive industry information (Hancock et al., 2013; Vinit & Patel, 2013). Research conducted by Vinit and Patel (2013) identified four specific areas affecting voluntary turnover of technology employees. The lack of an appraisal process emerged as the primary factor influencing voluntary turnover of technology employees

(Vinit & Patel, 2013). The performance appraisal process was a collaborative opportunity between employee and manager to provide constructive feedback (Budworth, Latham, & Manroop, 2015). Additional areas included a lack of training opportunities, organizational transparency, and flexibility (Vinit & Patel, 2013). Technology employees demand openness, collaboration, career growth, and fairness (Vinit & Patel, 2013). Identifying employee knowledge, skills, and abilities, and then aligning with organizational needs was a major part of the career growth process (Vaiman, Haslberger, & Vance, 2015).

HRM policies and processes are typically balanced employee expectations with business requirements in achieving strategic objectives (Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Samson (2013) established that HRM policies designed to incent employees have a negative effect on voluntary turnover while increases in employer expectations and demands of employees have a positive impact on turnover. HRM retention strategies traditionally address economic and social aspects to improve organizational commitment (Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012; Samson, 2013). These policies create a feeling of increased obligation by employees to the organization for receiving increased incentives (Samson, 2013). Perceived employee commitment to the business increased individual stress reducing job satisfaction (Bryant & Allen, 2013; James & Mathew, 2012; Wang & Howell, 2012).

Additionally, within sales organizations, recruitment strategies should consider CO (Zablah et al., 2012). CO described the inherent attitudes and personality traits associated with recruiting frontline employees and their abilities to manage direct

interactions with challenging customers (Zablah et al., 2012). Zablah et al. (2012) determined through their research, stressful customer interactions by frontline employees negatively influences job satisfaction and organizational performance leading to voluntary turnover of sales employees. HRM and sales managers should consider CO as a critical component of recruitment practices and not be tempted to curtail financial investments in ongoing CO training and development related expenses (Zablah et al., 2012).

Retention and recruitment challenges. Employee replacement costs far exceed 100% of annual compensation (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Employee turnover led to critical gaps in knowledge management, organizational disruption and diminished customer satisfaction (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Compensation and benefits historically represented a major strategy for driving HRM recruitment and retention strategies (Bryant & Allen, 2013; James & Mathew, 2012). Based on research conducted by Nawaz and Pangil (2016), promotion speed and remuneration growth represented significant career growth strategies most aligned with employee turnover intention. Wide discrepancies between low and high wage employee compensation, and perceptions regarding pay fairness, negatively impact turnover, while the use of stock options positively affect retention (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Fair and equitable compensation plans, employee stock option plans, and retirement programs vesting over a longer period improve recruitment success (Bryant & Allen, 2013).

Employee voluntary turnover rarely occurred because of compensation alone (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012). Individual

turnover begins with dissatisfaction of the work environment visible as withdrawal (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012). HRM practices address leadership training in recognizing employee withdrawal, a process that typically plays out over an extended period (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Gilbert's (1978) BEM model enables organizations to identify performance barriers and interventions required to resolve work environment obstacles in attaining desired results improving employee motivation and job satisfaction. HRM solutions might reverse the process leading to an active reduction of voluntary employee turnover (Bryant & Allen, 2013). HRM policies based on providing pay increases to employees who threaten to leave for a better paying job set a precedence that can be quite costly to the business (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Attracting and retaining highly skilled employees requires HRM processes beyond pay and benefits (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012).

Individuals develop relationships with their fellow employees, leadership, the organization, and the community (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). These linkages are broken when an employee decides to resign their position affecting many other individuals (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). Knowledge management, unique skills, personality, workload, and other social characteristics, for which the resigning employee was responsible, disappear (Khattak et al., 2012). The remaining employees must now fill this void. Voluntary turnover leads to decreased morale, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and additional turnover (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). This scenario further highlights the need for

leadership training in the recognition of employee withdrawal, job embeddedness, and organizational commitment (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Khattak et al., 2012).

Voluntary turnover within the information technology (IT) industry frequently occurs, based on compensation, career growth, opportunities, and job satisfaction (James & Mathew, 2012; Kim, 2012). Recruitment and retention of top IT talent globally provided a competitive advantage (James & Mathew, 2012; Parez, Silva, Harvey, & Bosco, 2013). Teamwork, job embeddedness, and innovation represent critical objectives within the IT industry. Losing a vital resource or multiple resources supporting strategic application development projects, products, or services, is costly and difficult to manage (James & Mathew, 2012). Knowledge management represents a critical component in dealing with recruitment and retention of talented human capital (James & Mathew, 2012). Additionally, leadership time required to address the loss of critical resources, combined with replacement efforts, has a negative impact on workforce planning, morale, and workload.

Retention and recruitment strategies. Successful retention and recruitment strategies provide a competitive advantage (Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012; Parez et al., 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Specifically for sales recruitment, the process begins with a strategy that considers CO and the ability of a potential new hire to navigate challenging customer environments (Zablah et al., 2012). Several factors associated with recruitment in the sales organization affect organizational performance and sustainability (Evanschitzky, Sharma, & Prykop, 2012). Research conducted by Evanschitzky et al. (2012) established the impact of sales associates CO on customer

satisfaction as a determinant for profitable relationships. Furthermore, their research determined that dominance traits in some sales roles negatively affected customer satisfaction and management needs to consider during the recruitment process (Evanschitzky et al., 2012). HRM and sales managers should consider CO as a critical component of recruitment practices and not be tempted to curtail financial investments in ongoing CO training and development related expenses (Zablah et al., 2012).

Training and development positively affect retention results (Govaerts et al., 2011; Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Businesses need to establish robust programs with an environment conducive to learning and working (Govaerts et al., 2011; Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Govaerts et al. (2011) discussed the gap and appreciative approaches to creating a learning environment focused on further development of employee strengths. This research focused on the organization and employees, validating both approaches have a positive effect on voluntary employee turnover and return on investment (Govaerts et al., 2011; Parez et al., 2013). Govaerts et al. concluded successful training and development strategies have a positive effect on voluntary employee turnover and recruitment efforts. Equally important, employee perception as to the value and benefits of education and development practices affect job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover (James & Mathew, 2012).

Turnover, whether voluntary or intentional, negatively influences the organization (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Strong performers were more likely to quit for pay or career growth opportunities (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Some organizations choose to manage labor costs through relatively high rates of turnover (Batt & Colvin, 2011; Maertz et al., 2012).

Others, such as GE, implement annual labor reductions designed to affect bottom-tier performers (Batt & Colvin, 2011; Maertz et al., 2012). Batt and Colvin (2011) analyzed employment systems that considered the work organization, incentives encouraging long-term commitments, and rewards designed to drive short-term performance improvements against voluntary turnover and layoffs or terminations. Their research specifically targeted the call center industry, representing approximately 3% of the U.S. workforce, historically experiencing high levels of turnover (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Batt and Colvin (2011) concluded that, from an HRM practices and employment systems design, similarities existed in voluntary turnover and terminations as companies attempted to find ideal levels of employee turnover rates.

Corporations' leaders implemented various strategies positively affecting retention and recruitment practices. These plans included employee referral bonuses, comprehensive new hire immersion programs, team building, enrichment, and engagement programs (James & Mathew, 2012; Maertz et al., 2012). The strategies provided some promise, but considerable room for improvement existed, leading to research by Maertz et al. (2012). They developed a survey tool designed to enable early detection of withdrawal and job satisfaction issues when time to influence attitudes still exists. Development of strategies designed to improve recruitment and retention, begin with understanding the nature of these phenomena (Maertz et al., 2012).

Workplace social and organizational connection for new hires determines whether they stay for an extended period or leave within a few short months (Smith, Amiot, Callan, Terry, & Smith, 2012). Use of technology for communications influenced job

embeddedness and diminished employee loyalty (Charlier, Guay, & Zimmerman, 2016). Organizations needed to be aware of the negative and positive implications of technology on job embeddedness and employee retention (Charlier et al., 2016). Research has shown workplace connection and embeddedness has a positive influence on retention of new hires (Smith et al., 2012). Fairness and trust, not necessarily apparent during the recruitment process, quickly become apparent from the first day of employment as a new hire, affecting retention decisions (Smith et al., 2012). Favoritism, unethical behavior by leadership and team members, lack of organizational support, and poor communications increase the negative impact on voluntary employee turnover (Smith et al., 2012). Identity through social and organizational connection increases retention rates by moving the new hire from a self-perceived outsider to an insider (Smith et al., 2012).

Measuring the success of HRM practices designed to improve job satisfaction remains critically important (Maertz et al., 2012). Survey tools provide a readily accessible, easily distributed mechanism regularly implemented enables close monitoring of employee morale and job satisfaction (Maertz et al., 2012). Maertz et al. (2012) highlighted the many aspects necessary for coverage of data collected in these surveys. Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, trust, ethics, work-life balance, social integration, career growth, advancement opportunities, compensation, and benefits round out the list (Maertz et al., 2012). The scope of an all-inclusive survey was purposely limited to avoid burnout, exhaustion, and eventual frustration and lack of patience (Maertz et al., 2012). Maertz et al. established a platform that addressed these concerns,

identifying eight distinct forces affecting retention and recruitment strategies and incorporating a 7-point scale that ranged from strongly disagrees through strongly agrees.

Organizational commitment involves employee attachment, loyalty, membership, attitude, emotional connection, and identity as powerful concepts (Benjamin, 2012b; Lee, 2012). These concepts had greater positive impact on reducing voluntary employee turnover and job satisfaction (Benjamin, 2012b; Lee, 2012). Organizational commitment is a two-way process whereby employees receive recognition, rewards, benefits, and financial compensation (Benjamin, 2012b; Lee, 2012). In return, employers receive labor, knowledge, innovation, productivity, and commitment (Benjamin, 2012b; Lee, 2012). Improvements in job satisfaction yield productive employees and increase retention rates (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Dissatisfied employees can remove themselves physically or mentally; their withdrawal hurts the organization (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Similarly, disgruntled individuals will consider other work environments and accept employment elsewhere (AlBattat & Som, 2013; Batt & Colvin, 2011). Job seekers will completely drop out of the labor force when treated as a commodity (AlBattat & Som, 2013; Batt & Colvin, 2011). Between October 2012 and October 2013, 3.7 million people dropped out of the U.S. labor force (BLS, 2013). The number of people available for work, but no longer interested in a job, increased from 80.7 million in 2008 (BLS, 2013) to 94.7 million in 2015 (BLS, 2016). Unemployment rates were high during this period of global economic collapse, and yet the number of workers voluntarily leaving the workforce continued to grow (James & Mathew, 2012). Decreased labor participation provided strong indication employees were not pleased with the work environment during this

period. Leadership behavior and qualities influence job satisfaction, performance, productivity, and employee turnover (Wells, Welty Peachey, & Walker, 2014; Welty Peachey, Burton, & Wells, 2014). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory highlighted the relationship between workplace motivation and voluntary employee turnover.

Training and development. Globalization and rapid changes in technology increase the need to develop strategic HRM policies and procedures for attracting and retaining top talent (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012). Herzberg's two-factor theory highlighted the relationship between workplace motivation and voluntary employee turnover. Training and development employee opportunities represent motivational characteristics improving job satisfaction (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959). Strategies to attract and retain top talent are required to address investment losses associated with employee turnover (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012). Knowledge management, loss of confidential information, and replacement costs represent additional investment losses (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012).

An aging workforce combined with decreased entry into the labor force by Millennia increased future challenges for recruitment of skilled and experienced workers (Govaerts et al., 2011). Training and development of employees resulted in reductions of voluntary employee turnover and increased job satisfaction, although Baby Boomers may be less motivated at this point in their careers (Govaerts et al., 2011). Sales managers need to understand the differences between millennials and baby boomers as to variations in approach to selling (Schultz & Schwepker, 2012). Schultz and Schwepker (2012) highlighted several distinct differences in sales strategies, communication styles, and

reward and recognition motivators between millennials and boomers. Knowledge of these differences positively affects sales management's ability to deliver on organizational objectives (Schultz & Schwepker, 2012).

Several studies confirmed the benefits of leadership training and development, and leadership in reducing turnover (Govaerts et al., 2011). Recruitment and retention of top talent are required to meet future goals and objectives, drive innovation, and remain competitive (Govaerts et al., 2011; Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Talented employees provide a competitive advantage; however, these workers demand improved flexibility in job opportunities and compensation (Govaerts et al., 2011; von Wobeser, Escamilla, & von Wobeser, 2013). Talented employees motivation increases through personal growth opportunities and conversely diminish when growth opportunities decline, often looking elsewhere for employment (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012). Training and development lead to promotions, increased pay, additional responsibility, and new challenges positively improving job satisfaction and retention (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012). Training and development strategies traditionally align with long-term organizational strategies (Jehanzeb et al., 2013; Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012).

Leadership development programs have a positive effect on financial performance (Salas et al., 2012). Leadership training, commonly referred to as continuous management training (CMT), has a history of inconsistency (Aragon & Valle, 2013). Companies implement CMT programs but periodically either discontinue them or cancel them all together (Aragon & Valle, 2013). Companies chose not to invest in CMT because of an assumption managers possess the necessary skills to manage a diverse set

of circumstances (Aragon & Valle, 2013; Khattak et al., 2012). Companies are concerned about CMT and voluntary leadership turnover negatively affecting return on investment; therefore, minimizing investments (Aragon & Valle, 2013; Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Leadership voluntary turnover is costly to the organization in replacement costs and has a much broader impact than the turnover of individual contributors (Maertz et al., 2012). Leadership training improves employee satisfaction and retention and reduces voluntary turnover (Maertz et al., 2012).

Corporate leadership historically questioned HRM budget requests for employee training and development (Aragon & Valle, 2013). The historical justification for these budget requests considers the return on investment associated with increases in revenue, profitability, and market share, and improved employee and customer satisfaction (Maertz et al., 2012). Most companies lack internal processes for measuring the return on investment in training and development, typically resulting in disproportionate budget cuts when profitability numbers miss targets (Khattak et al., 2012). Corporate leadership lacks understanding the benefits of training and development programs (Khattak et al., 2012). This lack of understanding leads to the outsourcing of HRM responsibilities (Khattak et al., 2012). Herzberg's (1959) theory validated the concept personal growth, opportunity, and achievement through training and development programs lead to improved job satisfaction, motivation, productivity, and organizational commitment.

Leadership

Leadership awareness of job satisfaction. Developing the two-factor theory,
Herzberg (1959) explored the strategies that influenced workplace motivation and

voluntary employee turnover. Evanschitzky et al. (2012) determined that employee satisfaction leads to increased customer satisfaction. There exists a strong correlation between job satisfaction and employee turnover and retention (Batt & Colvin, 2011; Siddiqui et al., 2012). Voluntary turnover begins with job dissatisfaction initiating a desire to resign (Siddiqui et al., 2012). The desire to leave leads to looking for other job opportunities and voluntarily leaving the company (Siddiqui et al., 2012). Job dissatisfaction and voluntary turnover are contagious and can lead to additional retention challenges (Batt & Colvin, 2011; Siddiqui et al., 2012). While some turnover is necessary, control of this process is important to minimize loss of top talent and diminished capabilities in the recruitment process. Establishing an active connection between the employee and the organization represents a critical success factor in managing employee turnover and retention (Siddiqui et al., 2012). Supportive leadership, positive feedback, consistent management communications, and behavior improved job satisfaction and employee well-being (Winkler, Busch, Clasen, & Vowinkel, 2015).

Turnover intention represents a reliable indicator of an employee decision for voluntarily resignation (Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012; Siddiqui et al., 2012). Workplace autonomy, job satisfaction, and a feeling of belonging represent deterrents to sales associate turnover intentions (Christ, Emett, Summers, & Wood, 2012). In the absence of systems and processes identifying turnover intentions of sales associates, turnover will occur (Batt & Colvin, 2011).

Development of the self-determination theory provided for the explanation that a work environment sustains and promotes autonomy, value, self-worth, belonging, and

teamwork (Boles et al., 2012). These factors have a positive impact on organizational commitment, reducing turnover intent and improving job satisfaction (Boles et al., 2012). Intrinsic motivation assumes employees are motivated and excited about work activities, finding them challenging and rewarding (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Creating opportunities to expand skills and abilities resulted in improved job satisfaction and decreased voluntary employee turnover (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Intrinsic motivation assumes employees are motivated and excited about work activities, finding them challenging and rewarding (Batt & Colvin, 2011).

Rockstuhl et al. (2012) conducted research involving 282 employees across 23 countries and the effectiveness of LMX. LMX considered the relationship between management and employees, and the impact of that relationship on organizational performance (Rockstuhl et al., 2012). The LMX theory supported the philosophy that a positive dyadic relationship between manager and employee based on supportive, resourceful, and responsive leadership motivated desired subordinate behavior (Rockstuhl et al., 2012). Rockstuhl et al. maintained that a positive dyadic relationship resulted in subordinates (for example sales associates) increased prospecting activities and closed business. Rockstuhl et al. research determined that increased LMX relationships positively influenced organizational performance through increased sales associate commitment to leadership and the company, and decreased voluntary turnover.

Management and leadership. Strategies to achieve leadership behavior and qualities directly affect job satisfaction, performance, productivity, and employee turnover (Wells et al., 2014; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Successful leaders can motivate

employees to follow and push themselves to accomplish the impossible. Motivation includes recognition and reward systems, growth opportunities, training and development, and career opportunities (Herzberg et al., 1959). Career practice management for sales leadership was a strong predictor of voluntary turnover (Korsakienė, Stankevičienė, Šimelytė, & Talačkienė, 2015). Job satisfaction improvements yield productive employees and increased retention rates (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Dissatisfied employees can remove themselves physically through voluntary turnover, or mentally, through disengagement (AlBattat & Som, 2013). This behavior hurts the organization (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Employees value meaningful work, career opportunities, empowerment, leadership integrity, BI, training and development, and job security (Tacchino, 2013). Employees also value physical work conditions, quality of products and services, social commitment, environmental concerns, reward, recognition, pay, and benefits. Work-life balance, culture, ethics, and leadership style affect recruitment and retention (Benjamin, 2012a; Das, 2012; Devrimci & Cicekli, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012).

Leadership behavior and qualities directly affect job satisfaction, performance, productivity, and employee turnover (Wells et al., 2014; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Successful leaders motivate employees to follow and push themselves to accomplish the impossible (Quigley, 2013). Leaders own the vision and responsibility to build a team that can execute on that vision, overcoming all obstacles. Effective corporate leadership requires the development of an organization capable of handling rapid change, global competition, and stakeholder demands (Carson et al., 2012). Recruitment and retention of

top talent risk compromise by poor leadership behavior (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory explains the relationship between employee motivation and voluntary employee turnover.

Leading by example is a behavioral component that has a positive effect on the relationship between management and direct reports (Quigley, 2013). Demonstrations of competence and support by leadership improve job satisfaction (Quigley, 2013). Strong leaders visibly support team members, motivate, and encourage innovation (Quigley, 2013). Leadership ability to execute on these concepts improves job satisfaction, commitment, innovation, stronger organizational performance, and reduced voluntary employee turnover (Quigley, 2013). Leadership is critical, and turnover at the executive levels can be disruptive for all stakeholders.

Motivation, organizational connection and commitment, trust, innovation, productivity, quality, and customer satisfaction disappear during leadership transition (Lindrianasari & Hartono, 2012; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Job security becomes an issue for everyone in the organization and impacts job satisfaction (Lindrianasari & Hartono, 2012; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Job security concerns increase stress, health, and well-being for employees (Griep et al., 2016). Change and fear of the unknown can last for several months with leadership transitions (Lindrianasari & Hartono, 2012; Wells et al., 2014; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Leadership derailment, a phenomenon based on failed employee transition to leadership positions can have a negative impact on organizational performance (Carson et al., 2012). Executive level replacement costs equate to two or three times the executive's annual salary (Carson et al., 2012; Welty

Peachey et al., 2014). Diminished financial performance and a high probability of increased voluntary turnover exist where derailment symptoms surface (Carson et al., 2012; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Leadership has a powerful influence on employee job satisfaction, strongly associated with a voluntary turnover or retention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Herzberg's theory of job satisfaction confirmed the link between leadership behavior and employee job satisfaction. Leadership behavior witnessed through actions demonstrating trust, honesty, fairness, collaboration, and empowerment create a shared purpose between the organization and employee (Kasemsap, 2013). Empowerment supportive of job designing, resulted in improved job fit, meaningful work, and increased employee retention (Chen, Yen, & Tsai, 2014; Lu, Wang, Lu, Du, & Bakker, 2014; Tims, Derks, & Bakker, 2016). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory provided strategies leadership could employ in driving organizational performance through workplace motivation to reduce voluntary employee turnover.

The Workplace

Voluntary employee turnover characteristics. Turnover intention is a reliable predictor of voluntary turnover, typically preceded by deterioration in organizational commitment and job satisfaction (Benjamin, 2012b). Eight motives defining criteria leading to voluntary turnover: affective, calculative, contractual, behavioral, alternative, normative, moral and ethical, and constituent forces exist (Maertz et al., 2012). These forces describe emotional and psychological feelings employees deal with in deciding to stay or go. Career growth, opportunities, social connections, external forces, and ethics, affect employee decisions to leave a job (Maertz et al., 2012). Challenging and

meaningful work, career opportunities, job security, reward, recognition, pay, and benefits influence voluntary turnover (Maertz & Boyar, 2012; Tacchino, 2013).

Turnover, whether voluntary or intentional, negatively affects the organization (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Organizational restructuring activities, layoffs, mergers and acquisitions, and similar corporate events lead to concerns for job security and career opportunities (Klehe, Zikic, Van Vianen, & De Pater, 2011). These concerns lead to career exploration of external opportunities combined with initiating professional development activities (Klehe et al., 2011). Klehe et al. (2011) suggested business leader transparency regarding potential job losses resulted in more of a contrarian attitude by employees. Job satisfaction leading to voluntary turnover of top talent and skilled resources remains detrimental to organizational performance.

Workplace identity. Identity in the workplace influences employee turnover and job satisfaction. Das's (2012) research of call centers in India highlighted the challenge of identity in the workplace (Benjamin, 2012b). Call centers represent two-thirds of all customer interactions (Das, 2012). India and the Philippines make up the majority of call centers, based on cheap labor costs and strong skills in spoken English (Das, 2012). Das (2012) sought to understand the reason for the exceptionally high turnover rates, estimated between 30% and 70% annually, far greater than the industry average globally and found identity was a contributing variable. Das found identity issues developed in call center workers in India because of the requirement to assume foreign customer languages, accents, and name changes. Furthermore, they were required to create a perception of being located in the same country as their clients (Das, 2012). Concealing

one's social identity was the primary driver for job dissatisfaction (Das, 2012). Ultimately, this lead to higher than average turnover rates based on core cultural values that conflicted with job requirements (Das, 2012). Das's exploratory study concluded identity conflicts had an adverse impact on job performance, satisfaction, and voluntary turnover.

Workplace diversity. Minimizing voluntary employee turnover requires leadership styles to recognize diversity in the workplace (Benjamin, 2012b). Diversity and identity in the workplace play a role in an employee's decision to leave a job (Das, 2012). Women respond more favorably to job satisfaction but experience higher rates of voluntary turnover than men do (Lee, 2012). By 2009, women were twice as likely to leave their jobs in the information systems industry (Armstrong, Riemenschneider, Nelms, & Reid, 2012). Women and minorities receive a higher percentage of IS-related college degrees than men do while men hold a disproportionate percentage of leadership positions (Armstrong et al., 2012). Technology and workplace flexibility positively affect job satisfaction, reducing stress and work-family conflict (Armstrong et al., 2012). High turnover rates among women existed based on gender-specific drivers such as pregnancy and mobility (Lee, 2012). Accounting for pregnancy and similar personal reasons, turnover in the workplace among men and women are approximately similar (Lee, 2012). HRM processes and procedures designed, in a way, more accommodating to women leads to increased job satisfaction and reduced turnover (Armstrong et al., 2012; Lee, 2012).

Workplace stress. Work-life balance (WLB) directly affects the health and wellbeing of individuals. WLB influences organizational performance, both financial and non-financial (Magee, Stefanic, Caputi, & Iverson, 2012; Zheng, Molineux, Mirshekary, & Scarparo, 2015). Organizations and individuals share WLB responsibilities, and both benefit from achieving this balance (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). WLB practices include a culture of caring and compassion for individual employees (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Stress in the workplace is a concern for companies, adversely affecting job satisfaction and recruitment efforts, leading to increases in voluntary employee turnover (Benjamin, 2012a). Rapid change, globalization, economic, financial, social, and geopolitical disruptions create stress (Benjamin, 2012a; Dong, Mitchell, Lee, Holtom, & Hinkin, 2012). Workplace stress undermines employee commitment and morale through diminished perceived organizational value and belonging (Benjamin, 2012a). Internal team and organizational communications, leadership behavior, and bullying, result in damage to long-term corporate sustainability, profitability, and productivity (Benjamin, 2012a). Successful HRM strategies for reducing workplace stress begin with a focus on developing employee skills required to meet organizational goals and objectives, rather than focusing on individual weaknesses (Khattak et al., 2012).

Business ethics creates additional stress in the workplace (Chen, Lin, & Lien, 2011; DeTienne, Agle, Phillips, & Ingerson, 2012). Seventy-eight percent of 800 adults in a 2007 survey preferred financial concessions rather than work in an unethical environment (DeTienne et al., 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Unethical behavior at

any level has a negative impact on organizational commitment, job satisfaction, and turnover (Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). BI creates a stressful environment that fatigues employees resulting in reduced job performance, productivity, and profitability (Chen et al., 2011; DeTienne et al., 2012). Job stress varies depending on occupation, profession, demographics, risk, security, and competitiveness (Chen et al., 2011). Research on the impact of stress on the employee and organizational performance validates the concern of HRM to identify, minimize, and manage stress (Chen et al., 2011). Research conducted by Chen et al. included survey results of 255 employees from six financial institutions in Taipei, confirming workplace stress as a determining factor affecting voluntary turnover and retention decisions. Internal conflicts, job responsibility ambiguity, and increasing workloads represent the most frequently reported stress factors affecting job satisfaction and turnover and retention decisions (Chen et al., 2011).

HRM Practice Systems

High-performance HR practice systems balanced the needs of the business with those of employees (Patel et al., 2013). Employee access to perceived valuable training and development leading to greater workforce skills affected their commitment to the organization and improved motivation. Desired behavioral outcomes including positive behavior, organizational commitment, performance, and engagement represented typical results from successful high-performance HR systems (Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Kehoe and Wright (2013) determined that employee perception as to the value of HR high-performance systems equally affected motivation, organizational performance, job satisfaction, and turnover considerations. Job satisfaction of sales associates resulting

from effective HR practices directly influenced customer satisfaction (Evanschitzky et al., 2012). Research conducted by Evanschitzky et al. (2012) established the impact of sales associates CO on customer satisfaction as a determinant for long-term profitable relationships. Oasis HR implemented an employee engagement program to reduce turnover and increase sales, customer satisfaction, employee satisfaction, and corporate image (Barr, 2015). Oasis HR implemented this strategy in 2013 and the first year recognized a 49.3% reduction in turnover and a 10.8% increase in sales (Barr, 2015). The following section provides a review of the literature exploring those categories research identifies as strategic models affecting job satisfaction and organizational behavior. HRM practices do not necessarily affect job satisfaction equally, but they significantly affect employee turnover (Slavianska, 2012). This review highlights and expands upon each of the factors, providing a summary of the existing research related to job satisfaction, organizational behavior, and voluntary turnover. I also explain how each of these factors affects organizational performance.

Agile methodology. The agile framework resulted from the efforts of a few software developers who sought to create a friendlier and more productive development environment (Scully, 2013; Stoica, Mircea, & Ghilic-Micu, 2013). Four overlying principles resulted from the agile manifesto. First, individuals and teamwork are more important than business process development and associated tools designed to automate and standardize (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Second, development of software that works is more important than creating stacks of documentation as to how the product should work. Third, customer engagement throughout the development process is far

more important than contract negotiations and development of rigid requirements with no flexibility (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Fourth, the ability to change directions based on current market conditions, rather than following rigid plans (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013).

Organizations experience increasing economic change and complexity, demanding the development of adaptive, agile workforce (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013; Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Business agility in complex environments creates strategic advantage, innovation, flexibility, and adaptability (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Agile solutions enable organizations to react quickly to changing market conditions and product requirements in real-time (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Traditional business methodologies such as waterfall support development of goods and services through requirements identified and built over an extended timeline (Stoica et al., 2013). Conversely, agile development occurs through continuous process design, development, testing, and release using adaptability and flexibility in managing requirements that can change continuously (Stoica et al., 2013).

Agile HR focuses on employees, collaboration, and understanding the corporate strategy (Scully, 2013). Focus is on the individual, removing rules that stifle innovation and create an organization that readily adapts to change (Scully, 2013). Traditional waterfall and similar frameworks use a command-and-control leadership or top-down approach while agile frameworks assume leadership and collaboration within small self-empowered teams (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Organizations and high-

performance work teams function best when respect, collaboration, empowerment, and individual value recognition exists (Scully, 2013).

Vroom (1995) developed the expectancy theory to explain that employees make decisions with uncertain outcomes based on perceived value to the individual and organization. The expectancy theory specifies that different choices combined with uncontrolled external events lead to specific outcomes (Vroom, 1995). Specifically, employees make decisions based on what they perceive leads to high performance resulting in outcomes most desirable to them through diminished pain or increased pleasure (Vroom, 1995). Business agility infers trust and empowerment of employees (Scully, 2013) that, when combined with motivational incentives for high performance and repercussions for poor performance, affects employee decisions (Vroom, 1995).

Traditional work environments based on the waterfall methodology (Stoica et al., 2013) or similar frameworks bring work to employees (Scully, 2013). The agile framework allows employees to pull work from a prioritized list based on what the team can handle in a relatively short period (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). This process improves employee morale and job satisfaction by creating an environment where individuals and teams can work successfully (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Teams are empowered, and committed to smaller amounts of work, rather than overwhelmed with an exhaustive list of requirements (Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Competitive advantage requires the ability to change quickly and adapt to global economic variations (Scully, 2013). Innovation and agility are critical to the development of new products and services using minimal resources yielding high-quality customer-valued solutions

(Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Scully (2013) believed agility represents the greatest opportunity towards HR transformation in providing business value.

Complex Adaptive Systems (CASs). CASs are described as the interaction between individuals or employees and their ability to experiment, self-organize, learn, and respond to changing situations (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Organizational strategies based on CAS include employees, teams, divisions, entire companies, customers, partners, and vendors. Human beings are adept at adjusting to changes, learning, and adjusting their environment to survive, and achieve superiority (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Successful organizations seeking to remain competitive and innovative assume a strategy that borders on chaos, maintaining just enough control to remain sustainable. Industries in which the cost of entry is low, and competition is fierce, driving constant change, would likely adopt a CAS strategy to stay relevant and sustainable (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013).

Adaptive selling results in higher levels of customer satisfaction and development of long-term profitable relationships (Evanschitzky et al., 2012). Sales managers should consider adaptive sales capabilities during the recruitment process.

Ongoing training and development of adaptive selling skills for sales associates leads to greater understanding of client needs and the ability to adapt sales strategies (Evanschitzky et al., 2012).

The global recession that began in late 2008 escalated the need for innovation bringing new high-quality products to market more rapidly and cheaper (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). The global financial crisis of 2008/2009 made it difficult for businesses to plan, predict, and manage to desired outcomes (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013; Stoica et al.,

2013). Business agility transformation through the adoption of a CAS strategy became even more critical to long-term sustainability and organizational performance (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013). Sales managers need to develop a strategic sales model capable of adapting and changing rapidly based on economic conditions and global disruptors (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). The agile framework aligns well with a CAS strategy in the development of a sales organization looking to succeed in a highly competitive global economy (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013).

HPWSs. Recruitment and retention of top talent have been a historical priority within HRM and corporate leadership. Equally important was the need to leverage talents in creating a strategic advantage (Coulson-Thomas, 2012; Ferri-Reed, 2012; Razi & More, 2012). Managing and retaining talented employees can be a daunting task based on the special treatment they receive, creating a disparity among other employees (Coulson-Thomas, 2012). Highly talented people quickly become bored and constantly need challenging, requiring skilled leadership to recognize the full potential of these individuals (Coulson-Thomas, 2012; Wallner & Menrad, 2012). Less noticeable employees may have specialized but limited skill sets, adding value that provides higher returns (Coulson-Thomas, 2012). The challenge for HR is to develop a high-performance company based upon high-performing teams (Coulson-Thomas, 2012; Ferri-Reed, 2012; Razi & More, 2012; Wallner & Menrad, 2012). Coulson-Thomas (2012) maintained that even highly talented employees performance varies from one group to the next based on the work environment and leadership abilities. According to Herzberg et al. (1959), highly motivated employees in a high hygiene environment have the greatest potential to

drive positive job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results. Furthermore, little motivation in a low hygiene environment has a negative impact on job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results (Herzberg et al., 1959).

HPWSs take advantage of employee knowledge and skills through empowerment. Empowerment drives innovation, quality, productivity, performance, job satisfaction, and customer delight (Fu, 2013; Razi & More, 2012; Solis, Sinfield, & Abraham, 2013). HPWS typically led through HRM practices, represents business investments in employees with the primary objective of improving organizational performance (Fu, 2013; Razi & More, 2012). Combining and sharing of knowledge, skills, and lived experiences between senior and junior level employees or existing and newly hired workers creates value (Fu, 2013). Highly motivated employees in a high hygiene environment have the greatest potential to drive positive job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results (Herzberg et al., 1959).

HRM processes integrate self-organized learning into HPWS practices (Wallner & Menrad, 2012; Solis et al., 2013). Self-organized learning combined with HPWS enables companies to reinvent themselves and their products and services on a continuous basis through increased innovation, creativity, and experience (Fu, 2013; Wallner & Menrad, 2012). HPWS processes developed by HRM engage leadership, work groups, individuals and customers on a continuous basis, improving organizational performance (Fu, 2013; Wallner & Menrad, 2012). Within the HPWS framework, numerous training opportunities exist resulting from empowerment and control at the individual and team level, creating a greater sense of ownership and responsibility (Wallner & Menrad, 2012).

Empowerment increases individual desire to learn, add value and drive innovation through analysis, creativity, and improved problem-solving skills (Wallner & Menrad, 2012). Through their research, Wallner and Menrad (2012) determined that self-organized teams operating in HPWS environments shared knowledge willingly and openly, enhancing the practice of knowledge management. Furthermore, HPWS encourages the development of self-organized learning (Fu, 2013; Razi & More, 2012; Solis et al., 2013; Wallner & Menrad, 2012).

Corporations can have the best HRM practice systems in place but if their employees are not a part of the process, organizational performance suffers (Hancock et al., 2013). I decided on a multiple case study research method for this purpose, allowing me to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory provided a well-designed framework for this research. Using these structures enabled me to focus on the strategies sales managers can use to help reduce voluntary employee turnover within sales organizations.

Transition

Voluntary turnover and loss of top talent continues an important issue for sales managers as it leads to substantial and meaningful consequences for organizational performance. Employee turnover is both costly and disruptive negatively impacting organizational performance (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Tariq et al., 2013). Between October 2012 and October 2013, 3.7 million people dropped out of the U.S. labor force (BLS, 2013). The number of people available for work, but no longer interested in a job,

increased from 80.7 million in 2008 (BLS, 2013) to 94.7 million in 2015 (BLS, 2016). Voluntary turnover of sales associates remained at the forefront of leadership challenges to developing a sustainable global workforce. At the request of leadership, HRM increased organizational value by implementing a comprehensive workforce management solution that minimized turnover, improved retention rates, and attracted top talent. HRM professionals needed to reinvent their roles to move towards that of a strategic business partner capable of enabling change and innovation in the development of a sustainable workforce (Jehanzeb et al., 2013).

The purpose of this study was to explore strategies that helped reduce voluntary employee turnover and increased retention rates of sales associates. Providing the best possible workforce will drive change, innovation, new products and services, revenue growth, and greater profitability while minimizing employee turnover and related costs. Pay and benefits no longer represented the only drivers for improving job satisfaction and reducing voluntary employee turnover. CO, work environment, organizational behavior, training and development, career opportunities, recognition, WLB, and improved job security were additional motivating factors. Business agility and development of a CAS represented successful strategies for sales organizations (Alaa & Fitzgerald, 2013; Scully, 2013; Stoica et al., 2013). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory articulated leadership's behavior and HRM practice systems influence on workplace motivation and voluntary employee turnover.

Section 1 included the foundation of the study including an extensive literature review. Section 2 includes the research methods and design for this doctoral study.

Topics covered in Section 2 include a restatement of the research project purpose, the role of the researcher, population, and sampling, and details of the participant process. Additionally, ethical research, data collection techniques, instruments, and organization, data analysis, reliability, and validity were covered. In Section 3, I provide a presentation of the results and analysis of participant interviews responses as to the applicability in business practice.

Section 2: The Project

In this section, I provide detailed information as to the methods and design for this qualitative multiple case study. The purpose of this study was to explore strategies used by sales managers to help reduce voluntary employee turnover within software manufacturing companies. Purposively selected sales managers from software manufacturing companies located in the southeastern United States represented the targeted population. Section 2 begins with a restatement of the research project and description for the role of the researcher. Furthermore, I included a description of the participant process, research method and design, population and sampling, ethical research, data collection techniques, data instruments, data organization, data analysis, and reliability and validity. Finally, I concluded this section with a transition and summary.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The research population consisted of sales managers selected from software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States. Findings from this study might make a positive impact on social change by increasing awareness of employee retention strategies. Findings of this study may empower corporate sales managers to develop strategies that minimize employee turnover. Positive work environments lead to improved organizational performance, revenue growth,

profitability, and decreased workplace stress (Fortado & Fadil, 2014; James & Mathew, 2012; Salas et al., 2012).

Role of the Researcher

In qualitative research, the researcher represents the primary data collection instrument (Guba & Lincoln, 1994; Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Pezalla, Pettigrew, & Miller-Day, 2012). Face-to-face semistructured interviews using open-ended questions represent a primary instrument for data collection (Jamshed, 2014; Rowley, 2012; Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). My role as a researcher in this multiple case study was to conduct interviews and collect data without bias, maintaining a high level of validity and integrity. This study included methodological triangulation of multiple data sources to validate equivalent conclusions. Use of methodological triangulation for this study encompassed semistructured interviews, observations, and analysis of company-related documents. The recorded participant interview sessions included the use of Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software to transcribe verbatim. QSR International NVivo Version 10 software was a leading data analysis solution for qualitative research (Trotter, 2012). Importing data into NVivo software enabled me to code, organize, and analyze data. Yin (2014) detailed a method for analyzing data through the process of compiling, dissembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding.

Self-reflection regarding any topic or participant relationships represented a critical aspect of removing potential bias (Cairney & St Denny, 2015; Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Yin, 2014). Previous job roles, personal relationships, and other areas

needed consideration in maintaining an absence of bias through self-awareness. For more than 20 years, I served in multiple sales roles, witnessing successful and failed management strategies. Experiences included personal relationships with peers and management, providing many opportunities to observe social and behavioral characteristics. These experiences allowed me to observe the extent of the challenges associated with turnover and retention within sales organizations. I was able to witness firsthand the reasons for voluntary employee turnover and targeted HRM strategies leading to increased employee retention. Previous experience included working as an individual contributor, vice president, and business owner, allowing me the opportunity to witness firsthand implications of successful and failed job satisfaction practices affecting voluntary employee turnover. Finally, during the period from 1999 to 2002, I worked for five different companies. These were small, medium, and large enterprises, all of which went out of business, providing me with intimate knowledge as to individual and community impact.

Ethical research begins with the adoption of the Belmont Report protocol and adherence to basic ethical principles established by the National Research Act signed into law July 12, 1974 (Greaney et al., 2012). Every effort throughout the research process should ensure the absence of bias, driving credibility, and integrity (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Tufford & Newman, 2012). In accordance with the Belmont Report protocol, and as the researcher, I made every effort to respect participant autonomy, allowing them to speak freely and openly without prejudice or manipulation.

Additionally, I protected participant identity and the content of their interview responses,

maximizing beneficence. Finally, use of a consent form provided detailed information about the research, ensuring participants' comprehension and establishing that this was voluntary. The consent form contained background information, procedures, nature of the research, risks, and benefits of participating in this study. Additionally, the form included information defining payment, privacy, and security processes for the data collected. Finally, the consent form included my contact information as the researcher and a statement of consent that requested signature and date. The consent form highlighted that interview sessions would be audio-recorded, purely for transcribing the information later. For confidentiality purposes, participant coding utilized a C1 through C5 structure, aligning with the five companies participating. Depending on the number of participants from each company, coding followed a P1 through P4 sequence. C1P1 coding identified the first participant interviewed at the first company, and continued through C5P1 for the last person interviewed.

Throughout the interviews and the entire research process, I worked to prevent any personal bias or beliefs from infiltrating data collection and analysis. Removing personal bias requires focus on the data collected rather than personal judgment (Yin, 2012). Yin (2012) suggested using data collection processes described in previous case studies on employee turnover. Use of self-reflective journals minimized researcher bias (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Pezalla et al., 2012). Using a reflective journal guarded against bias by documenting and recognizing researcher subjectivity balanced with observed phenomenon (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Pezalla et al., 2012). I used a reflective journal to mitigate bias and view data through a personal lens.

The qualitative multiple case study research constituted an appropriate methodology for investigating the employee experiences based on real world events and problems (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Yin, 2012). Qualitative multiple case study research was appropriate for in-depth investigation of organizations, events, or persons (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Multiple case study research includes interviews, preferably conducted in person, designed to allow the researcher to listen and observe the behavior and environment (Bernard, 2013; Stake, 1995; Yin; 2012).

My part in the interview process was to pose open-ended questions that explored the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. Interviewing was the most common form of data collection in qualitative research (Jamshed, 2014). Interviewing participants requires a high degree of ethical behavior and responsibility for the data captured throughout the process. The information contained in Appendix A defined the protocol used for conducting interviews. The protocol served as a researcher tool to verify completion of specific processes, such as ensuring that participants signed the consent form and agreed to recording of interview sessions. Furthermore, the interview protocol included a reference to journal entries and interview questions contained in Appendix A. Finally, the protocol served as a reminder that there was no specific sequence for interview questions and they may have required additional probing questions. The protocol provided a list of steps to follow for the primary objective of ensuring successful interviews. A well-designed interview protocol enhances a researcher's ability to collect the best information

from study participants (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Following the steps highlighted in Appendix A protected against missing critical processes.

Participants

Qualitative multiple case study research included specification of eligibility criteria for participants. The process involved selecting company sales managers of sales associates from five software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States. Participant selection criteria constituted being in their current position for at least 12 months and having a minimum of 5 years cumulative leadership experience managing sales associates. Individual participant eligibility included sales management responsibility for a minimum of five employees in sales associate roles. Participants had strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates.

Successful research included gaining access to study participants possessing appropriate insights aligned with the primary research question (Yin, 2014). Skelton (2015) used a working knowledge of the demographics and organizational structure to target companies and participants. Research methods training qualified me to conduct interviews. My familiarity of software companies located in the southeastern United States in targeting businesses for study participants. Over the past 15 years, I had worked with dozens of software companies headquartered in the Southeast. Experience with these companies provided a working knowledge of their organizational structure. Additionally, I had relationships in the organizations enabling me to solicit HR introductions. Existing relationships within targeted companies existed within the IT organizations. I had no previous working knowledge of potential participants from within the sales business

units. Thomas (2015) collaborated with the HR department in identifying potential study participants. I worked with the HR departments to identify participants. The HR department provided contact information for sales managers meeting these criteria including e-mail address, office phone number, and mobile phone number. The process of engaging with HR did not begin until approval from the Institutional Review Board (IRB).

In establishing a working relationship with potential participants, I started with the individually addressed e-mail distribution of consent forms describing the purpose of this confidential study. Furthermore, scheduling a 1-hour information session (Appendix B) provided interested participants an opportunity to better understand the study purpose, ask questions, and learn about their role in the research. Scheduling of the information session occurred upon identification of 20 qualified candidates. Rowan (2012) provided a consent form to study participants to escalate the confidentiality. Use of consent forms established the confidentiality and data protection of the interview process for participants and the organization (Salih, 2012). Participants were to contact me directly by e-mail to volunteer. Participant acceptance or exclusion notification occurred within 72 hours by responding to individual volunteer e-mails. Exclusion notifications included a thank you for volunteering, and indicated that an adequate participant pool currently existed, but that additional volunteers might be necessary later. Specific assurances provided to participants helped ensure their awareness of exclusion of their names from data records and identity-protection to maximize data integrity and increased openness with responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). I am the only person who knew the

participant's actual identity with access to the confidential data. Brimstin (2013) used consent forms to inform members as to the purpose and nature of the research study.

Research Method and Design

The specific business problem was that some software manufacturing sales managers had limited strategies to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. This study constituted a qualitative case research approach rather than quantitative or mixed methods. The qualitative multiple case study research constituted an appropriate methodology for investigating the employee experiences based on real world events and problems (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Yin, 2012). Qualitative multiple case study research appeared as the best approach for exploring strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates.

Research Method

Qualitative research allows the researcher to explore and identify questions for social issues businesses seek to understand (Yin, 2012). Qualitative studies involve individuals or groups of people and their experiences, social or human (Yin, 2012). Qualitative research requires the development of an in-depth narration based on a relatively small sample within a particular setting (Venkatesh et al., 2013). Exploring business problems in which statistical data are difficult to capture, qualitative research enables contextual data gathering (Yin, 2014). The qualitative methodology represents a

framework allowing for the exploration of social and human experiences in a flexible manner (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012).

Exploring the human responses and reactions to situations within their environment requires the use of qualitative research methods (Yin, 2012). The intent was to gain a better understanding of how people behaved in certain circumstances (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Petty, Thomson, & Stew, 2012; Yin, 2012). The qualitative research incorporates textual and narrative data that help researchers to identify and understand a particular theme (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013; Yin, 2014). The theme is inclusive of an in-depth narration based on relatively small samplings of a particular setting lacking generalization (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013).

Qualitative research methods enable the understanding of individual perceptions of actual events they experienced. Furthermore, qualitative research supports the development of an understanding as to how people processed events (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2014).

Two additional research methodology options available include quantitative and mixed methods. The goals and objectives for quantitative research differ from that of qualitative research (Barnham, 2012). The quantitative study defines research using numerical values, inferential statistics, and extensive samplings based on specific questions or hypotheses (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013; Yin, 2012). Quantitative research involves an extensive period collecting numerical data, perhaps years, and then analyzing through extensive statistical analysis (Yin, 2012). Quantitative research involves the development of hypotheses, and then testing and proving them as true or false (Echambadi, Campbell, & Agarwal, 2012; Yin, 2012). Quantitative research

tests and explores existing hypotheses as well (Echambadi et al., 2012; Yin, 2012). Additionally, quantitative research includes dependent and independent variables, comparing and contrasting them to prove or disprove the relationship (Echambadi et al., 2012; Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Furthermore, the quantitative research methodology involves the use of experimentation and statistical analysis in removing bias establishing reliability and validity (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013; Yin, 2012). Quantitative research did not allow for the exploration as to strategies sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover and was not appropriate for this study (Yin, 2012). Mixed methods incorporate a combined qualitative and quantitative approach. Mixed methods require additional effort and time to complete the process making it a less desirable way than the quantitative approach (Bansal & Corley, 2012; Venkatesh et al., 2013). Qualitative research best suited this research by supporting the goal of gaining additional insights, learning about new strategies and concepts reducing voluntary employee turnover.

Research Design

Qualitative research includes multiple case study, ethnographic, narrative, and phenomenological methodologies (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012; Yin, 2014). Qualitative multiple case study research is appropriate for in-depth investigation of the organization, event, or person (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Case studies involve the research of a particular case or set of events based on a set of parameters or boundaries (Miles & Huberman, 1994). Stake (1995) and Yin (2012) described multiple case study research from constructivists' paradigm in that perception more closely represents truth

rather than fact. Multiple case study research is to understand a phenomenon based on experiences and perceptions (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Petty et al., 2012; Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Multiple case study research is appropriate when phenomenal relevancy is established requiring the use of multiple sources for analysis (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Yin, 2012). Heilmann, Saarenketo, and Liikkanen (2013) used a case study design to research the impact of employer branding on recruitment and job satisfaction. Case study research was the design used by Bigliardi, Dormio, Galati, and Schiuma (2012), to explore the impact of organizational culture on job satisfaction. A multiple case study method was appropriate for this study to explore complex business issues such as job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover.

Ethnographic research is useful for exploring cultural issues representative of a particular culture-sharing group and involves immersion, allowing for observation (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Using an ethnographic approach, the researcher explores the way in which a particular culture-sharing group interacts and performs during a typical day, and typically requires more than 20 interview participants (Yin, 2012). Multicultural groups prevented utilizing ethnography. Narrative research includes both interviews and review of existing documentation used for data analysis in developing a narrative story about an individual's chronological life (Yin, 2012). The person interviewed discusses their personal stories in their words (Yin, 2012). The researcher uses this information to determine how the storyteller perceived the experience (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). This study did not focus on research about an individual; therefore, the narrative design was not appropriate. Phenomenological research is useful for exploring lived experiences for

a particular event that happened to them, and their perceptions of understanding and interpreting the phenomenon (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). The phenomenological research applies in those situations where very little information exists about how employees perceived a particular event (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Company internal policies and business practices vary, preventing the use of phenomenological research.

While several similarities exist across qualitative research methodologies, specific methodological limitations exist precluding their use. Ethnographic methods require the researcher to have acute knowledge of the cultural dynamics associated with the target study group (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Narrative researches and documents events taking place in an individual life (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Finally, phenomenological methods involve the exploration of lived experiences for a specific event experienced by individuals or a group of people (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Case study research allowed me to explore the strategies that software manufacturing sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates.

A multiple case study enables researchers to explore several environments in better understanding the differences and similarities between the environments (Yin, 2014). The multiple case study design involved research exploring lived experiences of sales managers with strategies that helped reduce voluntary employee turnover. Multiple case study research incorporates multiple data sources captured through observations, participant interviews, company documents, and other artifacts (Yin, 2014). Multiple case study research enables the development of in-depth knowledge of the organization, event, or person (Yin, 2014). Multiple case studies provide an opportunity for others to learn

and benefit from the research (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Multiple case studies provide a chance to use purposeful sampling in studying a particular case (Stake, 1995). Using multiple case study methodology, the researcher explores specific details of problems that occurred in a given setting, capturing all details and contextual material (Miles & Huberman, 1994). A multiple case study research include gathering information associated with a particular event or location (Miles & Huberman, 1994). The information includes a deeper analysis and understanding of the phenomenon of interest through individual interviews (Lee, 2012; Yin, 2012). Multiple case study design represented the best design for this research in understanding the human phenomenon associated with job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. Multiple case study research enables the understanding of a phenomenon based on individuals or groups directly affected or having witnessed an event (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Stake (1995) and Yin (2012) described case study research from constructivists' paradigm in that perception more closely represents truth rather than fact. Research performed by Heilmann et al. (2013) and Bigliardi et al. (2012) studied employee perceptions of work experiences and impact on job satisfaction. Similarly, a multiple case study was appropriate for research in studying strategies used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates.

Data saturation occurs in the absence of any new data, themes, or coding emerging from the research (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). The use of open-ended questions and unplanned follow-up questions enable data saturation (Yin, 2014). Failing to achieve data saturation negatively affects the perception of trustworthiness and content validity

(Fusch & Ness, 2015). Quality of data is more important than the quantity of data (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Questionnaires often result in brief responses to open-ended questions (Elo et al., 2014). Face-to-face open-ended questions enhanced with unplanned follow-up questions increase trustworthiness (Elo et al., 2014). An adequate number of qualified leaders existed within the population should any of the 10 participants have dropped out. Follow-up questions provide additional clarification and further enhance data saturation (Yin, 2014). In the absence of data saturation after interviewing 10 participants, the process of participant recruitment and interviewing would have continued until saturation. Achieving saturation occurs when no additional information exists (Yin, 2014). Additionally, no further coding is feasible, no new themes emerge, and replication of the study yields the same results (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012; Petty et al., 2012; Yin, 2014).

Purposeful sampling increases the success rate of data saturation (Moss, 2013). Purposeful sampling method allows a relatively small number of participants in support of qualitative multiple case study research (Moss, 2013). Moss (2013) added participants to the process until the establishment of a deep understanding of the study. Saturation occurs when two consecutive interviews reveal no new information (Moss, 2013; Yin, 2014).

Yin (2012) postulated that qualitative research supports the goal of establishing personal experiences of specific situations at a particular time and place, in the identification of applicable data. Interview questions designed for this study allowed flexibility in the conversation and extensive data collection. The interview protocol

process provided participants with offsite face-to-face semistructured interviews in a relaxed environment (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Furthermore, the process began with small talk enabling each participant to speak freely and openly (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Employee perception of HRM practices creates a greater impact on job satisfaction than the intentions of HRM programs (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). Multiple case study research allowed me to develop a solid understanding of employee perceptions of events that led them to quit their job, and reasons for their particular reaction. Investigation of this phenomenon incorporated the research methods and design detailed in the following subsections in establishing relevance.

Population and Sampling

Purposive sampling is a popular process used in qualitative research (Palinkas et al., 2013). Purposeful sampling based on opportunistic or emergent sampling is the foundation for the interview process (Bernard, 2013; Yin, 2014). The purposive sampling technique involves the process of identifying and selecting interview participants with knowledge and experience in a specific phenomenon (Palinkas et al., 2013; Robinson, 2014). Purposeful sampling includes the flexibility to take advantage of opportunities exposed during face-to-face discussions and subsequent follow-ups (Bernard, 2013; Yin, 2014). Interview participants purposely selected involves the use of specific criteria (Patton, 2002; Robinson, 2014; Yin, 2012). Thomson (2013) utilized purposeful sampling facilitated by face-to-face semistructured interviews in exploring the true nature of participant experiences. Members represented a subset of a larger corporate leadership

team, selected for the purpose of data collection. Purposive sampling serves as a process enabling detailed, in-depth interview sessions based on a small subset of participants, which was perfect for this study (Yin, 2012). Metcalf (2013) used purposive sampling to study a particular population for a specific reason. Purposeful sampling was an appropriate method for exploring the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. Purposive sampling was the best method allowing me to develop a qualified list of participants that could answer specific research questions.

Qualitative studies support data collection from small groups, while quantitative research requires large data samples in establishing statistical significance and validity (Dworkin, 2012; Yin, 2012). Dworkin (2012) specified that an acceptable number of study participants could range between five and 50. Porter (2014) started with ten participants, but required two additional participants to achieve data saturation. Failing to achieve data saturation negatively affects the perception of trustworthiness and content validity (Fusch & Ness, 2015). The data gathering for this study initially targeted 10 sales managers selected from five software manufacturing companies with strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates, headquartered in the southeastern United States, using a semistructured process. Determining participant sample size required rigor (Marshall, Cardon, Poddar, & Fontenot, 2013). Data saturation and ensuring a large enough group of individuals for the study further supported the need to begin with a minimum of 10 participants. Achieving data saturation occurred when no additional information existed (Marshall et al., 2013). Additionally, no further coding

was feasible, no new themes emerged, and replication of the study would yield the same results (Petty et al., 2012; Yin, 2014). A direct relationship exists between participant sample size and data saturation (Marshall et al., 2013). Predefined open-ended interview questions maintained consistency throughout the process (Bernard, 2013). Researcher follow-up questions provided additional clarification and data saturation (Yin, 2014). In the absence of data saturation after interviewing 10 participants, the process of participant recruitment and interviewing would have continued until saturation. Purposeful sampling increased the success rate of data saturation (Moss, 2013). Metcalf (2013) highlighted the disparity in minimum participant numbers that existed within the literature. Purposeful sampling method includes a relatively small number of participants in support of qualitative multiple case study research (Moss, 2013). Moss highlighted the challenge of determining the actual number of participants prior to the interview process needed to achieve saturation. Moss added participants to the process until the establishment of a deep understanding of the study. Saturation occurred when two or more consecutive interviews revealed no new information (Moss, 2013; Yin, 2014).

Participant Selection

Metcalf (2013) purposively selected participants based on specific criteria demonstrating in-depth knowledge and experience of the research topic. I worked through HR in obtaining a fully executed letter of cooperation in preparation for the initial potential participant contact and requirement (see Appendix C). The HR department provided contact information for the leadership meeting these criteria. Contact information included e-mail address, office phone number, and mobile phone

number. The purposeful selection process involved specific criteria including leadership experiences with employee turnover, recruitment, retention, and knowledge of internal business practices (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2014).

Interview Setting

Participants purposefully selected for this research all worked in offices located in the southeastern United States. Conducting interviews offsite enhanced the effort to establish greater confidentiality and openness in participant responses (Yin, 2012). Date and time options were available for members any day of the week and any time of the day, based on what was most convenient for them. Cooper (2013) selected locations based on convenience and comfort to the interview participants. Possible location options included anywhere in the southeastern United States at a quiet neutral location such as a hotel lobby. Coffey (2013) interviewed participants in their offices or a conference room to maintain privacy. The selected locations were conducive to a private, safe, and secure environment that was free from distraction. Consideration of a date, time, and location of individual interviews involved reaching an agreement with participants primarily addressing the need to remove stress, enhance openness, and maximize commitment.

Ethical Research

Engagement with software manufacturing companies began upon approval of this study proposal by the IRB. Additionally, ethical research started with the adoption of the Belmont Report protocol and basic ethical principles established by the National Research Act (Pub. L. 93-348) signed into law July 12, 1974. The Belmont Report summarized research ethics protecting people participating in biomedical and behavioral

research (U.S. National Commission, 1979). This study did not include any prisoners, children, or any other protected group. No participants under the age of 21 were included in this study.

Ethical issues might surface during the process of interviewing study participants (Yin, 2012). Informing study participants throughout the data collection process provided transparency and minimized the risk of ethical issues (Yin, 2012). Establishing a working relationship with potential participants began with the e-mail distribution of consent forms describing the purpose of this study. Furthermore, scheduling an information session (Appendix B) provided interested participants the opportunity to better understand the study purpose, ask questions, and learn about their role in the research. The consent form contained background information, procedures, nature of the research, risks, and benefits of participating in this study.

The consent form included information for withdrawing from the study at any time by notifying the researcher via e-mail or phone call. I informed participants in person of their right to withdraw from the study at any point throughout the research process. Additionally, the consent form included information pertaining to payment, privacy, and security processes for the data collected. Participation in this study was voluntary. Participants could opt out of this voluntary study at any time. Data collected from any participants that later opted out of the process, would not be included in the final documentation.

Candidate notification for this study occurred individually and confidentially, removing any chance others were aware of a member's decision to participate or

terminate participation throughout the process. Voluntary participants in this study received no compensation for their involvement. Study participation did not include incentives. Study participants benefit knowing that they contributed to the development of strategies minimizing employee turnover. Consent forms provided participants with an understanding of the purpose of specific research and their role in the process (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). The consent form included researcher contact information and a statement of consent, which required participant signature and date. I used the consent form to highlight that interview sessions would be audio-recorded to allow for transcription later. Skelton (2015) used the consent form in providing interview participants detailed information regarding the study. Cooper (2013) used a consent form to confirm participation and understanding of the study. The consent form was an appropriate tool for providing participants with detailed information about the study.

Each interview began with a review of the consent form to ensure candidates understood the purpose of this research and his or her role in the process (Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Brimstin (2013) incorporated a review of the consent form prior to each interview to reinforce an understanding of the research purpose. E-mails (Appendix D) sent 48 hours to participants prior to the interview confirmed each meeting; included a copy of the consent form to serve as a reminder, minimizing cancelations, and reschedules. Additionally, this e-mail (Appendix D) communication notified all participants of session recording and reminded them that data storage occurred in a secured safe located at home. The consent form included permission for recording the session and was mandatory for participation.

My responsibility as a researcher was to secure and protect all data sources (Tufford & Newman, 2012). Data retention incorporated storage using a fireproof secure safe at home for 5 years. After a period of 5 years, complete destruction of all hard and soft copies of data will occur. Hard and soft copies of the data will be shredded and then burned (Brimstin, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Salih, 2012).

Research involving human participants included some degree of risk mitigated using assigned identification markings (Cronin, 2014). Member identification incorporated the use of P1, P2, P3, and so on, further protecting identities (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The research document did not include participant names or other identifiable information of individuals or organizations. E-mails sent at the conclusion expressed sincere appreciation for their support. Final doctoral manuscript includes the Walden IRB approval number. The Walden IRB approval number for this study is 01-05-16-0350969, and expires on January 4, 2017. Finally, e-mails assured members that storage of information occurred in a safe at home for 5 years, and then destroyed through shredding and incineration, protecting confidentiality and the rights of participants.

Data Collection Instruments

Description of Instrumentation

In qualitative studies, the researcher is an instrument, making observations and interpretations based on their personal experiences (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Yin, 2012). I represented the primary data collection instrument. Semistructured interview questions uncovered strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. Data collection involved

semistructured interviews exploring the strategies software manufacturing industry sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. Face-to-face semistructured interviews using open-ended questions (Appendix A) represented the secondary instrument used for data collection. Situations requiring greater anonymity required telephone interviews (Block & Erskine, 2012; Irvine, Drew, & Sainsbury, 2013). Protocol for the interview process applied to all participants, and included explanation as specified in Appendix A.

Methodological triangulation further enhances saturation, reliability, and validity using multiple data sources (Denzin, 2012; Yin, 2014). Data collection in this study combined participant interviews with a review of existing organization documents describing internal HR employee processes and policies. Data collection efforts included company and archival documents provided by HR, or publicly available and readily accessible. Specifically, data collection efforts targeted internal HR policies and procedures affecting job satisfaction, employee retention programs, employee training opportunities for career growth, and leadership training. Additionally, data collection activities included documents detailing management reports for employee turnover, job satisfaction, and organizational performance. Wang and Brennan (2014) researched document studies that included information on company policies, management reports, contracts, and customer related communications. Skelton (2015) reviewed publicly available company information to gain additional insights into marketing strategies and business processes. In addition to internal company documents, I reviewed publicly available information contained within the organization websites to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates.

Informal conversations guided any need for further sessions with members, driving greater learning and immersion (Glaser & Strauss, 1967; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). General interview questions allowed flexibility to ask follow-up questions while enabling a structured format improving the chances of achieving a comprehensive data collection process (Stake, 1995; Yin, 2012). The semistructured interview process began with identical standardized questions (Appendix A) presented to each participant in exactly the same way, allowing for open-ended responses. Open-ended questions allowed members to provide broader scope responses decreasing the potential for bias and minimizing any possible restrictions (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Yin, 2012). Based on participant responses, further probing questions enabled a complete research study (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Glaser & Strauss, 1967; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012).

Data Collection Instrument Use and Technique

Semistructured interviews incorporate the flexibility to take advantage of opportunities exposed during face-to-face discussions and subsequent follow-ups (Doody & Noonan, 2013). To avoid demonstrating any bias required caution as it was important not to show any emotions, attempt to lead the participants in any particular direction, or display attitude (Yin, 2014). Pre-defined open-ended interview questions enabled the interviewer to maintain consistency throughout the research process (Bernard, 2013; Doody & Noonan, 2013), allowing for follow-up questions, additional clarification, and data saturation (Yin, 2014).

The consent form included prior approval for recording interviews using a Live Scribe Echo Pen, and transcription utilizing Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software. A reflective journal provided for recording the time of day, day of the week, date, location, and any environmental anomalies (weather, power outage, workplace disruptions, etc.). Use of self-reflective journals minimized researcher bias (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Pezalla et al., 2012). Reflective journal use guarded against bias by documenting and recognizing researcher subjectivity balanced with observed phenomenon (Peredaryenko & Krauss, 2013; Pezalla et al., 2012).

Documenting events that occurred to the interviewee days prior to, or after, enhance validity and reliability (Bernard, 2013). Notification of these events came from the participants, company websites, the media, and social networks.

Data collection consisted of face-to-face semistructured interviews.

Semistructured interviews (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Miles & Huberman, 1994; Rubin & Rubin, 2012; Yin, 2014) using open-ended questions served as a guide in gaining detailed reasons employees voluntarily decided to quit their jobs. Semistructured interviews allowed participants to answer the questions, as they desired, and provided flexibility for broad responses on their experiences (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Granot, Brashear, & Motta, 2012; Rowley, 2012). Telephone interviews reduce trust minimizing participant openness and forthrightness in sharing information (Block & Erskine, 2012; Irvine et al., 2013). Semistructured face-to-face interviews in a natural setting support the capture of detailed explanations and insights (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Miles & Huberman, 1994; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). These insights supported the conceptual analysis, identification,

and validation based on real-world experiences (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Rubin & Rubin, 2012). Additionally, semistructured interviews provided for flexibility in sequencing the questions and further probing (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Miles & Huberman, 1994; Rubin & Rubin, 2012; Yin, 2012).

Reliability and Validity

Reliability was achieved by following a defined multiple case study protocol. Yin (2014) suggested that construct and internal validity and reliability testing occurs throughout the study process. After data analysis and interpretation, member checking allowed interview participants to confirm findings were reasonable, accurate, and credible (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The member checking process allowed for establishing data validity and accuracy (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Finally, member checking allowed interview participants the opportunity to further clarify responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Etienne (2012) used member checking to review and validate data analysis and interpretations with all study participants.

Participant interview recordings utilized a Live Scribe Pen to support credible transcription. Interview recordings included supplementing with extensive reflective journal entries describing each session, participant actions, behaviors, and environmental conditions (Onwuegbuzie & Byers, 2014). Review of recordings assisted in determining the need for additional follow-up questions and clarification. Upon completion of the data collection, interpretation, and analysis, study participants viewed results for validation that the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible. Follow-up meetings

provided participants the opportunity to review and validate results of the data interpretation and analysis. Participants had the option of reviewing results via e-mail if their schedules did not support time for a face-to-face interview. E-mailing copies of the data analysis and interpretation results to the study participants provided the opportunity for member checking. Upon receipt of the e-mailed data analysis and interpretation results, interview participants received 72 hours to review, provide additional clarification, and then e-mail back to me. Within 24 hours of receiving corrections, scheduling of follow-up phone calls to discuss and finalize corrections completed the review process. At the completion of the review process, each participant was required to delete all research material. Member checking allowed interview participants the opportunity to further clarify responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). If the study participants did not validate that the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible, I continued member-checking interviews to clarify what the participant's original meaning was, and asked additional clarifying questions as needed. Skelton (2015) incorporated member checking to enhance data reliability and validity.

Validity and reliability addressed data saturation through interviewing candidates extensively, with well-considered questions (Wahyuni, 2012). Use of qualitative research allows the researcher to explore the experiences and interpretations of the organizational phenomenon (Parker, 2012; Wahyuni, 2012). Dependability defines reliability through repeatable and replicable research results, established through saturation in performing qualitative research (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Methodological triangulation further enhances saturation, reliability, and validity using multiple data sources (Denzin, 2012;

Yin, 2014). This study incorporated semistructured face-to-face interviews, direct observations, and review of company related documents to establish methodological triangulation. Discussion sessions and responses were suitable in length and breadth to capture in-depth details of participant's experiences with voluntary turnover and organizational performance.

Data Collection Technique

Data collection in this study combined semistructured interviews with a review of existing organization documents describing internal processes. The process for conducting semistructured interviews began with a plan to arrive at the interview location 30 minutes prior to the scheduled time. Prior to each participant interview, reflective journal entries detailed the date, environmental conditions, significant world events (if applicable), and setting. A reflective journal used in conjunction with the interview process enhanced the capture of additional data observations including participants' demeanor, the environment, and demographics (Onwuegbuzie & Byers, 2014). Upon participant arrival to the interview location, the process began with introductions, and rapport development. The interview process commenced based on the interview protocol referenced in Appendix A. The interview protocol served as a guide, but the process remained flexible to deviations when appropriate. A Live Scribe Echo Pen recorded each participant interview. Coffey (2013) recorded interview sessions to enhance reliability and validity. An iPad provided for back-up recording purposes. Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software provided a solution for transcribing the interview data from voice to text. Upon completion of the data collection, interpretation, and

analysis, study participants received a copy of the analysis to validate that the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible, satisfying member checking requirements as a part of methodological triangulation. Methodological triangulation further enhances saturation, reliability, and validity using multiple data sources (Denzin, 2012; Yin, 2014). If the study participants did not validate the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible, member-checking interviews continued, clarifying what the participant's original meaning was, and asking additional questions as needed. All participant interviews followed the same general procedure.

Document data collection included data from company and archival information for company policies, training, and management reports. Yin (2012) suggested using data collection processes described in previous case studies on employee turnover. Wang and Brennan (2014) researched document studies that included information on company policies, management reports, contracts, and customer related communications. Skelton (2015) reviewed publically available company information to gain additional insights for marketing strategies and business processes. I reviewed publicly available information contained within corporate websites to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The process for conducting document data collection began with scheduling a meeting with HR to discuss available documents describing internal HR employee processes and policies. I made the request of HR for access to company and archival documents. Specifically, I requested documentation detailing internal HR policies and procedures affecting job satisfaction, employee retention programs, employee training opportunities

for career growth, and leadership training. Additionally, I requested documents detailing management reports for employee turnover, job satisfaction, and organizational performance. I searched company websites for any additional information specific to data highlighted in the previous item. Finally, I searched for publicly available and readily accessible documents using Yahoo and Google search engines, including Yahoo Finance. Keywords for the research included *HR*, *human resources*, *management report*, *job satisfaction*, *employee retention*, *employee voluntary turnover*, *employee turnover*, *training*, *career*, *leadership*, and *strategy*.

Upon receipt of the e-mail confirmation including a scanned copy of the signed consent form, verbal approval via a phone call from me completed the approvals process. The primary purpose of the data collection process involved validation as to the sequence and content of questions and driving productive dialog exploring the reasons for voluntary employee turnover (Yin, 2012). Scheduling of 90 to 120-minute face-to-face semistructured interview sessions took place at a remote location.

Recording of the interview sessions utilized the Live Scribe Echo Pen, and iPad as a backup recording device. I used the Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software to help transcribe the interview data. Coffey (2013) recorded interview sessions to enhance reliability and validity. Skelton (2015) recorded participant interview sessions using Dragon Naturally Speaking software to transcribe the data incorporating NVIVO for analysis.

Several data collection options exist in performing qualitative multiple case study research, each with their own advantages and disadvantages (Yin, 2014). Data collection

options included, but were not limited to, archival records, observations, interviews, and previous research (Yin, 2014). I selected the semistructured interview process for data collection. Semistructured interviews incorporated the flexibility to take advantage of opportunities exposed during face-to-face discussions and subsequent follow-ups (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Using semistructured interviews allowed participants to answer interview questions providing for flexibility of broad responses on their experiences (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Granot et al., 2012; Jamshed, 2014; Rowley, 2012). Beginning interview questions with why needs avoidance as this placed the participants in a defensive position stifling further dialogue (Onwuegbuzie, Leech, Slate, Stark, & Sharma, 2012). Open-ended questions were for members to provide broader scope responses decreasing the potential for bias and minimizing any possible restrictions (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Yin, 2012). Based on participant responses, further probing questions enabled a complete research study (Doody & Noonan, 2013; Glaser & Strauss, 1967; Jacob & Furgerson, 2012). Structured interviews included a specific line of questioning without the flexibility to deviate based on participant responses (Yin, 2014). The benefit of structured interviews includes the ability to focus questioning based on thematic data points (Yin, 2014). Group interviews highlight internal dynamics further highlighted by observed participant interactions (Yin, 2014).

Yin (2013) indicated that pretest case study interviews refine data collection content and processes. Piloting of the interview was the process to validate and adjust questions and processes prior to the formal participant engagement (Yin, 2013). Coffey (2013) implemented a pilot in testing and evaluating the research instrument for validity,

accuracy, and fairness. Skelton (2015) tested the research instrument confirming interview questions for clarity. I conducted a trial run interview with the support of a friend testing the data collection process to validate interview protocol and activities.

At the completion of the data analysis and interpretation process, member checking allowed interview participants to confirm findings were reasonable, accurate, and credible. The member checking process allowed for establishing data validity and accuracy (Houghton et al., 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Finally, member checking allowed interview participants the opportunity to further clarify responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Etienne (2012) used member checking to review and validate data analysis and interpretations with all study participants. If the study participants did not validate that the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible, I continued member-checking interviews to clarify what the participant's original meaning was, and asked additional clarifying questions as needed.

Data Organization Technique

Proper data storage organized for future retrieval and analysis represented a critical component in confirming reliability (Gajewski, 2013; Yin, 2012). A laptop and Universal Serial Bus (USB) thumb drive as a backup appliance, stored interview data using the Live Scribe Echo Pen, and an iPad as a backup recording device. Creation of paper files for each participant's interview included labels matching their individual coded identity (e.g., C1P1, C1P2, C1P3, and so on). Gajewski (2013) used the identifiers *M* for managers and *E* for employees, similar to my choice of *P* for each participant business leader and *C* for each company, to establish confidentiality. Trotter (2012) and

Skelton (2015) utilized similar coding systems to enhance confidentiality. A master list provided easy access to all data allowing for readily available member information (Gajewski, 2013). The master list stored in a secure safe prevented anyone other than me from accessing the data. These files allowed for storage of audio recordings, hard copies of transcribed data using Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software, and reflective journal entries.

I used a reflective journal entry to document the date, time, location, and relevant environmental conditions for each participant interview. A reflective journal used in conjunction with the interview process enhanced the capture of additional data observations including participants' demeanor, the environment, and demographics (Onwuegbuzie & Byers, 2014). Coffey (2013) used journaling to document observed participant behaviors during the interview process. Skelton (2015) used a field journal to document both the participant behavior and environmental conditions. Reflective journals provided a solution for capturing issues and follow up items post interview requiring additional clarification (Bernard, 2013).

Trotter (2012) and Skelton (2015) used QSR International NVivo Version 10 software for data analysis. QSR International NVivo Version 10 software provided a solution for organizing and analyzing unstructured interview data. Additionally, NVivo software included an option for pattern-based coding to identify themes and trends.

Data existed in a reflective journal, additional personally produced documentation, and electronic storage media in the form of a USB thumb drive. Trotter (2012) and Skelton (2015) planned to store data in a locked filing cabinet for 5 years. All

data remains in a fireproof secure safe for 5 years. Brimstin (2013) planned to shred and burn data after storing for 5 years. I will destroy all data using a destruction method appropriate to the storage medium.

Data Analysis

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The qualitative multiple case study research constituted an appropriate methodology for investigating the employee experiences based on real world events and problems (Miles & Huberman, 1994; Yin, 2012). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory described the alignment of traditional employment drivers and workplace motivation with job satisfaction and organizational commitment affecting voluntary employee turnover. Yin (2014) detailed a method for analyzing data through the process of compiling, dissembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding. The main objective of data analysis was to answer the primary research question: What strategies did software manufacturing sales managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates?

This research utilized methodological triangulation of multiple data sources producing equivalent conclusions. Use of methodological triangulation for this study encompassed semistructured interviews with sales managers from five software manufacturing companies located in the southeastern United States. Triangulation included the method of using multiple types of data sources to enhance reliability and validity (Denzin, 2012; Heale & Forbes, 2013). Methodological triangulation for this

study incorporated the use of semistructured face-to-face interviews, direct observations, review of the company related documents, and member checking. Methodological triangulation involved the use of various information sources for data collection enhancing data validity and interpretive confidence (Denzin, 2012; Heale & Forbes, 2013; Patton, 2002; Yin, 2014).). For this study, methodological triangulation ensured development of comprehensive and well-developed themes.

The initial step in the analysis process involved data preparation and compilation (Yin, 2014). The recorded participant interview sessions included the use of Dragon Naturally Speaking Voice Recognition software to transcribe verbatim into a text format. Skelton (2015) recorded participant interview sessions using Dragon Naturally Speaking software to transcribe the data incorporating NVIVO for analysis. Microsoft Word software provided the solution used to capture text. Transcribing interview recordings required additional effort to ensure readability (Yin, 2014). I validated accuracy of the transcription process through multiple reviews. Within 24 hours of recording participant interviews, I transcribed the data into a Word document and refined notes from observations, and any documents collected from each company. At the completion of all participant interviews and data collection activities, I compiled all notes into an order aligned with employee retention strategies. Categories captured during the literature review process combined with the conceptual framework, began the process. This process assisted in the identification of strategies that sales managers used to reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. Data imported from Microsoft Word into NVivo software enabled the ability to code, organize, and analyze data.

The next step involved dissembling and reassembling the data in preparation for coding, theme identification, and analysis assistance by using NVivo software. QSR International NVivo Version 10 software was a leading data analysis solution for qualitative research (Trotter, 2012). Yin's (2012) approach incorporated data grouping, scrubbing, organizing, theme identification, textural description construction, both individual, and summarized, and the meanings of each participant's experience. Thomson (2013) utilized a subset based on relevance, in analyzing social and environmental issues. Furthermore, using Yin's method for analysis provided an opportunity to discover the real meaning of the phenomenon of voluntary turnover analyzing data collected throughout the interview process.

Disassembling the data was the next step in the process following compilation (Yin, 2012). The process of disassembling results in categorized and grouped data (Yin, 2012). Coding of category names and groups enables the development of patterns and themes (Yin, 2012). NVivo software includes an auto-coding feature that assists in the identification of patterns and themes. Yin described the process of reassembling in the context of theme emergence based on multiple iterations of data reassembling. Iteratively processing the data several times provides an opportunity to identify congruent themes between existing literature and participant interview responses (Denzin, 2012). I reassembled the data several times, using lists. This iterative processing of the data continued until no new themes emerged ensuring data saturation. At this point, Yin defined interpretation of the data patterns and themes as the next step in the process. NVivo software functionality included pattern-based auto-coding to identify themes,

subthemes, and categories (Trotter, 2012). Tripp (2013) used NVivo software to analyze transcripts collected through the participant interview process gaining a better understanding of individual beliefs and social values. Upon emergence of a key theme or themes resulting from the data analysis and interpretation, the researcher formulates a concluding answer to the primary question (Yin, 2012). The coding process leading to theme identification, achieving saturation, demonstrates credibility, reliability, and validity (Denzin, 2012).

Upon the completion of data analysis and interpretation, member checking is used to further establish credibility, reliability, and validity (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The member checking process allows for establishing data validity through verification of the data analysis and interpretation (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Qualitative multiple case study research includes data analysis and interpretation (Yin, 2014). Additionally, after data analysis and interpretation, member checking allows interview participants to confirm findings are reasonable, accurate, and credible (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Member checking allows interview participants the opportunity to further clarify responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Etienne (2012) used member checking to review and validate data analysis and interpretations with all study participants. Skelton (2015) incorporated member checking to enhance data reliability and validity. I used member checking to allow interview participants the opportunity for additional clarifications, validate data analysis and interpretation, and enhance credibility, validity, and reliability.

The literature review, in alignment with the conceptual framework, provides literature related to specific themes identified in the problem statement, purpose

statement, and research questions. Specifically, the literature review includes a discussion on three main areas including financial impact, Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory, and HRM strategies. Subsections cover the financial impact of employee turnover on organizational performance, job satisfaction, organizational culture, values, retention, recruitment challenges, company strategies, training, leadership, the agile framework, CASs, and HPWSs. The literature review areas, in alignment with the conceptual framework, guided the development of research questions. Iteratively processing the data several times provides an opportunity to identify congruent themes between existing literature, the conceptual framework, and participant interview responses to research questions (Denzin, 2012). Furthermore, the coding process leading to theme identification achieving saturation demonstrates credibility, reliability, and validity (Denzin, 2012). Herzberg's two-factor theory explored the characteristics of organizational behavior affecting job satisfaction, and voluntary employee turnover. This research study uses Herzberg's two-factor theory to explore the relationship of employee motivation and job satisfaction with voluntary turnover.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability and validity of qualitative research align with dependability, creditability, transferability, and confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). The use of qualitative research allows for the exploration of an organizational phenomenon (Parker, 2012; Wahyuni, 2012). Quantitative reliability and validity encompass research and data from a relatively small sampling generalized to a much larger population (Wahyuni,

2012). Qualitative reliability and validity focus more on a specific localized social phenomenon (Wahyuni, 2012).

Reliability

Reliability constitutes ratings based on the consistency of data measurements validated through repeatable research yielding similar results (Wahyuni, 2012). Dependability defines reliability through repeatable and replicable research results established through saturation in performing qualitative research (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Determining the reliability and dependability in research requires a relentless interview process with the goal of developing saturation and accurate transcription of participant responses (Wahyuni, 2012; Yin, 2014). The interview process needs to remain absent of any bias by the researcher (Bernard, 2013; Cairney & St Denny, 2015; Yin, 2012). Further establishment of dependability includes detailed documentation of the research and interview process to include a list of interview questions. In establishing reliability and dependability, maintenance of detailed documentation for the research process includes participant validation of data interpretations and analysis (Wahyuni, 2012). Member checking of data interpretation and transcription reviews for accuracy enhance dependability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2014). Member checking allows interview participants an opportunity to review and confirm the data interpretation (Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Furthermore, the member checking process allows interview participants the opportunity to further clarify previous responses and include additional information (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Incorporating a continuous member-checking process throughout the data

collection process enhances reliability (Harvey, 2015). If the study participants did not validate that the themes uncovered were reasonable, accurate, and credible, I continued member-checking interviews to clarify what the participants' original meaning was, and asked additional clarifying questions as needed.

Validity

Validity is a measure of the extent that research analysis accurately reflects observed phenomena (Wahyuni, 2012). Use of triangulation through member checking, review of interview data and archived documents enhance validity (Denzin, 2012; Yin, 2014). Creditability, transferability, and confirmability methods provide for the establishment of validity (Houghton et al., 2013; Wahyuni, 2012). I used methodological triangulation and member checking to establish validity.

Creditability describes internal validity and accuracy of the observed phenomenon about the intended research (Wahyuni, 2012). Trustworthiness represents the qualitative equivalence of quantitative validity (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Ensuring creditability requires authenticity and trustworthiness of the data interpretation and analysis (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Methodological triangulation enhances saturation and creditability using multiple data sources (Denzin, 2012; Yin, 2014). Triangulation for this study incorporates the use of semistructured face-to-face interviews and review of company documents. Skelton (2015) used triangulation to increase study validity. The member checking process allows for establishing data creditability through verification of the data analysis and interpretation (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Etienne (2012) used member checking to review and validate data analysis and interpretation with all study

participants. At the completion of all interviews, participants were required to confirm accuracy and approval of the data analysis and interpretation.

Establishing transferability and confirmability within the research involves an exhaustive peer review, interview participant checking, crosschecking of the data, and detailed information regarding processes and analysis (Parker, 2012; Wahyuni, 2012). I will leave the transferability of findings to the reader and future researchers to determine. The objectivity of the researcher through ensuring findings represent those of the participants, absent of any researcher bias, exemplifies confirmability (Wahyuni, 2012). Lincoln and Guba (1985) defined confirmability based on auditability and research absent of bias. Etienne (2012) used journaling to document personal reflections throughout the process to remove bias. A reflective journal used throughout the research will enhance confirmability by constantly raising bias awareness. Consent form use and conducting interviews in a controlled environment further supported internal and external validity (Yin, 2014). I made every effort to host meetings in similar quiet and relaxing locations and without distraction. The discussions occurred at the same time of day, in the middle of the week, and accommodated schedules. Using dependability, creditability, transferability, and confirmability address and ensure reliability and validity (Lincoln & Guba, 1985).

Data saturation occurs in the absence of any new data, themes, or coding emerging from the research (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). Failing to achieve data saturation negatively affects the perception of trustworthiness and content validity (Fusch & Ness, 2015). Quality of data is more important than the quantity of data (Fusch & Ness, 2015).

Questionnaires often result in brief responses to open-ended questions (Elo et al., 2014). Face-to-face open-ended questions enhanced with unplanned follow-up questions increase trustworthiness (Elo et al., 2014). An adequate number of qualified leaders existed within the population should any of the 10 participants drop out. Researcher follow-up questions provide additional clarification and further enhance data saturation (Yin, 2014). Achieving saturation occurs when no additional information exists (Yin, 2014). Additionally, no further coding is feasible, no new themes emerge, and replication of the study yields the same results (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012; Petty et al., 2012; Yin, 2014).

Purposeful sampling increases the success rate of data saturation (Moss, 2013).

Purposeful sampling method allows a relatively small number of participants in support of qualitative multiple case study research (Moss, 2013). Porter (2014) started with ten participants, but required two additional participants to achieve data saturation.

Determining participant sample size requires rigor (Marshall et al., 2013). Data saturation and ensuring a large enough group of individuals for the study further supported the need to begin with a minimum of ten participants. Saturation occurs when two consecutive interviews reveal no new information (Moss, 2013; Yin, 2014). The use of open-ended questions and unplanned follow-up questions enable data saturation (Yin, 2014). In the absence of data saturation after interviewing ten participants, the process of participant recruitment and interviewing will continue until saturation. Moss (2013) highlighted the challenge of determining the actual number of participants prior to the interview process

needed to achieve saturation. Moss added participants to the process until the establishment of a deep understanding of the study.

Transition and Summary

In Section 2, I provided detailed processes for implementing a qualitative multiple case study exploring strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. A qualitative methodology was the best strategy to explore voluntary employee turnover, gaining firsthand knowledge of strategies. Using a multiple case study design approach based on face-to-face semistructured interviews allowed me to perform in-depth questioning and analysis with people directly experiencing these events. I used QSR International NVivo Version 10 software to facilitate the organization and analysis of unstructured interview data. Additionally, NVivo software supported pattern-based coding and identification of themes and trends. This section concluded with the incorporation of a detailed plan establishing reliability and validity throughout the research study, removing all personal bias and preferences. Section 3 includes detailed information and analysis resulting from participant interviews, implications for social change, and application for leadership and HRM toward reducing voluntary employee turnover.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Section 3 includes a presentation of the findings, applications to professional

practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, and future research.

Research findings resulted in 11 major themes represented by tables and associated

details discussed in the presentation of findings section. Finally, I concluded this section

with some reflections, and a conclusion.

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. I selected Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory as the conceptual framework for exploring the relationship between job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. I completed interviews with 10 participants from five software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States. Use of methodological triangulation for this study encompassed semistructured interviews, observations, and analysis of company-related documents. Interview questions represented categories designed to identify retention strategies, critical success factors, establishment of retention objectives, establishment of retention metrics, and training. Importing data into NVivo software gave me the ability to code, organize, and analyze data.

Interview data analysis revealed the importance of both intrinsic and extrinsic strategies in reducing voluntary employee turnover. Furthermore, pay and benefits alone were not enough to retain software sales associates. Successful leaders motivated

employees to follow and push themselves to accomplish the impossible. Sales managers increased employee retention by incorporating improved communications, attainable performance objectives, emotional attachment, organizational commitment, stronger social connections, management training, and a better, more purposeful work environment.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question was the following: What strategies did software manufacturing sales managers use to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates? Yin (2014) detailed a method for analyzing data through the process of compiling, dissembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding. Data saturation occurs in the absence of any new data, themes, or coding emerging from the research (O'Reilly & Parker, 2012). Data saturation occurred after interviewing 10 participants from five software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States.

After data analysis and interpretation, member checking allows interview participants to confirm findings were reasonable, accurate, and credible (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The member checking process allows for establishing data validity and accuracy (Houghton et al., 2013; Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Finally, member checking allows interview participants the opportunity to further clarify responses (Marshall & Rossman, 2016).

For confidentiality purposes, participant coding followed a C1 through C5 structure aligning with the five companies participating. Depending on the number of

participants from each company, coding followed a P1 through P4 sequence. C1P1 coding identified the first participant interviewed at the first company, and continued through C5P1 for the last person interviewed. Data analysis yielded 11 themes highlighting the methods sales managers used to improve employee retention. Based on methodological triangulation, 11 themes emerged from the data:

- Theme 1: Career growth opportunities are essential.
- *Theme 2:* It all begins with communications.
- *Theme 3:* Compensation plans are still relevant.
- *Theme 4:* Leadership qualities can be the difference in retention.
- *Theme 5:* Leadership training is critical to developing great managers.
- *Theme 6:* Performance appraisals matter.
- *Theme 7:* Recognizing and rewarding performance.
- *Theme* 8: Retention metrics highlight turnover trends.
- *Theme 9:* Social connection is critical to increasing employee tenure.
- Theme 10: Work environment based on honesty and fairness is critical.
- *Theme 11:* Purposeful work is critical for employee retention.

Theme numbering does not suggest any level of importance. The following subsections include theme identification and analysis of findings, and whether they confirmed, disconfirmed, or extended knowledge in the discipline by comparing findings with other peer-reviewed studies. Furthermore, the process included integration of participant interview findings, conceptual framework, and existing literature on effective business practices.

Theme 1: Career Growth Opportunities are Essential

Career growth opportunities emerged as a theme positively influencing employee retention. All participants identified career growth opportunities as a critical strategy for improving employee retention of sales associates. Strong performers were more likely to quit based on a lack of career growth opportunities (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Herzberg's (1959) theory validated the concept that personal growth, opportunity, and achievement through training and development programs lead to improved job satisfaction, motivation, productivity, and organizational commitment. Training and development employee opportunities represented motivational characteristics improving job satisfaction (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959). Table 2 contains a list of subthemes interview participants associated with career growth, and it includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 2

Career Growth Strategies

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Career Development Plans	10	100%
Certification Training	5	50%
Clear Path	4	40%
Cross Training	3	30%
Dev Plans are Partnership	3	30%
Employee Initiative	6	60%
Increased Value to Business	5	50%
Promotions	5	50%
Self-Improvement Training	8	80%
Special Assignments	4	40%
Time Off for Training	3	30%

Pollitt (2014) explained National Instrument's focus on job satisfaction and employee retention strategy through encouraging inspiration, originality, recognition programs, training, development, career growth opportunities, and a work environment supported by trust and openness. Focusing on these elements resulted in turnover rates 47% lower than the U.S. industry average (Pollitt, 2014). When asking participants to identify factors they considered as critical to retaining sales associates, responses included career growth opportunities, active and visible support by management, and individual ownership. Career growth opportunities as defined by the participants included

promotions, certification training, cross training, self-improvement training, and special assignments.

Technology employees identified a lack of career growth opportunities as a major factor leading to voluntary turnover (Vinit & Patel, 2013). Nawaz and Pangil (2016) determined that organizations should provide employees with career counseling, ongoing training options, mentoring opportunities, detailed career paths, and periodic career planning workshops. Active management support concepts included career development plans, defining a clear path to career growth opportunities, mutual investment in the plan by both manager and sales associate, opportunities to participate in special projects or assignments, and time-off for training. Individual ownership required that employees take responsibility for career growth through self-motivation and personal commitment of time and resources.

Eighty percent of the participants identified training opportunities through special assignments, industry certifications, and cross training, as factors critical to job satisfaction. Furthermore, 50% of participants explained that training opportunities enabled sales associates to increase their value to the organization. Training and development provided for promotions, increased pay, additional responsibility, and new challenges, positively improving job satisfaction and retention (Govaerts et al., 2011; Khattak et al., 2012). Finally, all interview participants agreed that tuition reimbursement for self-motivated sales associates willing to commit personal resources and time to further development improved job satisfaction leading to improved employee retention.

All participants suggested that opportunities for promotions into leadership positions represented a critical success factor. Identifying employee knowledge, skills, and abilities, and then aligning with organizational needs was a major part of the career growth process (Vaiman et al., 2015). Based on research conducted by Nawaz and Pangil (2016), promotion speed and remuneration growth represented significant career growth strategies most aligned with employee turnover intention. Voluntary turnover within the information technology industry frequently occurred based on career growth opportunities and job satisfaction (James & Mathew, 2012; Kim, 2012). Sixty percent of the participants explained that promotions from within was a priority for them.

Sixty percent of the participants viewed career growth as a shared responsibility between leadership and sales associates. Participant C5P1 said:

We will help our sales associates implement a mutually agreed upon career plan, by giving them the training, give them the assignments, and give them the time, to do what they need to do, in support of their career path.

Career practice management was a critical factor in developing a sustainable and committed workforce (Nawaz & Pangil, 2016). Appropriate career growth practices enhanced employee connection to the organization, resulting in extended careers (Nawaz & Pangil, 2016). The path to career growth needed to be clear and concise (Vaiman et al., 2015). Training and developing employees results in a motivated skilled workforce and positively influences employee retention.

Theme 2: It All Begins with Communications

Communications emerged as a very popular theme that all interview participants spoke of extensively. Specifically, communications strategies included maintaining an open door policy, frequent interactions with employees, consistent concise feedback for good and poor performance, and company state of the business information. Furthermore, interview participants discussed bidirectional communication strategies between leadership, the company, and sales associates. Communications between employees and leadership was one of the top five job satisfaction areas identified in an SHRM (2012) report. Successful HR practices required effective communications of value and purpose aligning perception and reality (Chrobot-Mason & Aramovich, 2013; Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Open and frequent communications, constant performance feedback, and transparency aligned well with the tenets of Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory. Each of the 10 participants spoke passionately about the value and need for frequent communications with team members. All participants felt that communications was critical to employee retention. Table 3 contains a list of subthemes interview participants associated with communications and the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 3

Communication Strategies

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Address Poor Behavior/Performance	10	100%
Career Advancement Opportunities	6	60%
Clear/Concise Communications	7	70%
Company Performance	4	40%
Company Successes	4	40%
Direct Feedback	10	100%
Ego Stroking	5	50%
Frequent Communication	7	70%
Job Satisfaction Surveys	10	100%
Newsletter	2	20%
Open Door Policy	10	100%
Positive/Negative Feedback	7	70%

Supportive leadership, positive feedback, consistent management communications, and behavior improved job satisfaction and employee well-being (Winkler et al., 2015). Poor communications increased the negative impact on voluntary employee turnover (Smith et al., 2012). Winkler et al. (2015) determined that successful managers of individual contributors needed to be the communication conduit between their employees, leadership, and the organization. Furthermore, Winkler et al. identified communications and information sharing as primary leadership responsibilities. All

participants acknowledged the importance of having an open-door policy and providing sales associates with easy access to management. Furthermore, 100% of the participants indicated that frequent, honest, open, and respectful conversation was critical to increasing employee organizational commitment.

Use of technology for communications influenced job embeddedness and diminished employee loyalty (Charlier et al., 2016). Organizations needed to be aware of the negative and positive implications of technology on job embeddedness and employee retention (Charlier et al., 2016). One hundred percent of participants identified the value in communicating frequently with employees. All participants discussed the importance of frequent face-to-face communications with their sales associates. Furthermore, participants discussed the importance of handling performance issues privately, providing for two-way dialogue and the opportunity to vent. Participant C3P2 stated that:

Providing sales associates with an opportunity to vent and then move on, often allowed employees to get back on track, removing any stress associated with their mistake, and thus preventing it from spiraling out of control, possibly resulting in unwanted turnover.

Furthermore, participants agreed that publicly celebrating sales associate success was critical to job satisfaction and retention. Poor internal team and organizational communications, poor leadership behavior, and bullying did damage to long-term corporate sustainability, profitability, and productivity (Benjamin, 2012a).

Interview participants indicated that communications needed to be clear and concise, while also addressing good and poor performance. Participants stressed the

benefits of continuous feedback on performance and job expectations throughout the year. Job security concerns increased stress, health, and well-being for employees (Griep et al., 2016). Leadership needs to invest more attention to job insecurity and unemployment, during communications with employees, minimizing unnecessary stress in the workplace (Griep et al., 2016). Communications represent a critical business practice affecting employee retention.

All of the participants identified that transparency and communicating regularly as to how the company was doing, upcoming projects, big wins, and more personal information improved organizational commitment. Participant C2P1 had a monthly newsletter that goes out to all employees and customers, highlighting company successes, organizational structure, upcoming training opportunities, a list of names of employees who had completed recent training and certification programs, schedule for upcoming projects, and personal things such as baby announcements or recent weddings. The newsletter began with a safety tip and included pictures of employees on job sites, at their wedding, or receiving a college degree. Participant C2P1 said that, "Visibility in the newsletter highlighting recent training and certifications, gets other employees looking at this and saying, hey my name is not on that list, I need to be taking some of this training." The newsletter provided transparency and expanded communication options with employees and customers.

All participants discussed the use of job satisfaction surveys as a critical strategy for improving retention of sales associates. One hundred percent of participants discussed the use of job satisfaction surveys as a method for enabling the voice of employees and

that issue identification occurred quickly. Sixty percent of the participants suggested performing job satisfactions surveys quarterly or semiannually. Herzberg et al. (1959) determined job satisfaction was critical to employee motivation and retention.

Knowledge sharing and transfer within technology companies was critical to organizational success (Tong et al., 2015). Successful leaders develop a culture based on openness, trust, compassion, and giving. The primary message behind Theme 2 is that continuous communication is critical to improving job satisfaction, employee attachment, and organizational commitment. Additionally, useful feedback motivating targeted behaviors results in positive development choices and increased organizational performance (Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012).

Theme 3: Compensation Plans are Still Relevant

Traditional drivers, including pay and benefits, remained relevant to the recruitment and retention process (Cooper & Quinn, 1993; Herzberg et al., 1959).

Compensation emerged as a theme that 100% of participants identified. Specifically, compensation strategies included sales associate compensation plans, pay and benefits, retirement programs, vacation, paid time off, industry organization memberships, top performance rewards, tuition reimbursement, and participation at industry related marketing events. Pay and benefits were core components of HRM systems (Olafsen et al., 2015). Table 4 contains a list of subthemes participants associated with compensation, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 4

Compensation Strategies

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
401K/Retirement Plans	10	100%
Industry Membership	3	30%
Marketing Events	4	40%
Pay and Benefits	10	100%
Time Off	10	100%
Top Performance Perks	2	20%
Tuition Reimbursement	10	100%

Development of the self-determination theory provided for the explanation that a work environment sustains and promotes autonomy, value, self-worth, belonging, and teamwork (Boles et al., 2012). These factors had a positive impact on organizational commitment, reducing turnover intent and improving job satisfaction (Boles et al., 2012). Monetary rewards and job motivation directly correlated with self-determination theory (Olafsen et al., 2015). Herzberg (1959) identified pay and benefits as a traditional driver of employment. Pay and benefits was one of the top five job satisfaction areas identified in an SHRM (2012) report. Strong performers were more likely to quit for pay or career growth opportunities (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Compensation emerged from 100% of the participants identifying the need for industry competitive pay and benefits plans. All participants confirmed the value of competitive pay and benefits, but 70% suggested that most sales associates voluntarily leave their job for other reasons beyond compensation.

Employee voluntary turnover rarely occurred because of compensation alone (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012). Fair and equitable compensation plans, employee stock option plans, and retirement programs vesting over a longer period of time, improved recruitment success (Bryant & Allen, 2013).

HRM policies based on providing pay increases to employees who threatened to leave for a better paying job set a precedence that might be quite costly to the business (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Attracting and retaining highly skilled employees required HRM processes beyond pay and benefits (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Participants C1P1, C1P4, C2P1, and C3P1 identified flexibility in paid time off as a benefit that improved sales associate job satisfaction and morale. Participants discussed the use of additional rewards to increase retention of sales associates. Herzberg et al. (1959) identified recognition and rewards systems as important variables improving job satisfaction, motivation, and employee retention.

Wide discrepancies between low and high wage employee compensation, and perceptions regarding pay fairness, negatively impacted turnover, while the use of stock options positively affected retention (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Fair and equitable compensation plans, employee stock option plans, and retirement programs vesting over a longer period improved the recruitment success (Bryant & Allen, 2013). Pay and benefits no longer represented the only drivers for improving job satisfaction and reducing voluntary employee turnover. Work environment, organizational behavior, training and development, career opportunities, recognition, WLB, and improved job security were additional motivating factors. According to Olafsen et al. (2015), the

interpersonal environment had a greater impact on motivation and employee retention than monetary compensation. Olafsen et al. added that pay equality, and the manner in which communication of pay determination occurred, were the only variables affecting employee compensation satisfaction.

Theme 4: Leadership Qualities Can Be the Difference in Retention

Herzberg's (1959) theory of job satisfaction confirmed the link between leadership behavior and employee job satisfaction. Leadership behavior witnessed through actions demonstrating trust, honesty, fairness, collaboration, and empowerment created a shared purpose between the organization and employee (Kasemsap, 2013). The environment that leads to high employee retention begins with successful leadership qualities. Leadership represented the ability of a person to achieve a corporate strategy or common goal, through influencing employees (Northouse, 2015). These qualities as identified by participants included honesty, trust, integrity, openness, transparency, and supportiveness. Managers need to know their employees as individuals, and employees need to know their managers as individuals. Leadership qualities emerged as a theme from 100% of the participants identifying various characteristics of great leaders. Table 5 contains a list of subthemes associated with leadership qualities, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 5

Leadership Qualities

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Get to Know Employees	6	60%
Honesty, Trust, Integrity	10	100%
Invest Time in Employees	6	60%
Let Employees Know You	6	60%
Loyalty to Org. and Emp.	4	40%
Make Emp. Feel Valued	5	50%
Supportive	8	80%
Transparency	5	50%

Leadership behavior and qualities directly affected job satisfaction, performance, productivity, and employee turnover (Wells et al., 2014; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Job dissatisfaction factors included ineffective or inefficient policies, incompetent management, and interpersonal relationships (Herzberg et al., 1959). Successful leaders motivated employees to follow and push themselves to accomplish the impossible (Quigley, 2013). Leaders own the vision and responsibility to build a team that can execute on that vision, overcoming all obstacles. Recruitment and retention of top talent risked compromise by poor leadership behavior (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Strong leaders visibly supported team members, motivated, and encouraged innovation (Quigley, 2013).

LMX considered the relationship between management and employees, and the impact of that relationship on organizational performance (Rockstuhl et al., 2012). The

LMX theory supported the philosophy that a positive dyadic relationship between manager and employee based on supportive, resourceful, and responsive leadership motivated desired subordinate behavior (Rockstuhl et al., 2012). Rockstuhl et al. (2012) maintained that a positive dyadic relationship resulted in subordinates (for example sales associates) increased prospecting activities and closed business. Rockstuhl et al. research determined that increased LMX relationships positively influenced organizational performance through increased sales associate commitment to leadership and the company, and decreased voluntary turnover.

Participants C2P1 and C3P1 were passionate in describing the importance of being a great leader. Participant C3P2 stated that, "A good manager is often the difference between an employee staying or leaving, and a good manager can have a significant effect on job satisfaction." Employee respect, trust, and appreciation for their manager are critical for employee retention. Knowing your people, and letting them get to know you were characteristics expressed by 60% of the participants. Employees need to understand what their job responsibilities are, and how their actions affect organizational success. Participants explained that they offer employees a career path, making significant investments of time, effort, training, and developing sales associates. Furthermore, they suggested these investments result in increased job satisfaction and retention rates. Managers must know how to develop an emotional attachment with their employees (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015).

Successful leadership includes a balanced approach between loyalty to company and employees. Managers need to demonstrate value towards their employees by being

supportive, transparent, acknowledging success privately and publicly. Successful sales managers support, empower, respect, appreciate, and trust their employees. Leadership has a powerful influence on employee job satisfaction, strongly associated with employee retention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Herzberg's (1959) theory of job satisfaction confirmed the link between leadership behavior and employee job satisfaction.

Leadership behavior witnessed through actions demonstrating trust, honesty, fairness, collaboration, and empowerment created a shared purpose between the organization and employee (Kasemsap, 2013). Herzberg's two-factor theory provided strategies leadership employed to improve organizational performance through workplace motivation and reduced voluntary employee turnover.

Theme 5: Leadership Training is Critical to Developing Great Managers

Participants from four of the five companies identified formal leadership training programs with their current employer. Leadership training programs designed to improve sales associate retention begin with accountability and concepts on becoming a valued leader. Sales managers need to learn how to develop their sales associates to achieve greatness. All participants agreed that leadership training and development was critical to building a high performing sales organization. Several studies confirmed the benefits of leadership training and development, and leadership in reducing turnover (Govaerts et al., 2011). Career practice management for sales leadership was a strong predictor of voluntary turnover (Korsakienė et al., 2015). Table 6 contains a list of subthemes associated with leadership training, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 6

Leadership Training

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Accountability	2	20%
Different Monthly Topics	1	10%
Employee Development	3	30%
Employee Average to Great	1	10%
Employee Motivation	4	40%
How to Influence	2	20%
How to Lead	8	80%
Identify Poor Performance	4	40%
Job Satisfaction	8	80%
Love Languages-Appreciate	2	20%
Top Performer Retention	2	20%
Terminating Employees	5	50%
Valued Leader	7	70%

Leadership involved influence and the ability of a manager to motivate employees to follow them in achieving company goals (Northouse, 2015). Strategic HRM practice systems combined with leadership training and development improved job satisfaction resulting in reduced voluntary turnover costs (Kehoe & Wright, 2013). Participants C1P1 and C3P1 highlighted the value of leadership accountability and ownership for team results. Furthermore, participants C1P1 and C3P1 stressed that accountability and

ownership lead to becoming a valued leader to the organization, and to employees. Individuals develop relationships with their fellow employees, managers, the organization, and the community (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). These linkages were broken when an employee decided to resign their position affecting many other individuals (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). Successful leaders excel in retaining top performers, while identifying and terminating poor performers. C2P1 explained that a critical component of their leadership training included teaching managers how to move their sales people from average to great. HRM practices addressed leadership training in recognizing employee withdrawal, a process that typically plays out over an extended period (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012).

Knowledge management, unique skills, personality, workload, and other social characteristics, for which the resigning employee was responsible, disappeared (Khattak et al., 2012). The remaining employees must now fill this void. Voluntary turnover results in decreased morale, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and increased turnover (James & Mathew, 2012; Khattak et al., 2012). This scenario further highlights the need for leadership training in the recognition of employee withdrawal, job embeddedness, and organizational commitment (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Khattak et al., 2012; Wang & Howell, 2012). Participant C5P1 discussed the value of training on the five love languages of business and demonstrating appreciation for employees. All participants explained that sales managers who treats there employees well, realize lower than normal attrition rates. Winkler et al. (2015) stressed the value of positive

management interactions with employees contributing to employee health and wellbeing.

Proper management training included the ability to recognize individual profiles, specific job related skills, previous work experiences, personality, and motivational factors (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Managers must know how to create an emotional attachment between sales associates, their manager, and the organization (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Perceived organizational support management training was an important factor affecting employee turnover intentions (DeConinck, DeConinck, & Lockwood, 2015). Sales managers capable of demonstrating a supportive relationship resulted in improved employee behavior and diminished interest in leaving the company (DeConinck et al., 2015). Teaching managers how to increase emotional attachment, organizational commitment, and improved work-life balance with their employees increased employee retention (Deery & Jago, 2015). Relationship building is critical to management success. Managers must believe in their people, understand individual talents and needs, increase organizational commitment, and develop emotional connections between employees and the organization.

Theme 6: Performance Appraisals Matter

Eighty percent of the participants identified performance appraisals as a factor affecting employee retention. The primary theme that emerged was that companies need performance appraisals based more on objective rather than subjective criteria that are reasonable and attainable. Addressing employee performance continuously throughout the year prevents surprises during the annual performance appraisal process.

Additionally, research participants suggested formal or informal performance appraisal reviews should occur quarterly or semi-annually. Regular and frequent reviews continuously reinforce metrics removing ambiguity during the annual performance appraisal review. Employee perception of job fit, perceived organizational and manager support, and organizational identification, correlated directly with turnover decisions (DeConinck et al., 2015). Table 7 contains a list of subthemes associated with performance appraisals, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 7

Performance Appraisals

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Annual Perf Appraisal	8	80%
Attainable	8	80%
Continuous Feedback	4	40%
Fair and Balanced	4	40%
Measureable	2	20%
Not Just Quota Based	1	10%
Objective not Subjective	8	80%
Quarterly Reviews	2	20%
Real-Time Feedback	4	40%
Top Performer Perks	1	10%

Vinit and Patel (2013) identified four specific areas affecting voluntary turnover of technology employees. The lack of an appraisal process emerged as the primary factor influencing voluntary turnover of technology employees (Vinit & Patel, 2013).

Additional areas included a lack of training opportunities, organizational transparency, and flexibility (Vinit & Patel, 2013). Participant C4P1 stated that:

Managers need to make sure they have the performance appraisal criteria clearly and concisely identified, be committed, over communicate it, so everyone fully understands the what, and why, talk about the execution, and continuous performance, and then execute, and adjust as needed.

An objective performance appraisal is critical to job satisfaction and employee retention.

Sales managers need to communicate performance results throughout the year to avoid surprises during the annual appraisal review.

Sales territories can vary considerably based on geography, customer size, opportunity potential, and other criteria. Performance appraisals need to be fair and balanced across similar territories, and adjusted as needed. Fair and balanced performance criteria for sales associates contain reasonable quota objectives combined with effort, pipeline activity, and other considerations based on management observation. Sales managers with team members experiencing poor quota performance need to be engaged enough to determine whether the territory or sales associate caused the problem. Fair and attainable performance objectives are critical business practices affecting employee retention. The performance appraisal process was a collaborative opportunity between employee and manager to provide constructive feedback (Budworth et al.,

2015). Managers and employees discussed previous and future performance in support of organizational needs (Budworth et al., 2015). Outcomes of the performance appraisal process had implications for compensation, promotions, transfers, and termination (Budworth et al., 2015). The performance appraisal process, if not conducted properly, can lead to employee dissatisfaction and voluntary turnover (Budworth et al., 2015; Vinit & Patel, 2013).

In 2010, Kluger and Nir developed the feedforward interview methodology as an enhancement to the feedback performance appraisal process (Budworth et al., 2015). The feedforward interview process focused on positive accomplishments during the current review period, while standard performance appraisals focused on both good and bad performance (Budworth et al., 2015). Focusing on positive accomplishments leads to improved future performance and favorable behavioral changes (Budworth et al., 2015). Furthermore, the feedforward methodology improved the overall performance appraisal process and perceived fairness (Budworth et al., 2015). Finally, a positive performance appraisal experienced results in increased organizational commitment and employee retention (Budworth et al., 2015; DeConinck et al., 2015; Vinit & Patel, 2013).

Theme 7: Recognizing and Rewarding Performance

Appreciation emerged as the primary theme critical to employee recognition strategies, discussed by 100% of the participants, and identified as an important leadership quality. In addition to appreciation, several other themes including public and private recognition, and periodic reports shared with everyone, highlighted the value of recognizing successes. Herzberg (1959) identified recognition as an intrinsic process

supporting increased employee motivation. Examples of intrinsic factors included sense of achievement, public recognition, responsibility, advancement opportunities, and the work itself (Herzberg et al., 1959). Table 8 contains a list of subthemes associated with recognition, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 8

Recognition Strategies

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Appreciation	10	100%
Celebrate Success	4	40%
Competition	3	30%
Monthly Reports	3	30%
Private Recognition	6	60%
Public Recognition	5	50%
Quarterly/Annual Report	5	50%
Ringing the Bell	8	80%
Shout Outs	3	30%

A work environment sustains and promotes autonomy, value, self-worth, belonging, and teamwork (Boles et al., 2012). These factors had a positive impact on organizational commitment, reducing turnover intent and improving job satisfaction (Boles et al., 2012). Participant C5P1 stated that:

Employees would receive commissions for closing business, and the money was great, but because they were not valued as an employee, and because the companies rewarded revenue growth, giving the appearance that they were only interested in making money, left employees feeling underappreciated and undervalued.

Recognition and useful feedback motivating targeted behavior resulted in positive development choices and increased organizational performance (Herzberg et al., 1959; Lee, 2012; SHRM, 2012).

Recognition typically occurred as a non-controlled event leading to increased motivation and a positive experience of individual achievement (Cerasoli et al., 2014; Olafsen et al., 2015). Perceived fairness was critical to recognition as an intrinsic motivator (Olafsen et al., 2015). Monetary recognition rewards can lead to undesirable productivity and performance results in that they did not promote intrinsic motivation (Cerasoli et al., 2014; Olafsen et al., 2015). Shout outs, ringing of the bell, and other forms of public recognition lead to improved job satisfaction, motivation, appreciation, and emotional attachment. Thirty percent of the participants suggested that competitions were a great way to give all team members an opportunity to be recognized and for their successes. Intrinsic motivation assumed employees were motivated and excited about work activities, finding them challenging and rewarding (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Feedback from research participants confirmed the self-determination theory and further supported Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory.

Theme 8: Retention Metrics Highlight Turnover Trends

Use of exit interviews emerged as the primary theme critical to employee retention strategies, identified by 100% of the participants. All participants indicated that conducting exit interviews occurred with departing employees and their peers. In addition to exit interviews, research participants identified several other themes including company-wide retention metrics, use of job satisfaction surveys, and trending analysis. Table 9 contains a list of subthemes associated with retention metrics, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 9

Retention Metrics

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Average Time in Service	3	30%
Company-Wide Retention Metrics	8	80%
Exit Interviews of Peers	10	100%
Leadership Retention Metrics	3	30%
Job Satisfaction Surveys	4	40%
Trending and Analysis	4	40%
Sales Associate Exit Interview	10	100%

Measuring the success of HRM practices designed to improve employee retention remained critically important (Maertz et al., 2012). Use of survey tools provided a readily accessible, easily distributed mechanism, that regularly implemented, enabled close monitoring of employee morale and job satisfaction (Maertz et al., 2012). Maertz et al.

(2012) highlighted the many aspects necessary for coverage of data collected in these surveys. Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, trust, ethics, work-life balance, social integration, career growth, advancement opportunities, compensation, and benefits round out the list (Maertz et al., 2012). Improvements in job satisfaction yielded productive employees and increased retention rates (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Dissatisfied employees remove themselves physically or mentally, and their withdrawal hurt the organization (AlBattat & Som, 2013). Similarly, disgruntled individuals might consider other work environments and accept employment elsewhere (AlBattat & Som, 2013; Batt & Colvin, 2011). Some job seekers completely dropped out of the labor force when treated as a commodity (AlBattat & Som, 2013; Batt & Colvin, 2011). Leadership behavior and qualities influenced job satisfaction, performance, productivity, and employee turnover (Wells et al., 2014; Welty Peachey et al., 2014). Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory highlighted the relationship between workplace motivation and voluntary employee turnover. Attrition metrics and trend analysis provide real-time visibility into poor leadership performance. Developing and tracking retention metrics are critical to identifying trends. Retrospectives on retention metrics need to be conducted regularly leading to increased causal identification and solution development.

Turnover rates of sales associates and the cost of replacing them was quite high (DeConinck et al., 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Organizational and manager support for sales people, perceived to be weak, can increase turnover rates (DeConinck et al., 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Specifically, perceived organizational support, job fit, and emotional attachment represented critical factors affecting sales associate decision to quit

their jobs (DeConinck et al., 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Increased demand for highly skilled software sales associates required organizations to demonstrate respect and appreciation for them as individuals (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Organizational commitment needed to be demonstrated to sales associates through equity sharing, advancement, empowerment, training opportunities, organizational commitment, recognition, work-life balance, and an opportunity to learn and innovate (DeConinck et al., 2015; Deery & Jago, 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015).

Theme 9: Social Connection is Critical to Increasing Employee Tenure

Social connections in the work environment emerged as a theme critical to employee retention strategies, identified by 100% of the participants. In addition to making a social connection, research participants identified several subthemes including caring about each other, having a flexible work environment, fun team building activities, and having a social connection between manager and employee. Engaging employees with organizational social initiatives increased organizational commitment and emotional attachment (Bode et al., 2015). Table 10 contains a list of subthemes associated with social connections, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 10
Social Connection

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Care About Each Other	10	100%
Employee Org Bond	5	50%
Empowerment	4	40%
Flexible Work Environment	3	30%
Fun Activities	3	30%
Innovation	6	60%
Know Each Other	5	50%
Mental Workload	5	50%
Motivation	8	80%
Physical Workload	4	40%
Social Bond Mgr and Emp		
Team Building Activities	3	30%

Workplace social and organizational connection determined whether newly hired employees stayed for an extended period or left within a few short months (Smith et al., 2012). Research had shown workplace connection and embeddedness positively influenced retention of new hires (Smith et al., 2012). Fairness and trust, not necessarily apparent during the recruitment process, quickly became apparent from the first day of employment as a new hire, affecting retention decisions (Smith et al., 2012). Favoritism, unethical behavior by leadership and team members, lack of organizational support, and

poor communications increased the negative impact on voluntary employee turnover (Smith et al., 2012). Identity through social and organizational connection increased retention rates by moving the new hire from a self-perceived outsider to an insider (Smith et al., 2012).

Development of the social exchange theory resulted in a framework researchers used to explore the impact of employee relationships with managers, organizations, or both, in defining commitment as a determinant of turnover intention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Fairness and trust in organizational interactions, processes, and procedures, was critical to social exchange (Osman et al., 2016). Participant C2P1 discussed the value in developing a strong social bond between employees, their managers, and the organization, resulting in reduced voluntary turnover. Teamwork occurred in an environment based on trust, fairness, openness, and honesty, resulting in knowledge sharing and the development of long-term relationships (Osman et al., 2016). Knowledge sharing and transfer within technology companies was critical to organizational success (Tong et al., 2015). Employment relationship represented a major variable in turnover intentions (Avanzi et al., 2014). Improving perceived social identification and organizational support reduced job related stresses, resulting in decreased employee turnover intentions (Avanzi et al., 2014).

Relationships between employee and manager represented a critical factor in voluntary turnover decisions for top performers (Biron & Boon, 2013). Trust, respect, empowerment, open communications, and organizational support were critical factors in retaining technology professionals (Ertürk & Vurgun, 2015). Social exchange, in the

form of organizational justice, organizational trust, and teamwork, affected employee turnover intentions (Osman et al., 2016). BI issues increased focus on corporate social responsibility, not just financially, but to all stakeholders and local communities (Leroy et al., 2012). Employee perception of leadership and the organization risked compromise based on a lack of support, and poor ethical behavior observed or perceived (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Job satisfaction peaked when a substantial connection exists between the employee and his or her manager, peers, and the organization (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). This connection resulted in improved commitment and performance, and reduced voluntary employee turnover (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012).

Theme 10: Work Environment Based on Honesty and Fairness is Critical

Business ethics and organizational culture in the work environment emerged as critical themes affecting employee retention strategies, identified by 100% of the participants. Business ethics affected employee commitment, voluntary turnover, and retention (Prottas, 2013). In addition to business ethics and organizational culture, participants identified honesty, trustworthy, respect, and fairness as values affecting employee voluntary turnover. Furthermore, participants discussed the importance of employees feeling empowered, having the tools required to do their job, working where innovation and customer satisfaction were valued. Table 11 contains a list of subthemes associated with work environment, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 11

Work Environment

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Business Ethics	10	100%
Culture	10	100%
Customer Satisfaction	5	50%
Employee empowerment	4	40%
Fairness/Honesty/Respect	7	70%
Innovation	3	30%
Proper Tools To Do the Job	2	20%
Quality of Life	6	60%
Treat Everyone Equally	6	60%
Workload	5	50%

Employee commitment to company mission, strategy, and success increased through the establishment of a strong organizational culture (Tong et al., 2015). Gilbert's (1978) BEM considered the work environment and employee in determining organizational performance. Gilbert focused on the work environment including the physical workspace, working relationship between employee and management, and availability of appropriate tools and resources required to support desired performance. Organizational culture and values directly affected employee commitment to the organization (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Employee commitment began with belief in the goals and objectives of leadership, motivating the

employee to work harder and desire linkage with the organization (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). An employee must believe in the products, services, and long-term goals of the company, strongly enough in compelling them to work harder than expected, and establish an active connection (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014).

Business ethics and industry reputation are critical business practices affecting employee recruitment and retention goals. Participant C4P1 said, "If you work for someone that you think is ethical and trustworthy, then you are more likely to stay there." Participant C3P1 added that, "Business ethics are owned by all employees, and any violations affect all stakeholders including employees, customers, and investors." Companies known for having bad business ethics, find difficulty in attracting and retaining top performing sales people.

Work-life balance (WLB) directly affects the health and wellbeing of individuals. WLB influenced organizational performance, both financially and non-financially (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Organizations and individuals shared WLB responsibilities, and both benefitted from achieving this balance (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). WLB practices included a culture of caring and compassion for individual employees (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Sixty percent of participants suggested that flexibility in the workplace improved overall quality of life, both at work and at home, resulting in improved job satisfaction, employee morale, and employee retention. Stress in the workplace was a concern for companies, adversely

affecting job satisfaction and recruitment efforts, leading to increase voluntary employee turnover (Benjamin, 2012a).

Turnover intention was a reliable predictor of voluntary turnover, typically preceded by deterioration in organizational commitment and job satisfaction (Benjamin, 2012b). Eight motives defining criteria leading to voluntary turnover: affective, calculative, contractual, behavioral, alternative, normative, moral and ethical, and constituent forces existed (Maertz et al., 2012). These forces described emotional and psychological feelings employees dealt with in deciding turnover intentions. Career growth, opportunities, social connections, external forces, and ethics, affected employee decisions to leave a job (Maertz et al., 2012). Organizational restructuring activities, layoffs, mergers and acquisitions, and similar corporate events resulted in concerns for job security and career opportunities (Klehe et al., 2011). Job satisfaction leading to voluntary turnover of top talent and skilled resources remained detrimental to organizational performance.

Theme 11: Purposeful Work is Critical for Employee Retention

Herzberg et al. (1959) research findings concluded that job satisfaction consisted of intrinsic and extrinsic dimensions. The intrinsic dimension classified job satisfaction based on factors such as a need for self-actualization and self-realization (Herzberg et al., 1959). The two specific needs included an avoidance of pain, and a need for psychological growth, and stimulation (Herzberg et al., 1959). Purposeful work emerged as a primary theme for creating value and personal gratification in the workplace as identified by 100% of the participants. Company reputation, commitment to the

community, and environment, emerged as contributors to work value. Furthermore, participants shared that employees needed to feel as though they were contributing to the company's success, and that they were a part of something meaningful. Table 12 contains a list of subthemes associated with work value, and includes the number and percentage of participants discussing each strategy.

Table 12

Work Value

Participant Strategy	Number	Percentage
Company Reputation	6	60%
Contribute to Org Success	5	50%
Employee Feels Part of Something	7	70%
Environmental	3	30%
Good for Community	3	30%
Purposeful Work	10	100%

Challenging and meaningful work, career opportunities, job security, reward, recognition, pay, and benefits, influenced voluntary turnover (Maertz & Boyar, 2012; Tacchino, 2013). Empowerment supportive of job designing, resulted in improved job fit, meaningful work, and increased employee retention (Chen et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2014; Tims et al., 2016). Job crafting incorporated current job requirements with employee self-management behavior based on individual abilities and needs (Tims et al., 2016). Participant C2P1 stated that "As a leader, I need to make their work more purposeful, making them feel like they are contributing to the whole of the company, and not just

toward monetary gains alone." One hundred percent of participants identified purposeful work as a critical theme for improving sales associate retention. Not only do leaders need to make work more purposeful, they need to involve employees in this process. Hiring the right candidates required alignment of organizational mission with employee for achieving meaningfulness (Smith, 2016). Alignment of sales associates with company mission resulted in higher productivity and meaningfulness of work (Smith, 2016).

Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory included the characteristics of organizational behavior affecting job satisfaction and voluntary employee turnover. Herzberg et al. (1959) identified career growth as a primary factor affecting job satisfaction and employee retention. Traditional drivers of employment included pay, benefits, work environment, leadership quality, job security, and company reputation. Modern drivers include recognition and reward systems, growth opportunities, training and development, and career opportunities (Herzberg et al., 1959). Methodological triangulation based on participant interviews, review of company related documents, observations, and literature research confirmed Herzberg's two-factor theory.

Applications to Professional Practice

Corporate sales managers may use the 11 themes identified in this research to improve business practices by developing strategies that minimize employee turnover. These 11 themes may provide researchers with a basis for further studies. The practical application of these themes applies across all industries and may provide future managers globally, with strategies to reduce voluntary employee turnover. I used Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory to guide my research exploring the relationship between employee

motivation and job satisfaction with voluntary turnover. Frederick Herzberg was a renowned psychologist known for his research on the correlation between workplace motivation and employee satisfaction (Herzberg, 1959). Positive work environments resulted in improved organizational performance, revenue growth, profitability, and decreased workplace stress (Fortado & Fadil, 2014; James & Mathew, 2012; Salas et al., 2012). Based on participant feedback, career growth, communications, leadership qualities, recognition, and social connection, were the most significant business practices affecting job satisfaction and employee retention.

Career Growth

Retaining top performers is critical to sales manager and organizational success. Career growth and employee development is a critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Top performers were more likely to quit based on a lack of career growth opportunities (Batt & Colvin, 2011). Herzberg's (1959) theory validated the concept that personal growth, opportunity, and achievement through training and development programs lead to improved job satisfaction, motivation, productivity, and organizational commitment. Career practice management was a critical factor in developing a sustainable and committed workforce (Nawaz & Pangil, 2016). Technology employees identified a lack of career growth opportunities as a major factor leading to voluntary turnover (Vinit & Patel, 2013). Nawaz and Pangil (2016) indicated that organizations should provide employees with career counseling, ongoing training options, mentoring opportunities, detailed career paths, and periodic career planning workshops. Identifying employee knowledge, skills, and abilities, and then aligning with

organizational needs was a major part of the career growth process (Vaiman et al., 2015). Career growth is a shared responsibility between leadership and sales associates.

Appropriate career growth practices enhanced employee connection to the organization resulting in extended careers (Nawaz & Pangil, 2016). The path to career growth needed to be clear, concise, and fair to all employees (Vaiman et al., 2015).

Communications

Communications throughout the organization is critical to achieving stakeholder value and another critical business practice affecting employee retention. Frequent, honest, open, and respectful conversation is important across all levels to increasing employee organizational commitment. Winkler et al. (2015) determined that successful managers of individual contributors needed to be the communication conduit between their employees, leadership, and the organization. Knowledge sharing and transfer within technology companies was critical to organizational success (Tong et al., 2015).

Companies need to build a culture based on openness, trust, compassion, and giving, fostering an environment based on teamwork and sharing of valuable information.

Leadership should provide many opportunities for employees to demonstrate appreciation using shout outs and other forms of public and private recognition acknowledging support that they received from another team member.

Successful managers maintain an open door policy where employees feel comfortable speaking openly, respectfully, and frankly about any subject.

Communications work best when they involve two-way dialogue. Listening is more important than speaking. Sales managers need to have frequent interactions with their

sales people, providing consistent concise feedback for good and poor performance, and sharing of company related information. Face-to-face conversations are critical and should occur frequently, especially with a geographically distributed work force. Poor performance and mistakes need addressing immediately and privately. At the conclusion of poor performance conversations, the employee should feel as though the matter has been resolved. Unless a pattern of poor performance exists, address the issue and move on, as this removes stress and enables the employee to get back on track quickly.

An unlimited number of ways exists for companies to communicate with employees, vendors, customers, and communities. Communications can occur through company websites, newsletters, conferences, marketing events, and social media including Twitter and Facebook. Maintaining a good balance between technology and face-to-face interactions requires frequent communications between management and employees. Employee communications include individual and company successes, employee training and certification accomplishments, promotions, organizational changes, upcoming projects and opportunities, and job openings. Personal announcements such has weddings, childbirth, college graduations, and team successes represent additional opportunities leading to enhancing the work environment. Use of job satisfaction surveys provides an opportunity for employee communication back to the business, early identification of issues, and identification of innovative ideas for new products and services.

Internal team and organizational communications, leadership behavior, and bullying, resulted in damage to long-term corporate sustainability, profitability, and

productivity (Benjamin, 2012a). Open and frequent communications, constant performance feedback, and transparency, aligned well with the tenets of Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory. Supportive leadership, positive feedback, consistent management communications, and BI, improve job satisfaction and employee well-being (Winkler et al., 2015).

Compensation

Compensation in the form of pay and benefits affected recruitment and retention, but they no longer represented the only factors. Employee voluntary turnover rarely occurred because of compensation alone (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Govaerts et al., 2011; James & Mathew, 2012). Attracting and retaining highly skilled employees required HRM processes beyond pay and benefits (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Samson, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Work environment, organizational behavior, training and development, career opportunities, recognition, WLB, and improved job security are additional motivating factors. According to Olafsen et al. (2015), the interpersonal environment had a greater impact on motivation and employee retention than monetary compensation. Olafsen et al. added that pay equality, and the manner in which communication of pay determination occurred, were the only variables affecting employee compensation satisfaction.

Leadership Development

Sales manager training and development is another critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Leadership behavior witnessed through actions demonstrating trust, honesty, fairness, collaboration, and empowerment, created a shared

purpose between the organization and employee (Kasemsap, 2013). Managers need to know their employees as individuals, and employees need to know their managers as individuals. Herzberg's (1959) theory of job satisfaction confirmed the link between leadership behavior and employee job satisfaction. Job dissatisfaction factors included ineffective or inefficient policies, incompetent management, and interpersonal relationships (Herzberg et al., 1959). The LMX theory supported the philosophy that a positive dyadic relationship between manager and employee based on supportive, resourceful, and responsive leadership motivated desired subordinate behavior (Rockstuhl et al., 2012). Managers must know how to develop an emotional attachment with their employees (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Successful leaders motivated employees to follow and push themselves to accomplish the impossible (Quigley, 2013). They accomplish this by owning the vision and responsibility to build a team capable of executing on that vision, overcoming all obstacles.

Sales managers need to ensure that employees clearly understand where they belong in the organization, and feel empowered to take ownership and make decisions without fear of punishment. Strong leaders visibly supported team members, motivated them, and encouraged innovation (Quigley, 2013). Development of the self-determination theory provided for the explanation that a work environment sustains and promotes autonomy, value, self-worth, belonging, and teamwork (Boles et al., 2012). These factors had a positive impact on organizational commitment, reducing turnover intent and improving job satisfaction (Boles et al., 2012). Individual and team performance produce better results when they have a personal investment in their manager. Sales managers

gaining employee trust, respect, and employee attachment, results in greater organizational commitment.

Sales managers need to learn how to develop their sales associates to achieve greatness. This process begins with knowing how to make people feel valued and appreciated. The book "5 Languages of Appreciation in the Workplace" written by Dr. Chapman and Dr. White, is a great training resource. Cultural, leadership, motivational, and sensitivity training are required for managers experiencing higher than normal attrition rates. HRM practices addressed leadership training in recognizing employee withdrawal, a process that typically plays out over an extended period (Bryant & Allen, 2013; Wang & Howell, 2012). Proper management training included the ability to recognize individual profiles, specific job related skills, previous work experiences, personality, and motivational factors (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Managers must know how to create an emotional attachment between sales associates, their manager, and the organization (Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Sales managers capable of demonstrating a supportive relationship resulted in improved employee behavior and diminished interest in leaving the company (DeConinck et al., 2015). Winkler et al. (2015) stressed the value of positive management interactions with employees contributing to employee health and well-being. Teaching managers how to increase emotional attachment, organizational commitment, and improved work-life balance with their employees increased employee retention (Deery & Jago, 2015).

Performance Appraisals

According to the participants, developing and implementing a performance appraisal process based on objective, fair, and attainable goals is an important business practice contributing to employee retention. Outcomes of the performance appraisal process had implications for compensation, promotions, transfers, and termination (Budworth et al., 2015). A performance appraisal process might lead to employee dissatisfaction and voluntary turnover (Budworth et al., 2015; Vinit & Patel, 2013). The performance appraisal process was a collaborative opportunity between employee and manager to provide constructive feedback (Budworth et al., 2015). Managers and employees discuss previous and future performance in support of organizational needs (Budworth et al., 2015).

In 2010, Kluger and Nir developed the feedforward interview methodology as an enhancement to the feedback performance appraisal process (Budworth et al., 2015). Use of the feedforward interview process enabled managers to focus on positive accomplishments during the current review period, rather than both good and bad performance (Budworth et al., 2015). Focusing on positive accomplishments resulted in improved future performance and favorable behavioral changes (Budworth et al., 2015). Furthermore, the feedforward methodology improved the overall performance appraisal process and perceived fairness (Budworth et al., 2015). Finally, a positive performance appraisal experience resulted in increased organizational commitment and employee retention (Budworth et al., 2015; DeConinck et al., 2015; Vinit & Patel, 2013).

Recognition and Reward

Participants identified employee recognition and rewards as another critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Herzberg (1959) identified recognition as an intrinsic process supporting increased employee motivation. Sales associates regardless of high commissions will voluntarily leave for another opportunity if they do not feel valued. Recognition occurring as a non-controlled event resulted in increased motivation, and a positive experience of individual achievement (Cerasoli et al., 2014; Olafsen et al., 2015). Perceived fairness was critical to recognition as an intrinsic motivator (Olafsen et al., 2015). Shout outs, ringing of the bell, and other forms of public recognition lead to improved job satisfaction, motivation, appreciation, and emotional attachment.

Retention Metrics

Participants identified retention metrics and trending analysis as another critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Turnover rates of sales associates and the cost of replacing them was quite high (DeConinck et al., 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). Use of attrition metrics and trend analysis provided real-time visibility into poor leadership performance. Perceived organizational support, job fit, and emotional attachment represented critical factors affecting sales associate decisions to quit their jobs (DeConinck et al., 2015; Naqvi & Bashir, 2015). All participants indicated that conducting exit interviews occurred with departing employees and their peers.

Retrospectives and gaining additional insights for unwanted employee turnover provides sales managers an opportunity to influence retention. Survey tools provided a readily

accessible, easily distributed mechanism, that regularly implemented, enabled close monitoring of employee morale and job satisfaction (Maertz et al., 2012). Maertz et al. (2012) highlighted the many aspects necessary for coverage of data collected in these surveys. Job satisfaction, organizational commitment, trust, ethics, work-life balance, social integration, career growth, advancement opportunities, compensation, and benefits rounded out the list (Maertz et al., 2012). Job satisfaction surveys, average length of employment, turnover rates, and exit interviews, are strategic indicators used to set leadership training objectives and affect HRM practices.

Fairness and trust, not necessarily apparent during the recruitment process, quickly became apparent from the first day of employment as a new hire, affecting retention decisions (Smith et al., 2012). Favoritism, unethical behavior by leadership and team members, lack of organizational support, and poor communications increased the negative impact on voluntary employee turnover (Smith et al., 2012). Identity through social and organizational connection increased retention rates by moving the new hire from a self-perceived outsider to an insider (Smith et al., 2012).

Social Connection

Participants identified developing a social bond between employees and the organization as another critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Job satisfaction peaked when a substantial connection existed between the employee and his or her manager, peers, and the organization (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Engaging employees with organizational social initiatives increased organizational commitment and emotional attachment (Bode et al., 2015). Workplace social and organizational

connection for new hires determined whether they stayed for an extended period or left within a few short months (Smith et al., 2012). Research has shown workplace connection and embeddedness had a positive influence on retention of new hires (Smith et al., 2012).

Development of the social exchange theory resulted in a framework researchers used to explore the impact of employee relationships with managers, organizations, or both, in defining commitment as a determinant of turnover intention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Fairness and trust in organizational interactions, processes, and procedures, was critical to social exchange (Osman et al., 2016). Increased employee loyalty results from improved social connectivity and minimizes thoughts of leaving. Team building exercises, off-site fun team activities, and family inclusive activities increase emotional attachment and social bonding. Improving perceived social identification and organizational support reduced job related stresses, resulting in decreased employee turnover intentions (Avanzi et al., 2014). Social exchange in the form of organizational justice, organizational trust, and teamwork, affects employee turnover intentions (Osman et al., 2016).

Work Environment

Creating the right work environment is another critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Employee commitment to company mission, strategy, and success increased through the establishment of a strong organizational culture based on ethics, values, flexibility, and work-life balance (Tong et al., 2015). Employee commitment began with a belief in the goals and objectives of leadership, motivating the

employee to work harder and desire linkage with the organization (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Companies known for ethics violations, low quality products and services, and high employee turnover rates struggle to attract and retain top sales performers.

Flexibility in the workplace improves quality of life at work and at home. Work-life balance directly affects the health and wellbeing of individuals. Furthermore, WLB influenced organizational performance, both financially and non-financially (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Organizations and individuals shared WLB responsibilities, and both benefitted from achieving this balance (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). WLB practices included a culture of caring and compassion for individual employees (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Organizational restructuring activities, layoffs, mergers and acquisitions, and similar corporate events resulted in concerns for job security and career opportunities (Klehe et al., 2011). Stress in the workplace was a concern for companies, adversely affecting job satisfaction and recruitment efforts, leading to increased voluntary employee turnover (Benjamin, 2012a).

Purposeful Work

Finally, participants identified purposeful work as a critical business process contributing to employee retention. The intrinsic dimension classified job satisfaction based on factors such as a need for self-actualization and self-realization (Herzberg et al., 1959). Empowerment supportive of job designing, resulted in improved job fit, meaningful work, and increased employee retention (Chen et al., 2014; Lu et al., 2014; Tims et al., 2016). Job crafting combine current job requirements with employee self-

management behavior based on individual abilities and needs (Tims et al., 2016).

Organizations and sales managers need to make work purposeful resulting in employees feeling like they are contributing to the company and community.

Differences exist in retention strategies across industry segments, but the themes identified have general applicability globally. Employee retention strategies start at the top with visible support and investments demonstrating commitment. Business practices based on actions, and not mission statements, motivate employees and improve job satisfaction. Recruiting, training, and developing great managers result in a committed workforce that delivers great results. Nothing is more powerful than social bond, emotional attachment, and organizational commitment in achieving high employee retention rates.

Implications for Social Change

Eleven themes emerged from the 10 participant interviews. All themes provided insights into strategies that software sales managers can use to minimize unwanted employee turnover. Findings from this study might make a positive impact on social change by increasing awareness of employee retention strategies. Positive work environments resulted in improved organizational performance, revenue growth, profitability, and decreased workplace stress (Fortado & Fadil, 2014; James & Mathew, 2012; Salas et al., 2012). Identification of 11 critical business practices enables HRM organizations to modify employee and leadership training strategies. Recruitment and retention of top performers provides significant tangible organizational benefits.

and work-life balance results in higher levels of job satisfaction, organizational performance, and employee retention. Delighted employees committed to organizational success and strategic objectives results in better quality products and services for consumers. Productivity improvements may lead to lower cost products and services improving community prosperity. Additionally, consumers may benefit from new products and services getting to market quicker improving quality of life.

Organizational leadership may use strategies identified in this study to improve work-life balance and establish flexibility in the workplace. WLB directly affects the health and wellbeing of individuals. WLB influenced organizational performance, both financially and non-financially (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). According to Herzberg et al. (1959), highly motivated employees in a high hygiene environment had the greatest potential to drive positive job satisfaction, retention, and recruitment results. Reduction of job related stress improves employee quality of life in the workplace and at home. Improved company performance reduces employee layoffs and increases job growth and increased career opportunities. Leaders could therefore affect social change and behavior to the benefit of their organization, employees, and the community.

Recommendations for Action

While research from this study focused on software sales managers, the retention strategies identified have applicability across all industries and throughout organizations. Based on research analyzing employee turnover conducted by Hancock et al. (2013), the more a group relied on talent, skills, and knowledge, the greater negative impact on financial and organizational performance. I have included three specific

recommendations for action by business leaders and sales managers. Job satisfaction and employee retention directly affects employees throughout organizations, and therefore executive leadership, managers, and individual contributors represent the target audience for this study.

Communications

Participant C1P3 stated that, "There is a saying in presentations, tell them what you are going to tell them, tell them, and then tell them what you just told them; this works great for employees too." Communications throughout organizations is critical in keeping everyone focused and aligned with strategic goals and objectives. Employees need to understand and comply with laws dealing with such things as business ethics, employee relations and harassment, healthcare regulations, and financial regulations. Managers should communicate performance appraisal objectives continuously, clearly, and concisely, throughout the year. In situations involving mergers and acquisitions, frequent employee communications reduces stress and anxiety. Organizational restructuring activities, layoffs, mergers and acquisitions, and similar corporate events resulted in concerns for job security and career opportunities (Klehe et al., 2011). Organizations utilize a variety of formats to communicate with their employees, vendors, partners, customers, stakeholders, and communities. Utilizing company intranet and internet websites, newsletters, conference calls, video conferencing, documentation, and social media, represent a partial list of communication options. Winkler et al. (2015) determined that successful managers of individual contributors needed to be the communication conduit between their employees, leadership, and the organization. Open and frequent communications, constant performance feedback, and transparency, aligned well with the tenets of Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory. Management at all levels needs to communicate frequently with their subordinates.

Work Environment

Sales managers may find development of a personal relationship with each of their employees, individually, to be difficult. Furthermore, managers may not possess the necessary skills to connect and interact on a social level developing employee attachment and a social bond. Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory clearly established leadership value and responsibility for developing a workforce committed to management and the organization. Employee commitment to company mission, strategy, and success increased through the establishment of a strong organizational culture (James & Mathew, 2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014; Tong et al., 2015). Participant C4P2 stated that, "Not feeling valued or appreciated, overworked and underappreciated, for the work that they have done, leads to increased voluntary employee turnover." Recruiting, training, and developing managers with these skills are critical to achieving organizational performance objectives. Management recognition of employee contributions is critical, and acknowledgement both privately and publicly improves job satisfaction. Successful managers notice the little things, they gladly celebrate team successes, and they visibly support their teams through actions.

Business ethics created additional stress in the workplace (Chen et al., 2011; DeTienne et al., 2012). Seventy-eight percent of 800 adults in a 2007 survey preferred financial concessions rather than work in an unethical environment (DeTienne et al.,

2012; Karatepe & Vatankhah, 2014). Participant C1P3 stated that "Any dishonesty, lack of respect and trustworthiness, even among peers, needs to be addressed by management quickly, removing any appearance that this is acceptable behavior." Business ethics begin at the top, but every employee in the company has ownership. Organizational commitment to business ethics, morals, and values should be visible throughout all offices, and communicated regularly to everyone.

Lastly, work-life balance is critical to job satisfaction, motivation, and organizational commitment. Participant C4P2 stated that, "Flexibility in the workplace improves overall quality of life, both at work and at home, increasing job satisfaction, employee morale, and employee retention." WLB directly affected health and wellbeing of individuals, and influenced organizational performance, both financially and nonfinancially (Magee et al., 2012; Zheng et al., 2015). Today's managers face the challenge of managing a workforce with major generational differences. Sales managers needed to understand the differences between millennials and baby boomers as to variations in approach to selling (Schultz & Schwepker, 2012). Schultz and Schwepker (2012) highlighted several distinct differences in sales strategies, communication styles, and reward and recognition motivators between millennials and boomers. Knowledge of these differences positively affected sales management's ability to deliver on organizational objectives (Schultz & Schwepker, 2012). Flexibility and knowing employees individually is a critical business practice contributing to employee retention. Management training and development programs may include practical learning options further enhanced through the opportunity to mentor with successful experience leaders.

Social Connection

Establishing a social bond with employees includes overlap with the communications and work environments previously discussed. Teamwork occurred in an environment based on trust, fairness, openness, and honesty, resulting in knowledge sharing and the development of long-term relationships (Osman et al., 2016). Participant C2P1 stated that, "The more connection we can generate with an employee, the more we recognize a strong loyalty from them." Workplace social and organizational connection for new hires and existing employees, determined whether they stayed for an extended period or left within a few short months (Smith et al., 2012). Participant C2P1 said that, "If there is not a social bond, you are just open to another company coming along and making your employees a better offer."

Development of the social exchange theory resulted in a framework researchers used to explore the impact of employee relationships with managers, organizations, or both, in defining commitment as a determinant of turnover intention (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Employee perception of leadership and the organization risked compromise, based on a lack of support and poor ethical behavior observed or perceived (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Job satisfaction peaked when a substantial connection existed between the employee and his or her manager and the organization (Tuzun & Kalemci, 2012). Engaging employees with organizational social initiatives increased organizational commitment and emotional attachment (Bode et al., 2015). Eco-innovation and environmental awareness served as economic drivers enabling innovation and employee loyalty resulting from self-pride in working for an organization committed to a greener,

healthier environment (Doran & Ryan, 2012). Offsite meetings including annual sales kick-off meetings present an excellent opportunity to incorporate a social activity focused on giving back to community. A successful business practice contributing to employee retention involves providing employees with a specified amount of time off for charitable community work.

Managers at all levels and across all industries need to pay attention to the results of this study and the exhaustive research on job satisfaction, motivation, and employee retention strategies. An expectation for the results of this study to assist future doctoral students exists. Future doctoral students and researchers may use this study to build upon the topic of employee retention. This study provides valuable information that may be helpful to HRM in developing management training and development programs. My plan is to disseminate results from this study to organizations that I work for, work with, at industry conferences, and with other business acquaintances. Finally, leadership and HRM conferences may benefit by incorporating the findings of this study into training sessions.

Recommendations for Further Research

The purpose of this study was to explore the strategies software manufacturing company sales managers used to reduce voluntary employee turnover of sales associates. The research population consisted of sales managers selected from software manufacturing companies headquartered in the southeastern United States. Specifically, I focused on gaining a better understanding as to the critical success factors contributing to employee retention. Expectations were that findings from this study might make a

positive impact on social change by increasing awareness of the adverse organizational effects of voluntary employee turnover. I noted several study limitations previously in Section 1, Limitations.

Limitations represented a restrictive weakness based on limiting conditions (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). Limitations of this study included interviewing only leaders to the exclusion of employees limiting the research breadth. A future study might focus on individual employees. Participation was limited to sales managers selected from five software manufacturing companies, headquartered in the United States, with offices in the Southeast. Not every theme identified in this study results in global applicability, but a subset most likely applies. The population sampling size was small, and interviews conducted within a single industry (software manufacturing) infer findings may not prove generalizable to a broader population (Marshall & Rossman, 2016; Yin, 2012). Future research might focus on additional industries and include a much broader population sampling. Phenomenological research studying employee lived experiences and their perceptions of understanding and interpreting the phenomenon of employee retention might be insightful. Additional limitations included the number of participants, local culture, and employment rates that varied significantly on a per state basis (BLS, n.d.b). Use of a multiple case study design limited the types of insights derived from the study. Finally, limitations of skills and ability as a researcher limited the depth and richness of the data collected.

Reflections

Reflecting on experiences within the DBA doctoral study process has been enlightening and rewarding. Previous job roles, personal relationships, and other areas needed consideration in maintaining an absence of bias through self-awareness. For more than 20 years, I served in multiple sales roles, witnessing successful and failed management strategies resulting in sales associates voluntarily leaving their job. I personally have quit sales jobs for many of the reasons highlighted in this study. Realizing that these experiences would most likely create bias and influence the process, I committed to developing processes that would minimize the impact. These processes began with a focus on the data collected rather than personal judgment. Secondly, I used a self-reflective journal to further guard against bias by documenting and recognizing researcher subjectivity balanced with observed phenomenon. Finally, I posted a note in my workspace regarding bias as a constant reminder. Even with all of these measures, several opportunities existed in which, I may have inadvertently demonstrated bias, most specifically during the participant interview process. Removing bias is challenging when participants attempt to pull researchers into the conversation. During the initial interview, the participant asked for my opinion about critical success factors contributing to retention, catching me unprepared.

Further reflection of experiences within the DBA doctoral study process leaves me with a feeling of personal growth and accomplishment. Certainly, moments of frustration, disappointment, and the feeling of being overwhelmed surfaced, but never once did I consider quitting. I was amazed and pleased with the willingness of people to

participate and freely communicate their thoughts. Equally amazing, were the insights that participants identified throughout the process. I knew far less about the subject than originally assumed. Throughout the process, whether performing literature reviews, research, interviewing participants, or scholarly writing, my skills continuously improved. Finally, the study results were encouraging and rewarding knowing that, even if only in small part, the business practices identified might contribute to future research on employee retention.

Conclusion

Reducing voluntary turnover within sales organizations is critical to maintaining a competitive advantage and sustainability. Sales managers who relied on a highly skilled and talented technology sales organization could not afford to lose top performers (James & Mathew, 2012). HRM development of improved practice systems began with developing an understanding of why employees voluntarily quit their jobs (James & Mathew, 2012). Minimizing voluntary turnover of top performing sales associates required causal identification and change initiatives leading to increased job satisfaction (Boles et al., 2012).

Development of new products and services requires revenue generated by the efforts of sales organizations. Building companies from startup to global organizations, employing potentially hundreds of thousands of people, requires funding. These companies rely on innovative products and services to fund future growth, preserve job security, and provide opportunity to global and emerging economies. Revenue growth and profitability supported additional hiring and community growth, which, in turn,

increase charitable donations and volunteering (Bryant & Allen, 2013). The environment that results in high employee retention begins with successful leadership qualities.

Participant C2P1 stated that, "We tell our managers that they need to be taking care of their people, and we help them understand that their teams can make or break their careers." Sales managers capable of gaining employee trust, respect, and employee attachment, results in greater organizational performance. Sales managers need to learn how to develop their sales associates to achieve greatness. This process begins with knowing how to make people feel valued and appreciated.

Research from this study provided 11 business practices contributing to employee retention. Specifically, this study contributes to existing research providing recommendations for action and future research. Building on Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory explaining the relationship between job satisfaction, organizational performance, organizational behavior, and voluntary employee turnover, revealed the criticality of developing great leaders. Attracting and retaining top performers requires development of leadership that is honest, trustworthy, supportive, fair, ethical, socially engaging, compassionate, and flexible, with excellent communication skills, and who values their people and the organization equally.

References

- Alaa, G., & Fitzgerald, G. (2013). Re-conceptualizing agile information systems development using complex adaptive systems theory. *Emergence: Complexity & Organization*, 15(3), 1-23. Retrieved from http://emergentpublications.com/ECO
- AlBattat, A. R. S., & Som, A. P. M. (2013). Employee dissatisfaction and turnover crises in the Malaysian hospitality industry. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 8(5), 62-71. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n5p62
- Aragon, I. B., & Valle, R. S. (2013). Does training managers pay off? *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 24, 1671-1684.

 doi:10.1080/09585192.2012.725064
- Armstrong, D. J., Riemenschneider, C. K., Nelms, J. E., & Reid, M. F. (2012). Revisiting the barriers facing women in information systems. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *53*(2), 65-74. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org/jcis/jcis.php
- Avanzi, L., Fraccaroli, F., Sarchielli, G., Ullrich, J. & van Dick, R., (2014). Staying or leaving: A combined social identity and social exchange approach to predicting employee turnover intentions. *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, 63(3) 272-289. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-02-2013-0028
- Babonea, A.M., & Joia, R.M. (2012). Transition to a green economy-A challenge and a solution for the world economy in multiple crisis context. *Theoretical & Applied Economics*, 18, 105-114. Retrieved from http://www.ectap.ro/
- Bandura, R. P., & Lyons, P. R. (2014). The art and science of job satisfaction: Much of it

- comes down to decent management practice. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 22(7), 32-35. doi:10.1108/HRMID-10-2014-0141
- Bansal, P., & Corley, K. (2012). Publishing in AMJ- Part 7: What's different about qualitative research? *Academy of Management Journal*, *55*, 509-513. doi:10.5465/amj.2012.4003
- Barnham, C. (2012). Separating methodologies. *International Journal of Market Research*, 54, 736-738. doi:10.2501/IJMR-54-6-736-738
- Barr, K. (2015) Engaged employees shimmer for Oasis HR: Fast-growing agency wins prize for three-prong approach. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 23(3), 5-7. doi:10.1108/HRMID-03-2015-0047
- Batt, R., & Colvin, A. J. S. (2011). An employment systems approach to turnover:

 Human resources practices, quits, dismissals, and performance. *Academy Of Management Journal*, *54*, 695-717. doi:10.5465/AMJ.2011.64869448
- Benjamin, A. (2012a). Human resource development climate as a predictor of citizenship behaviour and voluntary turnover intentions in the banking sector. *International Business Research*, *5*, 110-119. doi:10.5539/ibr.v5n1p110
- Benjamin, A. (2012b). The influence of affective commitment on citizenship behavior and intention to quit among commercial banks' employees in Nigeria. *Journal of Management and Sustainability*, 2(2), 54-68. doi:10.5539/jms.v2n2p54
- Bernard, H. R. (2013). Social research methods: Qualitative and quantitative approaches (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Berry, C. M., Lelchook, A. M., & Clark, M. A. (2012). A meta-analysis of the interrelationships between employee lateness, absenteeism, and turnover:

 Implications for models of withdrawal behavior. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 33, 678-699. doi:10.1002/job.778
- Bigliardi, B., Dormio, A. I., Galati, F., & Schiuma, G. (2012). The impact of organizational culture on the job satisfaction of knowledge workers. *VINE*, 42(1), 36-51. doi:10.1108/03055721211207752
- Biron, M., & Boon, C., (2013). Performance and turnover intentions: A social exchange perspective. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 28, 511-531. doi:10.1108/JMP-09-2011-0054
- Block, E.S., & Erskine, L. (2012). Interviewing by telephone: Specific considerations, opportunities, and challenges. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*. 11, 428-445. Retrieved from http://ejournals.library.ualberta.ca
- Boblin, S. L., Ireland, S., Kirkpatrick, H., & Robertson, K. (2013). Using Stakes qualitative case study approach to explore implementation evidence-based practice. *Qualitative Health Research*, 23, 1267-1275. doi:10.1177/1049732313502128
- Bode, C., Singh, J., & Rogan, M. (2015). Corporate social initiatives and employee retention. *Organization Science*, 26, 1702-1720. doi:10.1287/orsc.2015.1006
- Boles, J. S., Dudley, G. W., Onyemah, V., Rouziès, D., & Weeks, W. A. (2012). Sales force turnover and retention: A research agenda. *Journal of Personal Selling & Sales Management*, 32, 131-140. doi:10.2753/PSS0885-3134320111

- Brimstin, J. A. (2013). Sustaining change: A case study of sustaining a bottom-up change initiative in a military training organization. (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1492717117)
- Bryant, P. C., & Allen, D. G. (2013). Compensation, benefits and employee turnover: HR strategies for retaining top talent. *Compensation & Benefits Review*, 45, 171-175. doi:10.1177/0886368713494342
- Budworth, M. H., Latham, G. P., & Manroop, L. (2015). Looking forward to performance improvement: A field test of the feedforward interview for performance management. *Human Resource Management*, *54*(1), 45-54. doi:10.1002/hrm.21618
- Cairney, P., & St Denny, E. (2015). Reviews of what is qualitative research and what is qualitative interviewing. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology:*Theory and Practice, 18, 117-125. doi:10.1080/13645579.2014.957434
- Carson, M. A., Shanock, L. R., Heggestad, E. D., Andrew, A. M., Pugh, S. D., & Walter, M. (2012). The relationship between dysfunctional interpersonal tendencies, derailment potential behavior, and turnover. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 27, 291-304. doi:10.1007/s10869-011-9239-0
- Cerasoli, C. P., Nicklin, J. M., & Ford, M. T. (2014). Intrinsic motivation and extrinsic incentives jointly predict performance: A 40-year meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin*, *140*, 980-1008. doi:10.1037/a0035661
- Chapman, G. D., & White, P. E. (2011). The 5 languages of appreciation in the workplace: Empowering organizations by encouraging people. Chicago, IL:

- Moody Publishers.
- Charlier, S. D., Guay, R. P., & Zimmerman, R. D. (2016). Plugged in or disconnected? A model of the effects of technological factors on employee job embeddedness.

 Human Resource Management, 55, 109-126. doi:10.1002/hrm.21716
- Chen, M. F., Lin, C. P., & Lien, G. Y. (2011). Modelling job stress as a mediating role in predicting turnover intention. *Service Industries Journal*, *31*, 1327-1345. doi:10.1080/02642060903437543
- Chen, C., Yen, C., & Tsai, F.C. (2014). Job crafting and job engagement: The mediating role of person–job fit. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *37*, 21-28. doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2013.10.006
- Choudhury, N., & McIntosh, A. (2013). Retaining students as employees: Owner operated small hospitality businesses in a university town in New Zealand.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 32, 261-269.

 doi:10.1016/j.ijhm.2012.07.003
- Christ, M. H., Emett, S. A., Summers, S. L., & Wood, D. A. (2012). The effects of preventive and detective controls on employee performance and motivation.

 Contemporary Accounting Research, 29, 432-452. doi:10.1111/j.1911-3846.2011.01106.x
- Chrobot-Mason, D., & Aramovich, N.P. (2013). The psychological benefits of creating an affirming climate for workplace diversity. *Group and Organization*Management, 38, 659-689. doi:10.1177/1059601113509835
- Coffey K. R. (2013). Increasing the employability of older workers (Doctoral

- dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3558530)
- Cooper, A. D. (2013). Affirmative action and women breaking the glass ceiling (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3600129)
- Cooper, R. B., & Quinn, R. E. (1993). Implications of the competing values framework for management information systems. *Human Resource Management*, 32, 175-201. doi:10.1002/hrm.3930320109
- Coulson-Thomas, C. (2012). Talent management and building high performance organisations. *Industrial and Commercial Training*, 44, 429-436. doi:10.1108/00197851211268027
- Cronin, C. (2014). Using case study research as a rigorous form of inquiry. *Nurse Researcher*, 21(5), 19-27. doi:10.7748/nr.21.5.19.e1240
- Das, D. (2012). Effects of identity variables and job performance on employee intentions to leave: An empirical study in Indian call centers. *International Journal of Management*, 29, 368-378. Retrieved from http://www.theijm.com
- DeConinck, J., DeConinck, M. B., & Lockwood, F. (2015). Influence of job fit, perceived support, and organizational identification in the sales force: An analysis of antecedents and outcomes. *Archives of Business Research*, *3*(5). doi:10.14738/abr.35.1489
- Deery, M., & Jago, L. (2015). Revisiting talent management, work-life balance and retention strategies. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality*

- Management, 27, 453-472. doi:10.1108/IJCHM-12-2013-0538
- Denzin, N. K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 6(2), 80-88. doi:10.1177?1558689812437186
- DeTienne, K. B., Agle, B. R., Phillips, J. C., & Ingerson, M. C. (2012). The impact of moral stress compared to other stressors on employee fatigue, job satisfaction, and turnover: An empirical investigation. *Journal of Business Ethics*, *110*, 377-391. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1197-y
- Devrimci, A. B., & Cicekli, E. (2013). A qualitative study on the antecedents of turnover intentions in a Turkish company. *Journal of American Business Review*,

 Cambridge, 1, 158–164. Retrieved from http://www.jaabc.com/jabrc.html
- Dong, L., Mitchell, T. R., Lee, T. W., Holtom, B. C., & Hinkin, T. R. (2012). When employees are out of step with coworkers: How job satisfaction trajectory and dispersion influence individual- and unit-level voluntary turnover. *Academy of Management Journal*, *55*, 1360-1380. doi:10.5465/amj.2010.0920
- Doody, O., & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data.

 Nurse Researcher, 20(5), 28-32. doi:10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- Doran, J., & Ryan, G. (2012). Regulation and firm perception, eco-innovation and firm performance. *European Journal of Innovation Management*, *15*, 421-441. doi:10.1108/14601061211272367
- Dworkin, S. L. (2012). Sample size policy for qualitative studies using in-depth interviews. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *41*, 1319-1320. doi:10.1007/s105080120016-6

- Echambadi, R., Campbell, B., & Agarwal, R. (2012). Encouraging best practice in quantitative management research: An incomplete list of opportunities. *Journal of Management Studies*, 23, 801-820. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6486.2006.00660.x
- Elo, S., Kaariainen, M., Kanste, O., Polkki, T., Utriainen, K., & Kyngas, H. (2014, January-March). Qualitative content analysis: A focus on trustworthiness. *SAGE Open*, 1-10. doi:10.1177/2158244014522633
- Etienne, J. (2012). *Motivational factors influencing the persistence of developmental*education students at a technical college (Doctoral dissertation). Available from

 ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1035147206)
- Ertürk, A., & Vurgun, L., (2015). Retention of IT professionals: Examining the influence of empowerment, social exchange and trust. *Journal of Business Research* 68, 34-46. doi:10.1016/j.jbusres.2014.05.010
- Evanschitzky, H., Sharma, A., & Prykop, C. (2012). The role of the sales employee in securing customer satisfaction. *European Journal of Marketing*, *46*, 489-508. doi:10.1108/03090561211202576
- Ferri-Reed, J. (2012). Blending different generations into a high-performance team.

 *Journal for Quality and Participation, 35(3), 1-3. Retrieved from http://asq.org/pub/jqp/
- Fortado, B., & Fadil, P. A. (2014) The yin and yang of introducing a sales culture: The Amalgam Bank case. *Competitiveness Review*, 24, 444-462. doi:10.1108/CR-10-2013-0079
- French, S. L., & Holden, T. Q. (2012). Positive organizational behavior: A buffer for bad

- news. *Business and Professional Communication Quarterly*, 75, 208-220. doi:10.1177/1080569912441823
- Fu, N. (2013). Exploring the impact of high performance work systems in professional service firms: A practices-resources-uses-performance approach. *Consulting Psychology Journal: Practice & Research*, 65, 240-257. doi:10.1037/a0034502
- Fusch, P., & Ness, L. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research.

 The Qualitative Report, 20(9). Retrieved from http://tgr.nova.edu/
- Gajewski, A. S. (2013). A qualitative study of how Facebook storefront retailers convert fans to buyers (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3553070)
- George, C. (2015). Retaining professional workers: what makes them stay? *Employee**Relations, 37, 102-121. doi:10.1108/ER-10-2013-0151
- Gilbert, T.F. (1978). *Human competence: Engineering worthy performance*. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. (1967). The discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Chicago, IL: Aldine.
- Govaerts, N., Kyndt, E., Dochy, F., & Baert, H. (2011). Influence of learning and working climate on the retention of talented employees. *Journal of Workplace Learning*, 23(1), 35-55. doi:10.1108/13665621111097245
- Granot, E., Brashear, T. G., & Motta, P. C. (2012). A structural guide to in-depth interviewing in business and industrial marketing research. *The Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing*, 27, 547-553. doi:10.1108/08858621211257310

- Graves, R. (2015), Employing incentive programs to close performance gaps.

 *Performance Improvement, 54(5), 38-43. doi:10.1002/pfi.2148
- Greaney, A. M., Sheehy, A., Heffernan, C., Murphy, J., Mhaolrúnaigh, S. N., Heffernan, E., & Brown, G. (2012). Research ethics application: a guide for the novice researcher. *British Journal of Nursing*, *21*(1), 38. doi:10.12968/bjon.2012.21.1.38
- Griep, Y., Kinnunen, U., Nätti, J., De Cuyper, N., Mauno, S., Mäkikangas, A., & De Witte, H. (2016). The effects of unemployment and perceived job insecurity: A comparison of their association with psychological and somatic complaints, self-rated health and life satisfaction. *International Archives of Occupational and Environmental Health*, 89, 147-162. doi:10.1007/s00420-015-1059-5
- Guba, E. G., & Lincoln, Y. L. (1994). Competing paradigms in qualitative research. In N.K. Denzin & Y. S. Lincoln (Eds.), *Handbook of qualitative research* (pp. 105-117). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Hancock, J. I., Allen, D. G., Bosco, F. A., McDaniel, K. R., & Pierce, C. A. (2013).

 Meta-analytic review of employee turnover as a predictor of firm performance. *Journal of Management*, 39, 573-603. doi:10.1177/0149206311424943
- Harvey, L. (2015). Beyond member checking: A dialogic approach to the research interview. *International Journal of Research & Method in Education*, 38(1), 23-38. doi:10.1080/1743727X.2014.914487
- Hashim, M., & Hameed, F. (2012). Human resource management in 21st century: Issues and challenges and possible solutions to attain competitiveness. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, 2(9), 44-52.

- Retrieved from http://hrmars.com/index.php/pages/detail/IJARBSS
- Heale, R., & Forbes, D. (2013). Understanding triangulation in research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 16(4), 98. doi:10.1136/eb-2013-101494
- Heilmann, P., Saarenketo, S., & Liikkanen, K. (2013). Employer branding in power industry. *International Journal of Energy Sector Management*, 7, 283-302. doi:10.1108/IJESM-03-2012-0003
- Herzberg, F. (1959). Work and the nature of man. Cleveland, OH: World Publishing Company.
- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (1959). *The motivation to work* (2nd ed.). New York, NY: Wiley.
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative casestudy research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20(4), 12-17. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Hur, Y. (2013). Turnover, voluntary turnover, and organizational performance: Evidence from municipal police departments. *Policing: An International Journal of Police Strategies & Management*, *37*(1), 3-35. Retrieved from http://www.emeraldinsight.com/journals.htm
- Irvine, A., Drew, P., & Sainsbury, R. (2013). 'Am I not answering your questions properly?' Clarification, adequacy and responsiveness in semi-structured telephone and face-to-face interviews. *Qualitative Research*, *13*(1), 87-106. doi:10.1177/1468794112439086
- Jacob, S. A., & Furgerson, S. (2012). Writing interview protocols and conducting

- interviews: Tips for students new to the field of qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 17(6), 1-10. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- James, L., & Mathew, L. (2012). Employee retention strategies: IT industry. *SCMS Journal of Indian Management*, 9(3), 79-87. Retrieved from http://www.scmsgroup.org
- Jamshed, S. (2014). Qualitative research method-interviewing and observation. *Journal* of Basic and Clinical Pharmacy, 5(4), 87-88. doi:10.4103/0976-0105.141942
- Jehanzeb, K., Rasheed, A., & Rasheed, M. F. (2013). Organizational commitment and turnover intentions: Impact of employee's training in private sector of Saudi Arabia. *International Journal of Business and Management*, 8(8), 79-90. doi:10.5539/ijbm.v8n8p79
- Karatepe, O. M., & Vatankhah, S. (2014). The Effects of high-performance work practices on perceived organizational support and turnover intentions: Evidence from the airline industry. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 13, 103-119. doi:10.1080/15332845.2014.847292
- Kasemsap, K. (2013). Strategic human resource practice: A functional framework and causal model of leadership behavior, job satisfaction, organizational commitment, and job performance. *Journal of Social and Development Sciences*, 4, 198-204.

 Retrieved from http://www.ifrnd.org/journal_jsds.php
- Kehoe, R. R., & Wright, P. M. (2013). The impact of high-performance human resource practices on employees' attitudes and behaviors. *Journal of Management*, *39*, 366-391. doi:10.1177/0149206310365901

- Khattak, F. U., Hussain, A., Mehmood, Q., Mumtaz, A., Rehman, I. U., & Rehman, K. U. (2012). Shrinking employees turnover intention by applying tools of job embeddedness (used as a mediator). *Information Management & Business Review*, 4, 370-378. Retrieved from http://www.ifrnd.org
- Kim, S. (2012). The impact of human resource management on state government IT employee turnover intentions. *Public Personnel Management*, 41, 257-279. doi:10.1177/009102601204100204
- Klehe, U. C., Zikic, J., Van Vianen, A. E., & De Pater, I. E. (2011). Career adaptability, turnover and loyalty during organizational downsizing. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 79, 217-229. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2011.01.004
- Korsakienė, R., Stankevičienė, A., Šimelytė, A., & Talačkienė, M. (2015). Factors driving turnover and retention of information technology professionals. *Journal of Business Economics and Management*, 16(1), 1-17. doi:10.3846/16111699.2015.984492
- Lee, T. H. (2012). Gender differences in voluntary turnover: Still a paradox? *International Business Research*, 5(10), 19–28. doi:10.5539/ibr.v5n10p19
- Leroy, H., Palanski, M. E., & Simons, T. (2012). Authentic leadership and behavioral integrity as drivers of follower commitment and performance. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 107, 255-264. doi:10.1007/s10551-011-1036-1
- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage.
- Lindrianasari, & Hartono, J. (2012). Antecedent and consequence factors of CEO turnover in Indonesia. *Management Research Review*, 35, 206-224.

- Lu, C., Wang, H., Lu, J., Du, D., & Bakker, A.B. (2014). Does work engagement increase person-job fit? The role of job crafting and job insecurity. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 84, 142-152. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2013.12.004
- Maertz, C. P., Jr., & Boyar, S. L. (2012). Theory-driven development of a comprehensive turnover-attachment motive survey. *Human Resource Management*, *51*(1), 71-98. doi:10.1002/hrm.20464
- Maertz, C. P., Jr., Boyar, S. L., & Pearson, A. W. (2012). Extending the 8 forces framework of attachment and voluntary turnover. *Journal of Business and Management*, 18(1), 7-30. Retrieved from http://www.chapman.edu/business/_files/journals-and-essays/jbm-editions/
- Magee, C.A., Stefanic, N., Caputi, P., & Iverson, D.C. (2012). The association between job demands/control and health in employed parents: the mediating role of work-to-family interference and enhancement. *Journal of Occupational Health Psychology*, 17, 196-205. doi:10.1037/a0027050
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interview in is research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, *54*(1), 11-22. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Mensah J. K. (2015) A coalesced framework of talent management and employee performance: For further research and practice. *International Journal of*

- Productivity and Performance Management, 64, 544-566. doi:10.1108/IJPPM-07-2014-0100
- Metcalf, J. A. (2013). The challenges of replicating human resource (HR) practices in a global environment: A qualitative study of HR leaders in a manufacturing company (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1468678407)
- Miles, M. B., & Huberman, A. M. (1994). *Qualitative data analysis: An expanded sourcebook*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Moss, M. D. (2013). Factors that influence self-disclosure for job seekers using social networking: A qualitative case study (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1520011769)
- Nag, R., & Gioia, D. A. (2012). From common to uncommon knowledge: Foundations of firm-specific use of knowledge as a resource. *Academy of Management Journal*, 55, 421-457. doi:10.5465/amj.2008.0352
- Nahavandi, A., Denhardt, R. B., Denhardt, J. V., & Aristigueta, M. P. (2014).

 **Organizational behavior.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Naqvi, S. M. M. R., & Bashir, S. (2015). IT-expert retention through organizational commitment: A study of public sector information technology professionals in Pakistan. *Applied Computing and Informatics*, 11(1), 60-75. doi:10.1016/j.aci.2011.11.001
- Nawaz, M., & Pangil, F. (2016). The relationship between human resource development factors, career growth and turnover intention: The mediating role of

- organizational commitment. *Management Science Letters*, 6, 157-176. doi:10.5267/j.msl.2015.12.006
- Northouse, P. G. (2015). Leadership: Theory and practice. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Olafsen, A. H., Halvari, H., Forest, J., & Deci, E. L. (2015). Show them the money? The role of pay, managerial need support, and justice in a self-determination theory model of intrinsic work motivation. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *56*, 447-457. doi:10.1111/sjop.12211
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Byers, V. T. (2014). An exemplar for combining the collection, analysis, and interpretation of verbal and nonverbal data in qualitative research.

 International Journal of Education, 6, 183-246. doi:10.5296/ije.v6i1.4399
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., Leech, N. L., Slate, J. R., Stark, M., & Sharma, B. (2012). An exemplar for teaching and learning qualitative research. *Qualitative Report*, *17*(1), 16-77. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- O'Reilly, M., & Parker, N. (2012). Unsatisfactory saturation: A critical exploration of the notion of saturated sample sizes in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, *13*, 190-197. doi:10.1177/1468794112446106
- Osman, I., Noordin, F., Daud, N., & Othman, M. Z. (2016). The dynamic role of social exchange and personality in predicting turnover intentions among professional workers. *Procedia Economics and Finance*, *35*, 541-552. doi:10.1016/S2212-5671(16)00067-8
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., Green, C. A., Wisdom, J. P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed

- method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*, 42(5), 1-12. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Parez, M. E., Silva, K., Harvey, D., & Bosco, S. (2013). Linked into a job?: The ethical considerations of recruiting through LinkedIn. *Proceedings of the annual meeting of the Northeast Decision Sciences Institute*, 953-960. Retrieved from http://nedsi.org/
- Parker, L. D. (2012). Qualitative management accounting research: Assessing deliverables and relevance. *Critical Perspectives on Accounting*, 23(1), 54-70. doi:10.1016/j.cpa.2011.06.002
- Patel, P. C., Messersmith, J. G., & Lepak, D. P. (2013). Walking the tightrope: An assessment of the relationship between high-performance work systems and organizational ambidexterity. *Academy of Management Journal*, *56*, 1420-1442. doi:10.5465/amj.2011.0255
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative evaluation and research methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Peredaryenko, M. S., & Krauss, S. E. (2013). Calibrating the human instrument:

 Understanding the interviewing experience of novice qualitative researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, 18(43), 1-17. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Petty, N. J., Thomson, O. P., & Stew, G. (2012). Ready for a paradigm shift? Part 2: Introducing qualitative research methodologies and methods. *Manual Therapy*, 17, 378-384. doi:10.1016/j.math.2012.03.004
- Pezalla, A. E., Pettigrew, J., & Miller-Day, M. (2012). Researching the researcher-as-

- instrument: An exercise in interviewer self-reflexivity. *Qualitative Research*, 12(2), 165-185. doi:10.1177/1468794111422107
- Pollitt, D. (2014) National Instruments measures success by employee satisfaction:

 People advantage holds key to the future. *Human Resource Management International Digest*, 22(5), 5-7. doi:10.1108/HRMID-03-2015-0047
- Porter, D. D. (2014). *Clergy business skills training and ministry performance* (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1564775732)
- Prottas, D. J. (2013). Relationships among employee perception of their manager's behavioral integrity, moral distress, and employee attitudes and well-being. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 113(1), 51-60. doi:10.1007/s10551-012-1280-z
- Quigley, N. R. (2013). A longitudinal, multilevel study of leadership efficacy development in MBA teams. *Academy of Management Learning & Education*, 12, 579-602. doi:10.5465/amle.2011.0524
- Razi, N., & More, E. (2012). Employee firm-specific knowledge and the acquisition of a high-performance work system organisation. *Accounting, Accountability and Performance*, 17(1/2), 79-93. Retrieved from http://www.griffith.edu.au
- Robinson, O. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Research in Psychology*, 11(1), 25-41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Rockstuhl, T., Dulebohn, J. H., Ang, S., & Shore, L. M. (2012). Leader–member exchange (LMX) and culture: A meta-analysis of correlates of LMX across 23

- countries. Journal of Applied Psychology, 97, 1097. doi:10.1037/a0029978
- Rowan, T. P. (2012). *Intrinsic motivating factors for academic success of young at-risk* students (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 1282347184)
- Rowley, J. (2012). Conducting research interviews. *Management Research Review*, 35, 260-271. doi:10.1108/01409171211210154
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Salas, E., Tannenbaum, S. I., Kraiger, K., & Smith-Jentsch, K. A. (2012). The science of training and development in organizations: What matters in practice.
 Psychological Science in the Public Interest, 13(2), 74-101.
 doi:10.1177/1529100612436661
- Salih, A. A. (2012). A middle management perspective on strategy implementation (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3517740)
- Samson, S. M. (2013). Attrition issues and retention challenges of employees. *Asia Pacific Journal of Research in Business Management*, *4*(7), 1. Retrieved from http://www.skirec.com
- Schultz, R. J., & Schwepker Jr, C. H. (2012). Boomers vs. Millennials: Critical Conflict Regarding Sales Culture, Salesforce Recognition, and Supervisor Expectations.

 *International Journal of Business, Humanities and Technology, 2(1), 32-41.

 *Retrieved from http://www.ijbhtnet.com

- Scully, J. (2013). Agile HR delivery. *Workforce Solutions Review*, 4(6), 8-11. Retrieved from http://www.ihrimpublications.com/
- Siddiqui, R. S., Syed, N. A., & Hassan, A. (2012). Relationship between job satisfaction and employee turnover intention. *Global Management Journal for Academic & Corporate Studies*, 2(1), 39-53. Retrieved from http://bukc.bahria.edu.pk/index.php/about-gmjacs
- Skelton, O. G. (2015). Exploring Knowledge Management Practices in Service-Based

 Small Business Enterprises. (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest

 Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3683733)
- Slavianska, V. (2012). Measuring the impact of human resource management practices on employee turnover. *Problems of Management in the 21st Century, 4*, 63-73.

 Retrieved from http://www.jbse.webinfo.lt/PMC/Problems_of_Management.htm
- Smith, J. (2016). The Motivational Effects of Mission Matching: A Lab-Experimental

 Test of a Moderated Mediation Model. *Public Administration Review*.

 doi:10.1111/puar.12514
- Smith, L. G. E., Amiot, C. E., Callan, V. J., Terry, D. J., & Smith, J. R. (2012). Getting new staff to stay: The mediating role of organizational identification. *British Journal of Management*, 23(1), 45-64. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8551.2010.00728.x
- Society for Human Resource Management. (2012). 2012 Employee job satisfaction and engagement: How employees are dealing with uncertainty. Retrieved from http://www.shrm.org/
- Solis, F., Sinfield, J. V., & Abraham, D. M. (2013). Hybrid approach to the study of

- inter-organization high performance teams. *Journal of Construction Engineering* & *Management*, 139, 379-392. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)CO.1943-7862.0000589
- Son, L., & Noja, G. (2013). The role of the human capital and investment in human capital within the sustainable socio-economic development. How labour force migration affects competitiveness? *Theoretical & Applied Economics*, 18(10), 111-126. Retrieved from http://econpapers.repec.org
- Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Stoica, M., Mircea, M., & Ghilic-Micu, B. (2013). Software manufacturing: Agile vs. traditional. *Informatica Economica*, 17(4), 64-76. doi:10.12948/issn14531305/17.4.2013.06
- Tacchino, A. (2013). The Affordable Care Act's play or pay tax: Determining coverage alternatives. *Journal of Financial Planning*, 26(2), 38-42. Retrieved from http://www.onefpa.org/journal/Pages/default.aspx
- Tariq, M. N., Ramzan, M., & Riaz, A. (2013). The impact of employee turnover on the efficiency of the organization. *Interdisciplinary Journal of Contemporary**Research in Business, 4, 700-711. Retrieved from http://www.ijcrb.com/
- Thomas, S. (2015). Exploring Strategies for Retaining Information Technology

 Professionals: A Case Study (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest

 Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3681815)
- Thomson, W. D. (2013). Employee engagement in corporate social responsibility strategies and organization vision alignment: A phenomenological case study (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses

- database. (UMI No. 3594723)
- Tims, M., Derks, D., & Bakker, A. B. (2016). Job crafting and its relationships with person-job fit and meaningfulness: A three-wave study. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 92, 44-53. doi:10.1016/j.jvb.2015.11.007
- Tong, C., Tak, W. I. W., & Wong, A. (2015). The impact of knowledge sharing on the relationship between organizational culture and job satisfaction: the perception of information communication and technology (ICT) practitioners in Hong Kong.

 International Journal of Human Resource Studies, 5(1), 19.

 doi:10.5296/ijhrs.v5i1.6895
- Tripp, M. L. (2013). *Integrating Facebook into the initial response stage of corporate*crisis communication. (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest

 Dissertations & Theses database. (UMI No. 3600845)
- Trotter, R. T. (2012). Qualitative research sample design and sample size: Resolving and unresolved issues and inferential imperatives. *Preventive Medicine*, *55*, 398-400. doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2012.07.003
- Tufford, L., & Newman, P. (2012). Bracketing in qualitative research. *Qualitative Social Work*, 11(1), 80-96. doi:10.1177/143325010368316
- Tuzun, I. K., & Kalemci, R. A. (2012). Organizational and supervisory support in relation to employee turnover intentions. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 27, 518-534. doi:10.1108/02683941211235418
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (n.d.a). *Job openings and labor* turnover survey. Retrieved from http://data.bls.gov

- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (n.d.b). *Local force data by*country, not seasonally adjusted, February 2013–December 2013. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2013). Databases, tables and calculators by subject. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2016). Databases, tables and calculators by subject. Retrieved from http://data.bls.gov
- U.S. National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*. Washington DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Uruthirapathy, A. A., & Grant, G. G. (2015). The influence of job characteristics on IT and non-IT job professional's turnover intentions. *Journal of Management Development*, 34, 715 728. doi:10.1108/JMD-03-2014-0025
- Vaiman, V., Haslberger, A., & Vance, C. M. (2015). Recognizing the important role of self-initiated expatriates in effective global talent management. *Human Resource Management Review*, 25, 280-286. doi:10.1016/j.hrmr.2015.04.004
- Venkatesh, V., Brown, S. A., & Bala, H. (2013). Bridging the qualitative-quantitative divide: Guidelines for conducting mixed methods research in information systems. *MIS Quarterly*, *37*(1), 21-54. Retrieved from http://aisel.aisnet.org
- Vinit, S. C., & Patel, D. (2013). Employee turnover: A factorial study of IT industry. *Journal of Strategic Human Resource Management*, 2(1), 37-44. Retrieved from

- http://www.shrm.org/pages/default.aspx
- Von Hagel, W. J., & Miller, L. A. (2011). Precipitating events leading to voluntary employee turnover among information technology professionals. *Journal of Leadership Studies*, 5(2), 14-33. doi:10.1002/jls.20215
- von Wobeser, L. H., Escamilla, G. R., & von Wobeser, I. (2013). Case study of employee turnover at ice cream deli in Mexico. *Journal of Business Case Studies*, *9*, 193-202. Retrieved from http://journals.cluteonline.com
- Vroom, V. H. (1995). Work and motivation. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Wahyuni, D. (2012). The research design maze: Understanding paradigms, cases, methods and methodologies. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, 10(1), 69-80. Retrieved from http://cmawebline.org
- Wallner, T., & Menrad, M. (2012). High performance work systems as an enabling structure for self-organized learning processes. *International Journal of Advanced Corporate Learning*, 5(4), 32-37. doi:10.3991/ijac.v5i4.2327
- Wang, X., & Howell, J. M. (2012). A multilevel study of transformational leadership, identification, and follower outcomes. *Leadership Quarterly*, 23, 775-790. doi:10.1016/j.leaqua.2012.02.001
- Wang, X. L., & Brennan, R. (2014). A framework for key account management and revenue management integration. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 43, 1172-1181. doi:10.1016/j.indmarman.2014.06.006
- Wells, J. E., Welty Peachey, J., & Walker, N. A. (2014). The relationship between transformational leadership, leader effectiveness, and turnover intentions: Do

- subordinate gender differences exist? *Journal of Intercollegiate Sport*, *7*(1), 64-79. doi:10.1123/jis.2013-0074
- Welty Peachey, J., Burton, L., & Wells, J. E. (2014). Examining the influence of transformational leadership, leader-member exchange, organizational commitment, job embeddedness and job search on turnover intentions of Division I senior administrators. *Leadership & Organizational Development Journal*, *35*, 740-755. doi:10.1108/LODJ-10-2012-0128
- Winkler, E., Busch, C., Clasen, J., & Vowinkel, J. (2015). Changes in leadership behaviors predict changes in job satisfaction and well-being in low-skilled workers: A longitudinal investigation. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 22(1), 72-87. doi:10.1177/1548051814527771
- Yin, R. K. (2012). *Applications of case study research* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2013). Case study research: Design and methods (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. K. (2014). Case study research (5th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Zablah, A. R., Franke, G. R., Brown, T. J., & Bartholomew, D. E. (2012). How and when does customer orientation influence frontline employee job outcomes? A meta-analytic evaluation. *Journal of Marketing*, 76(3), 21-40. doi:10.1509/jm.10.0231
- Zheng, C., Molineux, J., Mirshekary, S., & Scarparo, S. (2015) Developing individual and organisational work-life balance strategies to improve employee health and wellbeing. *Employee Relations*, *37*, 354-379. doi:10.1108/ER-10-2013-0142

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

Date	Location
Interviewer	Participant

Interview Protocol	
What I will do	What I will say—script
Introduce the interview and	Good morning/afternoon, thank you for making time for
set the stage—often over a	me, I very much appreciate and value your contribution.
meal or coffee	I would like to review the consent form and share my
	problem statement and purpose statement with you in
	setting the stage for today's discussion. I would like the
	process to be very interactive, so please feel free to
	interrupt and ask questions at any time. After this, I will
	be asking a set of questions and capturing your
	responses. Are you ready to begin?
Watch for non-verbal queues	1. What strategies do you use to retain sales associates?
Paraphrase as neededAsk follow-up probing	2. What do you consider as the critical success factors to retain sales associates?
questions to get more in- depth	3. How do you establish retention objectives for sales associates?
	4. How do you measure performance in meeting employee retention objectives?
	5. What training programs designed to reduce voluntary
	employee turnover have you participated in during the past 3 years?
	6. Finally, what additional information would you like to add that I did not ask?
	Are there things that I could have done to improve this
	experience for you? Thank you for taking time out of

	your day to support my research, please know how much I appreciate this. Once I have completed all of the interviews, there may be a need for follow up questions and clarifications. Would you prefer face-to-face follow up sessions, phone conversations, or email communications? Do you know anyone else that might be interested in participating in this research? Upon completion of the data collection, analysis, and interpretation process, I would like to meet with you to discuss and validate. I will reach out to you schedule in the next few weeks. Do you have any additional questions for me? Thank you again, we will be speaking soon.
	Upon completion of the data collection, analysis, and interpretation process, I would like to meet with you to discuss and validate. I will reach out to you schedule in the next few weeks. Do you have any additional questions for me? Thank you again, we will be speaking soon.
Wrap up interview thanking	Upon completion of the data collection, analysis, and
participant	interpretation process, I would like to meet with you to discuss and validate. I will reach out to you schedule in
	the next few weeks. Do you have any additional
	questions for me? Thank you again, we will be speaking
	soon.
Schedule follow-up member	Thank you for supporting this important research. An
checking interview	important part of the research process is validation. After
	an extensive data collection effort, data analysis, and
	data interpretation process, certain conclusions became
	apparent as to potential strategies leadership could use to
	reduce voluntary turnover of sales associates. I would

like to discuss these conclusions with you in an effort to validate. Your feedback is a critical component in the process and impacts credibility and validity. Follow-up Member Checking Interview interpret the interview transcripts The member checking follow-up Write each question Continue member interview can help checking process intil there is no new data to collect followed by a succinct synthesis (one-paragraph) one reach data saturation through obtaining indepth information and enhance the academic rigor Ask if the synthesis represents the answer or if there is additional information Provide a printed copy of the synthesis to the participant Introduce follow-up interview Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation and set the stage perhaps one paragraph or as needed Share a copy of the succinct Question and succinct synthesis of the synthesis for each individual interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed question 1. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed 2. Question and succinct synthesis of the Bring in probing questions interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed related to other information Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as

that you may have found—	needed
note the information must be related so that you are	Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
probing and adhering to the	 Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
IRB approval. Walk through each question,	6. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
read the interpretation and ask:	7. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
Did I miss anything? Or, What would you like to add?	8. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed

Appendix B: Information Session

Date	Location
Purpose: To provided interest	ted participants an opportunity to understand the study
purpose, ask questions, and le	earn about their potential role in the research.

- 1. Discuss the Problem and Purpose Statements
 - 2. Review the consent form.

Process:

- 3. Assure the participant of confidentiality and anonymity.
- 4. Review the list of interview questions identified in Appendix A as a guide.
- 5. The order of interview questions potentially varies for each interview.
- 6. Additional probing questions may be required to explore deeper meanings.
- 7. Thank the participant for his/her potential participation.
- 8. Remind potential participants of the possibility for additional follow-up questions.

Appendix C: Letter of Cooperation Example

[Southeastern United States software manufacturing company]

[Contact Information]

[Date]

Dear Pete,

Based on my review of your research proposal and the written approval of the Walden University Institutional Review Board (included as attachment), I give permission for you to conduct the study entitled "Exploring Strategies Software Company Sales Managers Implemented to Reduce Voluntary Employee Turnover" on (company name) premises or via video teleconference calls with our employees. As part of this study, I authorize you to conduct audio-recorded interviews, data collection, and follow-up employee interactions related to interview responses. Individuals' participation will be voluntary and at their own discretion.

We understand that our organization's responsibilities include: providing access to meeting rooms used to conduct interviews (as required) and authorize employees to participate in the study on dates and times convenient to (company name). The HR department will provide contact information for sales managers meeting these criteria to include e-mail address, office phone number, and mobile phone number. We reserve the right to withdraw from the study at any time if our circumstances change.

I confirm that I am authorized to approve research in this setting.

I understand that the data collected will remain entirely confidential and may not be provided to anyone outside of the research team without permission from the Walden University IRB.

Sincerely, Authorization Official Contact Information

Walden University policy on electronic signatures: An electronic signature is just as valid as a written signature as long as both parties have agreed to conduct the transaction electronically. Electronic signatures are regulated by the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act. Electronic signatures are only valid when the signer is either (a) the sender of the email, or (b) copied on the e-mail containing the signed document. Legally an "electronic signature" can be the person's typed name, their e-mail address, or any other identifying marker. Walden University staff verifies any electronic signatures that do not originate from a password-protected source (i.e., an e-mail address officially on file with Walden).

Appendix D: Interview Session Confirmation E-mail

Dear Pete,

The purpose of this email is to confirm our meeting on (date and time). We will be meeting at the Starbucks located at (address). I have included a copy of the consent form containing detailed information. The purpose of this form is to provide background information, procedures, nature of the study, risks, and benefits in participating in this study. Please review the consent form prior to our meeting. I look forward to our visit and sincerely appreciate your support in participating in this research.

Kindest regards, Pete

